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CURRENT STATUS OF THE COMMUNITY
REINVESTMENT ACT

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 15, 1992

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON BANKING, HOUSING, AND URBAN AFFAIRS,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND URBAN AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.
The subcommittee met at 10:27 a.m., in room SD-538 of the
Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Alan Cranston (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR ALAN CRANSTON
Senator CRANSTON. The hearing will please come to order. I

apolo?ze for the delay in convening but we had to have a vote at
exactly our convening time on the Senate floor.

This morning the Housing Subcommittee is holding an oversight
hearing on the Community Reinvestment Act. CRA was enacted 15
Kears ago to stop the pervasive and insidious form of discrimination.

nown as redlining, the practice whereby financial institutions lit-
frazlly draw red lines around sections of cities where they refuse to
end.

Discrimination hurts us all. It tears at the fabric of our society.
It destroys people, it destroys neighborhoods, and ultimately it can
destroy societies.

Eradicating discrimination is a difficult task. Enacting laws is
not enough. They must be enforced. We certainly learned that in
this particular instance.

As important, attitudes must change. Government cannot legis-
late these changes in attitudes, but it can and must provide the
legal context so that they can occur.

In todzéy’s hearing we’ll consider what progress we have made in
the last decade and a half in eliminating the persistent discrimina-
tion that still exists in lending.

The undti{kving question for this hearing is what is the current
status of CRA? Do the deficiencies in the banking system that mo-

tivated Congress to pass the law still exist? Do all segments of
communities in both rural and urban areas have access to capital?

We do not debate these questions in the abstract, and I think
that the answers are unfortunately clear. We saw clearly in Los
Angeles 6 months a% what can happen when a community that
has been systematically disinvested erupts in rage and frustration.
While Los Angelés must-be the most prominent example we have,
similar -problems exist in virtually every major metropolitan area
in the country. ‘

()]
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We have the honor of having State Senator Joe Neal, of Nevada,
here to discuss the problems in Las Vegas.

The Congress ang the administration are considering the merits
of enterprise zones. This proposal must be discussed in the larger
context of sound urban policy. The enterprize zone approach, with
its emphasis on tax relief, will only go a small part of the way in
meeting the desperate needs of our cities. Access to capital for
home ownership, small business, and economic development is even
gno(ri'e critical if distressed urban neighborhoods are to be revital-
ized.

CRA has been inforce for 15 years. Presumably more than
enough time to work out any procedural or process problems. Re-
grettably, that does not appear to have been the case. It seems that
we arti still struggling with the basics of implementing this law
properly.

The agencies charged with enforcing CRA tell us things are fine.
They say things are great. Eighty-nine percent of all banks that
were evaluated in the last 2 years received a rating of satisfactory
or better. In a farewell address to the banking industry, former
FDIC chairman William Seidman—whose resllzonsibility it was to
enforce CRA—stated that laws requiring banks to invest in local
communities were “no longer required or affordable.”

The glowing assessment provided by the regulators conflicts with
reports this subcommittee has received from community groups
and local governments about the banks’ performances. They conflict
with the numerous studies of different metropolitan areas, includ-
ing one by the Federal Reserve, which revealed that minorities
with comparable incomes are at least twice as likely to be rejected
for loan applications as whites.

The regulators’ assessment certainly is not supported by recent
events in Los Angeles and other cities like Las Vegas.

Finally, these assessments conflict with the data we have heard
about the crisis that we faced in affordable housing in Los Angeles.

Where is the disconnect? It appears to be enforcement. The key
to the CRA process is the evaluations performed by the regulatory
agencies. If the evaluation process is performed well, the sys-
tem will work.

Because these reports are so critical, I have had my staff review
almost 300 of them. The survey suggests deeply disturbing pat-
terns. The first is that, after all of this time, the reports are still
woefully inadequate. The quality of the reports ranges from excel-
lent to worthless among the agencies and even within various re-
gions of the same agencies.

This inconsistent performance is totally unacceptable. I can find
no reasonable excuse for the agency’s failure to meet their obliga-
tions to enforce the law properly.

Even more disturbing is the apparent failure of certain agencies
to fulfill the requirements of the law when clear patterns of dis-
crimination have been discovered.

I am submitting for the record three instances in which FDIC ex-
aminers found clear indications of possible violations of the Equal
Credit Opportunity Act and the Federal Fair Housing Act.

In response to inquiries from me, the FDIC stated that although
the practices of the banks were questionable, because the banks
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had agreed to cease these activities, the FDIC determined that no
further action was required.

This decision appears to be a direct contradiction with the Fed-
eral Deposit Insurance Corporation Improvement Act that requires
the regulatory agencies to report to the Department of Justice any
time that they have reason to believe that there is a pattern or
practice of discrimination. The tendency of agencies to act as pro-
tectors of the banks rather than as regulators profoundly distorts
this process.

CRA is arguably the most important Federal tool for increasing
private lending in the inner cities and in impoverished rural areas.
Yet we see a well orchestrated campaign under way within the
banking industry to eviscerate CRA. There are a number of legisla-
tive proposals pending before Congress, the most recent from Presi-
dent Bush, whose intent is to neutralize the CRA.

I believe this campaign is misguided and serves the banking
community and all communities very poorly. CRA is good business.
We have witnesses here today who will describe thriving markets
in low- and moderate-income areas. In the highly competitive bank-
ing field, it seems imprudent for banks to overlook these opportuni-
ties. It is good business for a bank to know how many loans it
originated and where they were located. It is good business to know
whether marketing efforts are working.

Most important, giving all segments of society the economic op-
portunity to improve their lives is not only good business, it is the
right thing to do.

I look forward to hearing from witnesses as to how we can do
better business with and through CRA.

And I would now like to turn to Senator Bryan from Nevada for
any opening comments he would like to make.

OPENING REMARKS OF SENATOR RICHARD H. BRYAN

Senator BRYAN. Mr. Chairman, let me preface my comment this
morning by expressing my appreciation to you for your leadership
on this issue and for convening this important hearing this morn-
ing. I have a statement which I would like to ask with unanimous
consent be made a part of the record.

I thank the Chair.

But I would like to say, on a personal note, that Senator Joe
Neal who joins us this morning and who you have been kind
enough to acknowledge, is a person with whom I had the privilege
20 years ago of being elected to serve in the State senate. He has
been an active community leader. He has spent a considerable
amount of time studying this issue as well as others that affect
low-income neighborhoods in our own community.

And I must say, on a personal note, that I am delighted that he
is here this morning and look forward to his testimony and his wis-
dom and enlightenment as I did some 20 years ago when we sat
side by side in the Nevada Legislature, and I thank you, Mr. Chair-
malrll. I, too, look forward to hearing the rest of the witnesses as
well.
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I want to commend you, Mr. Chairman, for holding this hearing
on the Community Reinvestment Act—15 years later. The CRA has
been an important tool for low- and moderate-income neighbor-
hoods to access private capital for community development.

I am pleased to introduce Nevada State Senator Joseph Neal. A
State Senator for 20 years, he has been a leader in Nevada advo-
cating for the needs of the West Las Vegas citizenry. He has spent
much time studying the Community Reinvestment Act and how it
can benefit residents of low-income neighborhoods.

I am also pleased to see representatives of the banking industry
here today. I believe it is important for us to hear how they are
meeting the credit needs of their communities and how the Act is
working after FIRREA modifications.

The effectiveness of the Community Reinvestment Act is espe-
cially important as we grapple with ways to stimulate our economy.
Access to capital is the only means individuals and businesses have
for economic growth, opportunity, and jobs. People who are in-
vested in their neighborhoods take pride in ownership and prosper-
ity. The availability of financial resources assist communities in
eradicating f)overty and hopelessness. This is true in the inner-
cities as well as in small rural areas.

I look forward to the testimony from our witnesses today. Private
investment in our troubled communities is an admirable goal and
we are eager to hear the record of 15 years of CRA.

Senator CRANSTON. I would like now to ask the first panel of wit-
nesses to come forward and take their places at the witness table.

I want to thank each of you for coming from so far, from Los An-
geles and Nevada, to participate in today’s hearing.

I ask that each of you begin with your opening statement. Please
keep it as brief as you can so that we can hear from all of our wit-
nesses and have some time for questions and give and take.

Whoever of you would like to lead off, please do so.

Ms. Butler, since you’re in the middle, why don’t you go first.

Ms. BUTLER. I'll be happy to, Senator.

STATEMENT OF SHARON BUTLER, VICE PRESIDENT, COMMU-
NITY DEVELOPMENT, GREAT WESTERN BANK, LOS ANGE-
LES, CA

Ms. BUTLER. Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, I
thank you very much for the opportunity to testify today on the
Community Reinvestment Act.

Mr. Chairman, you are aware that Great Western Bank is lo-
cated in Los Angeles, CA, and so we are most pleased to be here.

On behalf of the Great Western Bank, I commend you, Mr.
Chairman, as well as others of the subcommittee for your willing-
ness to have hearings on this subject.

I am Sharon Butler, vice president of Community Development
for Great Western Bank, a Federal savings bank, the principal sub-
sidiary of Great Western Financial Corporation, with $38.6 billion
In assets.

Great Western is one of the Nation’s leading residential real es-
tate lenders, with 190 home loan offices in 21 States. In California,
our home State, Great Western ranks first in mortgage market
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share for purchase loans zero to $1 million. In our home town of
Los Angeles, we are also number one.

Mr. Chairman, at the end of last year, Great Western had nearly
one third of its home mortgage portfolio, some $12 billion, in low-
or moderate-income or minority nei%hborhoods. In South Los Ange-
les where we have long been the eadin% home mortgage lender,
Great Western wrote more than $260 million worth of home loans
over the past 2 years. That made home ownership possible for more
than 2,200 African-American and Latino families.

We are very proud of this record. We know that many believe
lenders will not or cannot operate in the inner cities of America.
Great Western’s message today is that lenders can and will invest
in all communities.

We also know that many believe that investment will be made
only as a result of the requirements of the Community Reinvest-
ment Act. Great Western’s message today is that our lending
record is the result of fundamental business strategies, strategies
that were in place before the Community Reinvestment Act came
int,oC l%:Xst,ence and strategies that we would pursue if there were
no .

These strategies are built around several simple elements. First,
we believe smaller balance loans made to people where they live
are less risky than the more speculative loans at the upper end of
the scale. So we have consciously targeted our efforts at the afford-
able end of the housing market.

Second, once you have made that assumption, it is only logical
to open or maintain lending offices in those bread-and-butter com-
munities. We have nine offices in our South-Central Los Angeles
region serving all communities, including South-Central. These are
not savings branches. They are freestanding lending offices.

Third, those offices are staffed by commission loan personnel.
These mortgage loan consultants have every incentive to scour the
territory where they work each day for credit worthy loans. If they
do not, they do not make a living.

Fourth, it is not our loan consultants alone who work out of
these offices. They are part of an on-site team that handles ap-
praisals, underwriting, processing, and all the elements of a loan
decision from start to finish on a gecentralized basis.

We call these full funding offices, but perhaps we should call
them equal opportunity offices because by their very nature, they
help eliminate the stereotypes that discourage lending in such com-
munities.

The loan consultant has an incentive not to discriminate his or
her pocketbook. The office manager has an incentive to hire agents
who can effectively produce credit worthy loan volume in their local
community. So for example if the market gradually becomes Span-
ish speaking, it will almost inevitably follow that our managers will
look to hire bilingual loan personnel. Half of our top 10 loan per-
sonnel are bilingual nowadays.

Finally, the back office team that underwrites and processes the
loan is not sitting 50 miles away in a centralized decisionmaking
center with no feel for the nuances of a neighborhood or an individ-
ual property. They work and often live in the very community
where we are lending.



6

Self interest is a powerful motivator, Mr. Chairman. Our loan
system illustrates how effectively it can work.

We believe there are three other important factors in our success.
First, we are a portfolio lender. We sell many of the loans we origi-
nate in the secondary market. We have an appetite for loans we
will hold in our own portfolio. Over the years, that has given us
added flexibility in understanding the circumstances of the individ-
ual borrower.

Second, we are primarily an adjustable rate mortgage lender. For
the better part of the last decade, the ARM has allowed us to offer
better opportunities for affordable home ownership with payment
protection to borrowers in every community we serve. )

Finally, we are a color blind lender. In 1968, Great Western de-
veloped an explicit written policy against denying loans based on
geographical considerations, a decade before the Community Rein-
vestment Act outlawed such practices.

We are proud of our insistence that our people make their lend-
ing decisions based on the value of the property and the borrower’s
ability and willingness to repay.

Mr. Chairman, there are many other elements of Great West-
ern’s performance under the Community Reinvestment Act that are
important. We know we cannot meet all the needs of our commu-
nities through our lending activity and therefore we have been a
pioneer supporter of a wide range of low-income and affordable
housing programs through our community development activities.

We would be happy to provide you with any additional informa-
tion on these efforts as well as the full extent of our success in
lending in low- and moderate-income and minority communities if
you would wish.

The heart of our success is our lending program. And the secret
to that record is not special programs; it is not looking at certain
neighborhoods as though they need special treatment by lenders.
In fact, the deterrence to move active investment in all neighbor-
hoods will not be overcome until they are seen as Great Western
sees them: Neighborhoods in which we can make good money by
doing what for us is business as usual.

We have built this record because we felt it would be prudent
and profitable and, therefore, in the interest of our shareholders to
do business this way. Perhaps this is testimony to the kinds of in-
centive that would be most powerful and most effective in improv-
ing the Community Reinvestment Act.

The carrot of profitmaking or profit enhancement incentives
should be a far more powerful inducement for lenders to do the
right thing than realms of paperwork or the threat of punitive ac-
tion.

Finally, in closing, Mr. Chairman, I want to make an admission
on behalf of the people who run our lending group. We feel as
though we are playing with a double-edged sword today. The more
our competitors adopt the Great Western formula the more com-
petition we will face. You can’t entirely blame us for wanting to
have the field to ourselves.

But, in the long run, if our message is heard by you, it is heard
by the regulatory community and by other lenders, the results can
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only be good for communities like South-Central Los Angeles. That
is why we are here today.

I would also like to introduce my colleague, Ian Campbell, who
is the senior vice president for Corporate Communications. Mr.
Campbell will assist me in any questions that you might have that
are beyond my direct involvement.

Thank you.

Senator CRANSTON. Thank you.

I want to compliment you and through you the Great Western
Bank for an outstanding record. You have been conscientious and
ethical and have shown that that can be profitable and I wish that
there were more banks that have a similar record.

Thank you a great, great deal for what you represent here today.

Senator Neal.

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH NEAL, JR., NEVADA STATE SENATOR

Senator NEAL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Senator Bryan.

I am Joe Neal, State Senator from Nevada, representing today
the Las Vegas Alliance For Fair Banking.

In the course of last year, Las Vegas has become a scene of fer-
ment around banking issues. Two community based coalitions have
been formed, the Alliance, which I represent, and the Southern Ne-
vada Affordable Housing Committee.

For the first time, our financial institutions are encountering or-
ganized, consistent, and well founded challenges to business as
usual. As they are also finding new partners for commitment to af-
fordable housing, fair lending, low checking accounts, and other
programs that make credit and banking services available to all
members of our community.

The Community Reinvestment Act has played a pivotal role in
this ongoing transformation of the Las Vegas banking arena. And
we are strongly opposed to any measures that would weaken the
act or limit its scope. _

Let me give you an example of what CRA means to us.

You will find these in ireater detail in the Alliance’s report, enti-
tled “Cashing Out,” which I have submitted for the record.

When the Alliance examined the 1990 home mortgage data for
Las Vegas, we found patterns that have now become familiar in
one city after another throughout the Nation.

Virtually no home loans to African-American neighborhoods of
West Las Vegas.

Very few home loans to largely black and Hispanic neighbor-
hoods of the central city.

Thousands of loans to upper-income neighborhoods and hundreds
to low- and moderate-income neighborhoods.

Denial rates for upper-income African-Americans and Hispanic
applicants that matched the denial rates for low- and moderate-in-
come white applicants.

In short, we found that banks in Las Vegas had cordoned off our
minority and working class communities and imposed a financial
curfew on them. What we saw the sheriff and police doing in the
streets of our city last April and May, in the aftermath of the Rod-
ney King verdict, the bankers have been doing for years behind
closed doors.
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We decided to approach local financial institutions with our com-
ments on their community reinvestment records at the earliest pos-
sible time, rather than wait to protest an application. We were

ided in this decision by the 1989 Joint Statement of the Federal

inancial Supervisory Agencies regarding the CRA, which encour-
ages community organizations to follow this procedure.

We contacted First Interstate Bank of Nevada which was not in-
volved in a merger or other application process——

Senator CRANSTON. Excuse me. May I interrupt for one moment?
Unfortunately, there is another roll call.

Dick, if it’'s OK with you, I'll run over and get back as fast as
possible. You keep going as long as you can. If you have to leave
at some point during, I'll start again when I come back.

Senator BRYAN. I appreciate the confidence you have invested in
me.

Senator CRANSTON. You and the Senator from Nevada are fully
in charge now.

Senator BRYAN. Please, Joe.

Senator NEAL. First Interstate has played a key role in ﬁnancin%
the gaming industry in Las Vegas and is one of the largest retai
banks in Nevada. It also has lots of room to improve its community
reinvestment record.

We presented our concerns to First Interstate, and our proposals
for addressing them. After three inconclusive meetings, the bank is
stonewalling us.

In such circumstances, community organizations are right to con-
clude that, despite the good intentions of the 1989 Joint Statement,
nothing seems to concentrate the minds of bankers on their com-
munity responsibilities as effectively as a CRA protest.

Which brings us to a notion of safe harbor, that is, exempting
banks from CRA challenges if they have received a high rating.
From our experience, it wouldn’t take long for banks to turn a safe
harbor into a smuggler’s cove.

New banks are coming into our community. Last year, Bank of
America acquired Valley Bank. This year, U.S. Bancorp is acquir-
ing former Bank of America and Security Pacific branches. Both
these acquisitions were protested on CRA grounds by the Southern
Nevada Affordable Housing Committee.

The community wanted CRA-related commitments as a condition
of these big players coming in. And we got commitments. With safe
harbor provisions, B of A and U.S. Bancorp might well have been
immune to the protests that leveraged the commitments, because
in their home States they have “outstanding” CRA ratings.

Or take First Interstate Bancorp. Back in 1987, when FIB want-
ed to buy Allied Bancshares of Texas, the Federal Reserve ap-
proved. Community groups protested, but the Fed responded that
FIB’s subsidiaries all had “satisfactory” CRA ratings.

Nevertheless, something must have concerned the Fed because
FIB was required, as a condition of approval, to make semiannual
reports on its CRA progress. What happened? Within 3 years, four
of FIB’s subsidiaries had dropped from “satisfactory” to “needs to
improve” ratings.

If banks can shortchange their CRA responsibilities while under
constant Federal Reserve scrutiny, as this case seems to dem-
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onstrate, what reason is there to think that giving banks a safe
harbor will benefit our communities?

In fact, we would like to see more disclosure, and more objective
ways of evaluating it. In Las Vegas, we are working with our coun-
ty commissioners and city council members to develop a program
to take the community reinvestment record of banks into account
when deciding where our public funds are deposited.

We are following the lead of cities like Boston, Pittsburgh, and
Los Angeles in asking banks to provide information on small busi-
ness lending, student loans, support for affordable housing, low-
cost banking services, and other criteria.

These voluntary, local programs have demonstrated that effective
mechanisms can be established for collecting and evaluating a
broader range of data than is currently available for CRA purposes.
And we would support the inclusion of similar, broader disclosure
requirements in the CRA process.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you for the opportunity of allowing us to
present this statement.

Senator BRYAN. We thank you very much for your testimony.

And next, in the absence of our Chairman, may we hear from
Ms. White.

STATEMENT OF MICHELLE WHITE, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
FAIR HOUSING CONGRESS, SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA, LOS
ANGELES, CA

Ms. WHITE I am former special assistant for civil rights for the
Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, so I come to you with
both regulatory and enforcement experience.

As the executive director of the Fair Housing Congress, we have
engaged in enforcement activities related to banks and also did a
study for the city of Los Angeles whereby we studied the practices
of lending institutions within the city.

I just want to give you a short, brief background of Los Angeles’s
interlocking between race and income. There is an absolute inter-
locking there. And when you start talking about community rein-
vestment issues as if they are economic issues only, you miss a
great deal of the point, because they are also issues that relate to
race and also are very much tied into national origin. Both of these
are covered, of course, by the statutory provisions of the Equal
Credit Opportunity Act as well as the Fair Housing Act and as well
as the constitutional Frovisions of the U.S. Constitution.

Therefore, we would very much argue that you cannot disasso-
ciate economics from race within Los Angeles and many of the
large urban communities. This is what has been occurring within
the regulatery ageneies, however, taking a look at things as if
‘they are merely economic issues and not racial and national origin
~ issues. They can write off practices as if they have less importance.
- We strongly disagree with this approach and believe that another
. needs to be-undertaken and very quickly.

We do. not believe that there has beerr over the last 15 years a
. very serious-effort-on the part of the bank regulatory and the thrift
regulatory agencies to deal with theé issue of community reinvest-
ment or fair housing or fair lending. That is because if you take
a look at the financial regulatory agencies you will see they have .
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allowed things such as minimum loan amounts of $250,000 and
$350,000 within Los eles. This means that areas such as a
large part of South-Centrgl, and other areas of color do not qualify
for those loans off the bat.

In- addition, you will find that these same financial institutions
do not locate branches within certain areas of the city. Part of the
study was devoted to looking at exactly where branches are located.

WKat we found was, if you looked at the branching, you found
that for every 10,000 persons in high income and AnE o0 areas, you
had 2.9 branches per 10,000 persons. If you made the same com-
parisons in low-income and minority areas, you only found 1.3 com-
parable branches.

The effect is obvious. You bank where you live, you bank where
you do your work. And the problem is that, of course, those persons
who do not have access to adequate transportation and do not have
branching in their area will not bank with traditional institutions.

As a result, what we have found is we have a large evidence of
lending scams that are prevalent in low-income and minority areas.
We also have hard money lenders that are very prevalent in these
areas. And that is because the banks do not stand up and take
their position in the areas and lend in those areas in the same de-
gree that they will lend in high-income and Anglo areas.

We also found that if we compared the ratings that we did on
banking institutions with those that were then available through
the lendinﬁ-—the bank regulatory agencies, that we differed quite
substantially with the ratings that were received. More often than
not, our ratings based on the amount of lending that was going on
in specific areas and also other public information which was made
available to us, our ratings were much lower than those that were
received by the regulatory agencies.

We also found that 7 percent of the lending institutions didn’t
even make assessments of what their credit needs were within the
city of Los Angeles, which was their service area. This is a very
basic requirement under CRA and something for which they were
not held accountable by bank regulatory agencies.

The cities of San Diego and Oakland have found it necessary to
go out and conduct their own assessment of credit needs because
they found that those being conducted by the banks were inad-
equate.

We also found that inadequate information was being collected
on business loans and it was impossible based upon the informa-
tion that was being collected to determine whether there was any
disparity based on race or other illegal bases. So therefore if that
information is not being collected, there is no way for the bank reg-
ulatory agencies to truly assess whether discrimination is occur-
ring.

Finally, the bank regulatory agencies and financial regulatory
agencies—I don’t want to leave out the thrifts—have found vir-
tually no discrimination on the basis of applicant pools or redlining
in the last 15 to 20 years. We believe this is incredible because we
know of 20 cases that throughout the United States that have gone
to trial or been settled where a finding has been made.

I would like to enter into the hearing testimony a documentary
transcript of a recent work that was done by the Center for Inves-
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tigative Reporting and aired on Frontline, and it is entitled “Your
Loan is Denied.” It depicts exactly what has occurred over the last
15 years with the financial regulatory agencies.

enator BRYAN. Ms. White, that will be made part of the record.
And we thank you for your testimony.

We are going to have to take a recess for at least 5 minutes be-
cause the roll call is running down and Senator Cranston will re-
join us in a moment.

[Recess.]

Senator CRANSTON. The hearing will please come back to order.

I understand we made some progress during my absence. I am
sorry I didn’t hear all of your testimony, Senator Neal, and yours,
Ms. White, but I will be aware of the record that you have made.

Mr. Bodaken, would you now proceed?

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL BODAKEN, COMMUNITY REINVEST-
MENT COORDINATOR, OFFICE OF MAYOR TOM BRADLEY,
LOS ANGELES, CA

Mr. BODAKEN. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for the
opportunlivtiy to address you this morning.

I am Michael Bodaken, Community Reinvestment Coordinator
for Mayor Tom Bradley in Los Angeles. And today I take the key
for my remarks from your own remarks that the CRA should be
remeasured, that evaluations should take into account actual per-
formance in the field as well as process inside the bank.

In fact, we are guided, Senator, by the actual language of the act
which explicit}y tErovides that an institution’s recorﬁ? meeting the
credit needs of the entire community, including low- and moderate-
income neighborhoods, consistent with the safe and sound oper-
ation of such institutions is the criteria by which they are supposed
to be evaluated.

Nevertheless, regulators do not presently require that banks
with inadequate lending performances actually receive a less than
satisfactory rating. We know from our work that there are 12 fac-
tors that bank regulators and lending regulators use to evaluate
banks. And a bank can receive a satisfactory ranking by simply de-
termining that it is satisfactory on the 12 factors taken as a w{lole.
Only three of those factors relate to actual lending performance.

Evaluation results that were conducted by your staff and by my-
self as well confirm this very dismal record.

In preparation for this testimony, I reviewed 2 years of statistics
of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation and found, as did
your staff for a much longer period, that 91 percent of the institu-
tions surveyed had both outstanding or satisfactory responses. And,
again, as you noted, this is in direct conflict with many of the sto-
ries that we've received about bank regulations, about banks not
meeting the credit needs of the entire community.

It is therefore my urgent request that the committee and Con-
gress consider reevaluating those evaluation criteria to not only in-
clude the marketing of credit but actually take into account the
performance and show that banks are providing significant loans to
low- and moderate-income communities, and that no bank receive
a satisfactory record until it can demonstrate that such loans are
in fact taking place.
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My concern about the actual provision of credit to communities
is, of course, highlighted by the recent Los Angeles Times articles
that have focused on the lack of home mortgage loans in South Los
Angeles by major banking institutions in Los Angeles. Those arti-
cles, as you know, pointed out that major banking institutions in
Los Angeles are not making home mortgage loans. We know this
to be a fact, over the past 2 years.

I won’t go into the details, but suffice it to say that something
is wrong. In response banks often tell us that banks not only make
home mortgage loans but that they make small business loans,
they make consumer loans, they have low-cost checking accounts,
they have a whole portfolio of lending activities. And we agree.

It is precisely that which leads me to my second point. What
evaluators need to do is start looking at an entire banking port-
folio, not focusing only on home mortgage loans. Let’s get the entire
picture out on the table. Let’s take a look at the small business
loans, the consumer loans, the low-cost checking accounts, and
really see and make that public. So that the banks can really be
evaluated fairly.

So if they are making small business loans in South-Central Los
Angeles they will get credit for it. If they are making consumer
loans in South-Central Los Angeles, they will get credit for it. And
if not, then they won't.

Right now, we have half a picture. And we think the whole pic-
ture should be told, should be given to us.

Precisely at this time in our Nation’s history, when we are in the
grips of a dismal recession, it would seem most appropriate for
small business lending activity to be revealed. The need for this
data is buttressed by a couple of examples I brought with me
today, provided to me by the Community Development Department
of the city of Los Angeles.

An owner of three community markets in Los Angeles needed to
provide extra space for his customers and so he sought reconstruc-
tion financing for all three markets. Two were in middle-income
areas and one was in a low-income area. All three financials were
almost identical. In fact, the profit margin in the lower-income area
was actually a little bit better than in the middle-income areas.
Not surprisingly, the construction financing in the low-income area
was much more difficult to obtain than in the middle-income areas.
Similarly, a major manufacturer of shopping carts and shelving for
supermarkets located in Watts, had been in business for 40 years
in Watts. They had an excellent credit reputation. And two of their
competitors had gone out of business. So they decided to expand.

They went to a major bank, the name of which I won’t disclose.
But it was a major bank, a major California institution, and asked
for a loan to expand their facilities.

A mid-level bank executive came out to that partlcular locatxon s

in Watts, took a look around, and denied it on the basis of some
kind of nebulous risk. o

These are loans that are never disclosed to the public. The only
reason we know about these is because these people eventually
came to the city of Los Angeles and disclosed their problems.
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What the CRA needs to do is focus on that kind of activity as
well as home loans, so we can get a broader picture of what’s really
happening.

I know there are some who would argue against the modifica-
tions that I am urging today. In fact, we understand from your
staff that a safe harbor provision has been proposed by the admin-
istration and some in Congress. Indeed, some believe that that
should give them a safe harbor provision, at a time of merger, of
acquisition, or at a time of a branch closing.

T am particularly concerned about this viewpoint. Apart from the
theoretical problem that over 90 percent of the banks would have
such safe harbor provisions based on the statistics that have been
gathered by your staff, there are practical concerns as well. Be-
cause it is precisely at the time of merger or acquisition that we
get into the point of what reinvestment gains can really be made.

The most recent example is, of course, the Bank of America, Se-
curity Pacific merger in California and all over the Nation. In that
particular example, Bank of America had an outstanding commu-
nity reinvestment record when it started the process. And Security
Pacific had a satisfactory rating.

Community groups, such as those you heard testify today, and
State Senators such as Senator Neal, myself and others, said it was
important that their reinvestment goals be enhanced. And as a re-
sult of our concerns that we laid out on the table during that 6-
month process, the community reinvestment goal for Bank of
America was increased from 33 percent from some $9 billion to
some $12 billion. There is no way that would have happened with-
oxllt the Community Reinvestment Act. That would not have taken
place.

Similarly, in the city of Los Angeles, we formed a community re-
investment committee, with community groups, with the banks,
and with city officials. And we have been able to make some small
milestones. We have been able to establish a community financial
resource center, which is discussed in Councilman Thomas’s testi-
mony which I am also submitting for the record today. And a bank
community development corporation.

The first, the resource center, is a one-stop shopping center for
economic development and home loan counseling, staffed by banks
in a city building. A bank community development corporation is
another milestone. It provides gap financing for small businesses
from $25,000 to $250,000. But it would not have occurred without
the Community Reinvestment Act.

So today I come before you asking you to not only maintain the
CRA but to enhance it, especially in these difficult times.

Thank you.

Senator CRANSTON. Thank you very much for your very construc-
tive testimony.

Ms. Haas.
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STATEMENT OF GILDA HAAS, COMMUNITY ORGANIZER, COM-
MUNITIES FOR ACCOUNTABLE REINVESTMENT, LOS ANGE-
LES, CA

Ms. Haas. Good morning. Thank you for allowing me the oppor-
tunity to present the views of Communities for Accountable Rein-
vestment. We call ourselves CAR.

We are a coalition of grassroots community organizations. Our
representation is ethnically diverse. We represent African-Amer-
ican, Asian-American, Latino, and white constituencies across Los
Angeles and Riverside County and San Bernadino County.

They are also diverse in the terms of the kind of work they do.
Some are nonprofit housing developers, some represent tenant
unions. Others work in the fair housing arena. Some of our organi-
zations are based in churches and others in labor organizations.

And as a coalition, we come together at the intersection of civil
rights and economic development. And in spite of our diversity we
share one common agenda. We do not believe that we will have
achieved our goal unless it is achieved for all of our communities.

CAR is opposed to weakening CRA in any form and we strongly
believe that the law should in fact be strengthened and the purpose
of my remarks today is to convince you of our position.

One proposal that has repeatedly surfaced to weaken CRA has
been to exempt banks with satisfactory ratings from scrutiny of the
law. We have already talked about that.

Our experience shows that even banks with outstanding CRA
ratings have huge racial and class disparities in lending. Let’s take
Bank of America, for example. We have a lot of experience with
Bank of America.

Our organization filed a challenge against the Bank of America
Security Pacific merger based on what we felt was a need to im-
prove community reinvestment experience. Today Bank of America,
after the merger, is the second largest bank in the country. In
1990, Bank of America had a 6.6 percent share of the overa‘ﬁ, Los
Angeles county home mortgage market. In communities in Los An-
geles County that are overwhelmingly white, the market share
jumps up to 11 percent. In minority communities, the market share
drops to 2.7 percent. This is in a county where the population is
60 percent people of color.

This to us is not responsive banking. It certainly isn’t outstand-
ing. It is not outstanding performance, and it certainly is not one
that should be exempt from accountability to the Community Rein-
vestment Act.

Now such unresponsiveness by banks to the needs which in Los
Angeles is the greater community, has created a two-tier financial
system in Los Angeles, one that is separated by race and class. For
example, in South-Central Los Angeles, the majority of home loans
are neither made by banks, that make about 3 percent of the loans,
or thrifts, which make about 35 percent of the loans. Most of them
are made by mortgage and finance companies that charge more,
where people pay more for mortgages and loans, like they do for
lots of other things.

There are about 18 bank branches in South-Central serving a 60-
square-mile area where about 600,000 people live who more fre-
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quently use the more conveniently located 133 check cashing facili-
ties in the community.

The real problem with CRA from our view has been its lack of
effective and more importantly relevant enforcement. I have al-
ready mentioned the problem of grade inflation with respect to
Community Reinvestment Act ratings. Another problem tends to be
for banks and their regulators to marginalize community needs to
the central purpose of their business objectives, relegating them to
a side issue akin to corporate philanthropy.

But what could be more central to banking than community
needs? Our experience shows that this strategy leads to marginal
performance in low-income and minority communities. We did the
same kind of research on several banks including Great Western,
whose representative is sitting near me, and compared them to
Bank of America. Now both these banks have outstanding CRA rat-
ings.

In high-income communities in Los Angeles County, both of these
banks hold an equal 9 percent share of the market. But in stark
contrast to Bank of America, Great Western’s market share in-
creases to 24 percent in low- and moderate-income census tracks,
while Bank of America’s drops to 3.5 percent. And unlike Bank of
America, Great Western’s home loan market share is almost five
times as large as its market share in white communities. In con-
trast, Bank of America has more than four times the share in
white communities as those where people of color live.

What seems to be the main difference between the two banks is
the level at which the needs of working class and minority commu-
nities are integrated into the strategic business objectives of the
bank. Unlike Bank of America, Great Western sees our community
as the large profitable markets that they are, that market products
in our communities and sell them. And 1t shows in performance.

b I 1lzhink our regulators need to take a page from Great Western’s
ook.

There’s no comparison between that bank and the others. CRA
has not been able to prove itself in objective performance measures,
and that’s why study after study shows that redlining is still per-
sistent and pernicious. It is time to more seriously link the laws
implementation to performance in terms of loan production and
distribution and appropriate underwriting criteria, in the wake of
Los Angeles’ civil unrest today.

In Los Angeles today, more and more people understand the rela-
tionship between historic disinvestment by banks, and the under
development of our inner-city communities

More people recognize the relationship between disinvestment by
banks and the accelerated commiseration of people who live in
those communities.

They can now see the relationship between the destabilizing
forces of redlining and conditions of economic disenfranchisement
which, in part, underlie civil unrest in the first place.

Our organization certainly sees these relationships, and we've
been moved to escalate our scrutiny of banks in our communities.

To this end, we've developed a CRA performance examination.
I've enclosed it with my written remarks. It looks like this. And ac-
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tually it’s very similar to what Mr. Bodaken was talking about, but
we’ve developed a vehicle for doing it.

We have been issuing, to the 25 largest banks in Los Anﬁeles,
a simple form for them to fill out which identifies their pertorm-
ance in a range of categories that are important to us and our com-
munities. )

It's really important to our diverse constituencies that objective
criteria are used to measure performance, and that performance is
looked at, rather than plans, in order to fulfill the promise of elimi-
nating redlining once and for all.

Thank you very much.

Senator CRANSTON. Thank you very much.

I appreciate the testimony of all of you.

Senator D’Amato of New York is still with us, the ranking Re-
publican member of the Housing Subcommittee.

Al, do you have any opening remarks?

OPENING REMARKS OF SENATOR ALFONSE M. D’AMATO

Senator D’AMATO. Mr. Chairman, so that we can get to the
panel, I'm going to simply ask that my statement be included in
the record as read in its entirety.

Senator CRANSTON. It will, of course, appear in the record.

I also have statements from Senators Riegle, Sanford, and Sasser
that shall be inserted in the record.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR ALFONSE M. D’AMATO

Senator D’AMATO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. At today’s hearing,
the subcommittee will be reviewing the status of the Community
Reinvestment Act (CRA). The CRA was created in 1977 to discour-
age redlining and to emphasize the importance of increasing lend-
ing in certain low-income and minority neighborhoods that received
less attention under normal banking practices. Under the CRA,
banks must identify their market areas and describe how they are
meeting the lending needs of those areas.

Since the CRA was established, banks, regulators, the Congress,
and community groups have all become much more aware of the
need for the CRA and the problems with implementing and enforc-
ing the CRA. Furthermore, there has been a great deal of discus-
sion regarding why capital does not flow as freely into certain
areas as it does into others and what impact the CRA has had in
increasgﬁ lending to underserved areas.

As CRA enforcement has evolved, both financial institutions and
community. groups have raised questions regarding how to make
enforcement more effective. While most parties agree on the goal
of increasing safe investment in low-income and minority areas, fi-
nancial institutions want to reduce regulatory burden, and commu-
nity groups want regulatory examinations to more accurately re-
flect ban s’ practices and encourage more “community reinvest-
ment.

I look forward to discussing these issues during today’s hearing
so we can develop a better understanding of the CRA and lending
practices. Maybe then we can determine how to increase the avail-
ability of capital to areas and individuals that need it and want it.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR DONALD W. RIEGLE, JR.
Senator RIEGLE. I am very pleased that you have called this
"hearing on the Community Reinvestment Act (CRA). CRA is a criti-
cal piece of legislation for maintaining and restoring the health of
our cities. Only since CRA was enacted in 1977 and Congress de-
clared that financial institutions have an affirmative and continu-
ing obligation to meet the credit needs of the communities in which
they are chartered, have banks more actively sought to extend
credit to low-income, elderly and minority borrowers. Prior to CRA,
these community needs went largely unmet. Although originally in-
tended as an anti-redlining tool—CRA has also proven to be an ef-
fective mechanism in promoting investment in low-income housing,

community revitalization, and small business development.
Unfortunately, a signiﬁcant body of evidence sxfgests that CRA
has not been properly enforced. Last year, the Federal Reserve re-
leased a study based on data from the Home Mortgage Disclosure
Act. The findings of the report were alarming—blacks with com-
arable incomes were twice as likely as whites to be rejected for
ome mortgage loans. Yet, despite this fact, over 87 percent of all
financial institutions received ratings of satisfactory or better. This
indicates that the bank regulatory agencies are not properly enforc-

inir?m

other disturbing trend that has emerged is that many banks
may be siphoning deposits from minority neighborhoods—leaving
residents of these neighborhoods unable to access credit from the
very institutions where they place their savings. A recent study of
banks in 14 cities found that for every dollar on deposit in predomi-
nantly minority neighborhoods, about 4 cents was loaned for mort-
gages in those same neighborhoods. Yet, for every dollar on deposit
In predominantly white neighborhoods, nearly 8 cents are rein-
vested in those same neighborhoods. I look forward to hearing the
testimony of our witnesses on these trends and how the Federal
Government can—through regulation and legislation—address
these problems which threaten to accelerate the decay of our cities.

I would also like to recognize the work of the Shorebank Cor-
poration which is represented by James Fletcher on our second
panel. The Shorebank Corporation has been an innovator in devel-
oping new approaches to bringing credit to capital starved commu-
nities. Shorebank has also been instrumental in assisting the com-
mittee in putting together the Community Investment Corporation
Demonstration program that I included in the housing reauthoriza-
tion bill. This demonstration program is designed to plant the
seeds of a national network of community development banks
based on the South Shore Bank model. The program would provide
grants and technical assistance to start or expand these innovative
organizations.

Although the Shorebank Corporation lends and invests in neigh-
borhoods that most banks shy away from, its lenders do not lose
money and even make money. Community Development Banks are
prudently managed as indicated by its returns on earnings or as-
sets; their loan losses are low and consistently outperform those of
other financial institutions; and delinquency rates at these banks
are within—or better than—industry norms. It is this success story
that the Community Investment Corporation Demonstration is de-
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signed to replicate and form the basis of a new urban strategy for
reinvestment in our neighborhoods and communities.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR TERRY SANFORD

Senator SANFORD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to commend you for holding this important hearing
this morning. Issues surrounding the Community Reinvestment
Act (CRA) are critical to the economic well-being of all segments of
a community. It is important that we constructively use this forum
to discuss the original intent of CRA, the results, or lack thereof,
this law has produced, and finally, we must work toward designing
a feasible implementation of this law.

CRA was designed in 1977 to combat redlining practices by the
banks and ensure adequate access to capital for all segments of a
community. Geographical discrimination in lending practices inevi-
tably have an adverse affect on low-income communities. The tragic
riots America witnessed in Los Angeles last spring provide a case
study to help us to better understand the extent of the dangerous
deterioration occurring in our inner-cities. The events in Los Ange-
les serve as a wakeup call illustrating the need for immediate and
serious revitalization of our urban areas. This call cannot afford to
go unanswered.

There is evidence that indicates that CRA has not been working
as originally intended. The release of the Home Mortgage Disclo-
sure Act data last fall showed that blacks with comparable incomes
were twice as likely as whites to be rejected for home mortgage
loans. Furthermore, that study Eoints out that in 1990, the denial
rate for conventional home purchase loans was approximately 14%
for white applicants, while the denial rates for black and Hispanic
applicants were 34% and 21% respectively. I believe that there is
a linkage between home ownership and strong communities. It is
imperative that we do all that we can to eliminate all forms of dis-
crimination no matter how subtle or unintended, in an effort to
make the entire home buying, home financing process fairer, less
intimidating, and accessible to all creditworthy Americans.

In addition, I have great concerns about the actual implementa-
tion of this law, and its long-term effect on our financial system.
Originally, CRA was designed to ensure that financial institutions
ascertained the credit needs of the entire community and provided
appropriate banking products to the various population segments.
Somewhere along the line, the enforcement of this law has been
flawed, and I fear that the objective has been lost. The regulators
seem to stress process over substance which results in excessive
documentation. Small banks are unable to shoulder this kind of pa-
perwork burden. I think it is important that we recognize the di-
versity of our banks and promote consistency and flexibility when
implementing this law. This also calls into question the competi-
tiveness factor in the banking industry. I have advocated for some-
time the importance of reforming our financial system to create a
level playing field. CRA is a good example of the many inconsist-
encies that exist in the present system. Other financial
intermediaries who offer bank-like products are not held to the
same standard of community responsibility as are banks. If we
wish to increase the flow of capital and mortgage credit into low-
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and moderate-income communities, we must make sure that all the
players are using the same rules.

Disinvestment in a community causes a spiraling deterioration.
It is vital that financial institutions take the lead in helping to re-
build our decaying communities. Banks cannot restore our commu-
nities alone, but they can go a long way toward facilitating in-
creased mortgage credit availability and small business capital.
CRA helps to bring the interested parties to the table, but we must
work on this law to see that it is implemented in such a way that
it provides incentives to offer adequate financial services to low-
and moderate-income neighborhoods, and does not hinder the safe-
ty and soundness of our financial institutions.

Again, I thank the Chairman for calling this important hearing
and I look forward to hearing from our witnesses.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JIM SASSER

Senator SASSER. Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you for or-
ganizing this valuable review of the Community Reinvestment Act.

The review is justified not only by the events in Los Angeles this
past summer, but also by an increasing volume of complaints about
the workings of the act.

Mr. Chairman, I have supported CRA throughout my career in
the Senate. We cannot tolerate redlining. The banking system en-
joys the financial backing from the Government; the public expects
that in return for its guarantee of stability that a public purpose
be served. Evidence abounds that despite CRA’s passage, lending
patterns still reflect discrimination against certain communities
and certain ethnic groups.

CRA has an ancillary benefit of serving as an excellent tool for
community based nonprofits. CRA affords nonprofits an entree to
their local lenders. I think we have seen many new and creative
partnerships arise around the country as a resu{t.

Having said this, Mr. Chairman, I believe that the banks’ com-
plaints about excessive paperwork and uneven application of the
law are not without merit. I sense, however, that the blame for
these complaints lies not in the CRA statute, but in the application
of the law by the regulators.

The regulators seem more interested in the process of CRA en-
forcement than in the outcomes that the law strives to promote.
The complaints that I heard about the act do not necessarily argue
for “safe harbors” or “small bank exemptions,” but meaningful reg-
ulatory relief that substitutes a renewed commitment to the intent
of the act in exchange for reducing its bureaucratic burdens. Mr.
Chairman, I believe that the regulators should undertake a system-
atic review of their practices with this trade-off in mind.

So, in closing, Mr. Chairman, thank you again for calling these
hearings today. I look forward to hearing the testimony of the wit-
nesses.

Senator CRANSTON. You've raised a number of important points
this morning and I thank each of you for your excellent testimony.

There are several issues I'd like to go into in a bit more deptg.

We hear repeatedly, and much of your testimony this morning
confirms, that the inner cities are starved for capital and certain
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segments of the city have been abandoned by the regulated finan-
cial institutions.

Los Angeles and Las Vegas are prime examples of cities with
disinvested communities.

So, first, what is your assessment of the credit needs of Los An-
ﬁeles beyond South-Central? Are there other areas that have also

een disinvested?

Ms. WHITE. Yes. Virtually every area that’s low-income. We have
enterprise zones in Los Angeles. Those have been disinvested. Mi-
nority areas.

The study that I referred to, “Taking It To The Bank,” pretty
much outlines that the number of loans, the amount of dollars
going into minority and low-income areas is dramatically less than
Anglo and high-income areas.

enator CRANSTON. Senator Neal, is the west side of Las Vegas
the only problem area, or are there others in Las Vegas?

Senator NEAL. No, Senators, it’s not the only problem area but
it’s endemic of the problem that we have in our community.

To give you an example, we have one major bank there, the FIB,
that has two branches on the east and west side of a predomi-
nantly black community, and we were able to review the assets or
get a picture of the assets of that financial institution for 1990, and
it had $94 million.

And we were able to estimate that about $64 million of those dol-
lars came from the black community, itself, but during that same
year, they only loaned $59,000 back into the community.

Also, we found that as the black population and the Hispanic
population move into other areas where that population began to
increase, we see a decrease in the lending of those institutions to
that particular group.

So the money seems to follow a racial pattern within our commu-

nity.

g;nator CRANSTON. Thank you very much.

Beyond what you’ve already said in your testimony, do you have
anything add about what should be the role of CRA in helping to
alleviate the problem? And what more can banks do and should
they do beyond what the Western Bank is doing? Do you have any
comments on that?

Senator NEAL. Yes, I can start off, Senator Cranston, by answer-
ing the question.

One of the things that we can do, we can add to the CRA disclo-
sure the number of applicants that actually file for loans. One of
the things that we found, in dealing with the banks in our area,
that once we confront them with the information, the data that we
collected under the 1990 CRA disclosure, they came back to us and
said, this does not reflect the number of applicants.

So we need to have them give us that type of information. And
I think that the communities can use that. - - : -

The other thing that we are attempting t6 do in our. community;

through local government, is to ask for further disclosure in the .
area of consumer loans, other than affordable housing loans, and™

look at all other credit products that those banks delivered to other
communities, and make sure that those same products are avail-
able to low and moderate and minority communities.
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Senator CRANSTON. Are there other responses to that question?

Ms. Haas?

Ms. Haas. First of all, there’s three basic things that commu-
nities need before you can even talk about community reinvest-
ment.

They need to have physical access to banks. If there’s no banks
in your community—because I work with a community that doesn’t
have any banks for a 3 mile radius. We're starting a community
development credit union —the question is moot. People aren’t
going to go to a bank that is miles and miles away.

The second thing is that we need to have underwriting criteria
that realistically assess what does it mean to be credit worthy in
a low-income community. And that means that if you have incen-
tives for your home mortgage, people selling your home mortgages
to make bigger loans, then that’s going to knock a whole ot of
working class people out of the box right there. The same thing
goes for business loans.

The other thing is that we found during the Security Pacific and
Bank of America merger, we looked at their record in branch clo-
sures and where the branches were closed. And we found that 71
percent of Security Pacific’s branch closures and 67 percent of Bank
of America’s closures over a 10-year period, prior to the application,
were in low- and moderate-income communities.

These are things that regulators should look at. We need to have
la commercial disclosure law, so we can have information on these
oans. -

Everybody in South-Central Los Angeles knows, for example,
that some of our major commercial lenders do not make any loans
in that community.

People in Pico Union, people in East Los Angeles, they know that
those banks don’t make loans in our communities. And we can’t
prove it. We've done surveys, we've interviewed businesses, et
cetera, but we need to be able to hold commercial lenders up to the
same standards that we do for mortgages.

And finally, as long as people have allowed there to be a two-
tiered financial system in our cities, where white middle class peo-
ple use banks, and low-income and working class people and minor-
ity people use check cashing facilities, we need to regulate those
too.

There was just an example last year in Los Angeles where two
money order companies, two very large money order companies
went bankrupt. So we have a situation where people who have
$100,000 certificates of deposits are ensured, and people who
bought money orders from those companies who are paying their
rent and paying their bills, their money orders bounced, and there
was no protection for those people. And they need the protection
the most.

Thank you.

Ms. WHITE. With respect to underwriting criteria, most of the un-
derwriting criterion is set in such a way that it’s designed to re-
spond to the credit needs of middle income persons.

Most of the people that we deal with spend 50 to 70 percent rou-
tinely of their income on housing costs. And to then limit the hous-
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ing amount that they can spend to 28 or 32 percent of their income
is not reflective of the credit needs of low-income persons.

Underwriters must be much more flexible with respect to who
they're dealing with and what kind of credit history they have, and
if they have in fact paid their bills and they are spending more
than 28 percent of their income on housing, then that needs to be
taken into account.

The branch closures that Gilda Haas was talking about are very
critical in all of this. And branch closures are done on the basis of
notice to regulators. There was a time when they had to get ap-
proval and it was subject to CRA protests. That’s no longer the
case.

Those need to be taken into account because not only are there
economic impacts with regard to this, there are racial and national
origin ramifications because of the placement or the displacement
of those branch locations.

One of the other things that we found, which is very alarming,
is that at least one of the very large scam artists who was recently
subject to litigation, was financed by one of our very large banks.

There has to be more taken into account and more disclosure, as
well as more investigation made with respect to who banks are
lending to.

Also, we are finding, especially in light of the uprising, that
there’s a great deal of need for cashing of Government checks that
is not always the case. It was clearly not the case prior to April
and May.

Some of the banks are now doing it, but we clearly need to have
banks allow Government checks to be cashed on a routine basis.
This should be something that’s done all the time.

We also find a great deal of difficulty with the photo ID’s, and
the fact that banks are requiring that persons have credit cards
and driver’s license before they can cash checks.

We are dealing with low- and moderate-income individuals who
routinely use public transportation. They don’t have driver’s license
and some do not have credit cards. And to require this as a re-
quirement to open an account is clearly a disincentive.

Finally, with respect to multifamily lending, this is an area—Los
Angeles is largely an area of renters, and we need access to multi-
family home loans. We are finding difficulty with respect to lenders
who will extend permanent mortgage loans, and not just construc-
tion loans, on multifamily loans. This is especially true in low- and
moderate-income areas.

And we are also finding that with respect to those loans that are
going to service those pre-paid expiring subsidies for HUD financed
properties, we're having difficulty getting those financed because
many financial institutions do not want to accept the 5-year section
8 project based securities as security for those loans.

I'm just giving you a list of various things that we think are nec-
essary in order to meet the credit needs of Los Angeles.

Senator CRANSTON. Thank you.

Al, do you have any questions?

Senator D’AMATO. Yes, Mr. Chairman.



23

Just to Sharon Butler. You stated that Great Western’s success
was the result of fundamental business strategies that were in
place before the CRA came into existence.

Could you share with us, what strategies in particular you be-
lieve could help make a difference?

Ms. BUTLER. Senator, further in the testimony, we talk about
what we feel makes a good loan. We talk about the fact that we
think a smaller balance loan made to a person who’s going to live
on the property is a safe and sound loan to make.

We find large numbers of those loans in low-, moderate-income,
and minority communities.

So pursuing that business strategy gives us significant market
share where those factors are present.

Senator D’AMATO. Why is it that Great Western has undertaken
this, and that others in t“{xe financial community have not?

Ms. BUTLER. I couldn’t answer with any degree of certainty why
they have not. It’s really a part of our history.

ur founders, mani' many many years ago, were interested in
making loans to people who were getting their first home, smaller
balance loans. That in fact has gone on under different leadership
throughout the company, and it’s been very successful for us.

Senator D’AMATO. Regardless of the community that the person
may be living in or whether the applicant is a minority apﬁ icant,
{.his ggs been a standard that you're saying Great Western has fol-
owed?

Ms. BUTLER. That’s correct.

Senator D’AMATO. And it has really put on what we call the
{)linders as it relates to any factors other than the soundness of the
oan.

Ms. BUTLER. That’s correct.

Senator D’AMATO. OK. This is tough. Can the same thing be
done by others? And are they shirking their responsibility, those in
the financial community?

Ms. BUTLER. We have some evidence. I read a recent story in the
Los Angeles Times that others are beginning to take notice of that,
and are in fact beginning to have some market share in areas in
South-Central Los Angeles. So it would suggest that others, using
their own strategies could also make a differenee as well.

Senator D’AMATO. So you’re saying others could make a dif-
ference and that——

Ms. BUTLER. And some are.

Senator D’AMATO. Do you believe that there’s substantial room
for improvement in this area?

Ms. BUTLER. Well, Senator, I, [—

Senator D’AMATO. I know it’s tough to ask you, but, you know,
that’s why we're holding this hearini.

Ms. BUTLER. It is a tou%h point here. We’d like to have all the
loans that we can get in all of the communities that we’re involved.
We think we see different lenders who are making some pretty de-
gent strides in trying to gain some market share, and that is being

one.

Some are creeping up slowly. Some are moving a little bit more
quickly. So I think it’s fair to say that, yes, things are happening
and more things can happen.
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Senator D’AMATO. So you would view it as progress being made
even by those financial institutions that have not met the same
kind of standards that you have met?

Ms. BUTLER. I think they’re going to think it’s progress too, very
soon.

Senator D’AMATO. Mr. Bodaken, in your statement, you said that
after the Home Mortgage Disclosure Act made findings that place
the Bank of America in a rather unfavorable light, that you saw
a change in their perspective, and that they changed their practices
as related to lending practices to both the minority community and
to the various low-income areas. Is that correct?

Mr. BODAKEN. Not precisely, but it’s generally correct.

Senator D’AMATO. Well, then you tell me.

Mr. BODAKEN. Basically, I was taking that from a Los Angeles
Times article of September 8, I believe, which I attached to my tes-
timony, which indicated that in South Los Angeles, Bank of Amer-
ica had begun to make more loans, more home mortgage loans in
South Los Angeles this year, as a result of disturbing data concern-
ing their HMDA disclosure.

So generally I agree with what Ms. Butler just mentioned re-
garding Bank of America’s performance. Is still probably too early
to tell whether other banks are following that lead.

Another major financial institution, for example, has only made
five loans in South-Central Los Angeles, although they've received
an outstanding rating on community reinvestment.

And so I think it's a mixed bag out there. It's too early to tell,
in my mind, whether other financial institutions are going to per-
form as has Great Western in this area.

And I think that further points out the need to look at all of the
banks’ lending activity, including their small business and
consumer loans, so maybe they're doing well in other areas. We
just don’t know.

Senator D’AMATO. Some have said that the CRA enforcement
could be improved by using a more objective measure of the CRA
performance.

What would you suggest in relationship to that?

Mr. BODAKEN. In particular, I think we really need to look at the
loans that are being made on the street.

You go back down and you say—you basically look like, as you
do with home mortgage loans, you take a look at all the lending
activity, and you look at performance. You look at it just the way
any other business looks at its own activity. What kind of perform-
ance have we been making in these areas, what market share do
we have in these particular areas, what kinds of loans are we get-
ting back.

I think that what you'll find is that certain strategies are both
not only common but also profitable, and that banks will profit in
good community reinvestment as a main line activity, when it’s not
pushed off to the side and not marginalized, can actually help both
banks and communities.

Senator D’AMATO. It would seem to me that public information,
in other words, the reports that are made available, are beneficial
and certainly are a kind of bully pulpit that can be used to encour-
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- age major financial institutions to reexamine their lack of partici-
pation 1n these areas. Would you agree with that? )

%Vlr. BODAKEN. Absolutely. That’s the reason disclosure’s so criti-
cal.

Senator D’AMATO. Ms. Butler?

Ms. BUTLER. I would agree with that, as well.

The data that allowed people to look at our loans has been avail-
able for some time through the Home Mortgage Disclosure Act.
And it's with increased interest from the press that the general
community gets this kind of visibility.

Probably one of the single most factors that has made a dif-
ference in this whole area has been the Atlanta Journal’s article,
I believe it was 1989. So between the involvement of the current
information that we have, as well as the visibility that it gets from
the media, I think the community, as a whole, gets more 1nvolved.

Senator D’AMATO. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator CRANSTON. Thank you very much.

Dick?

Senator BRYAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Ms. Butler, you made a comment in your testimony with respect
to the number of loans that you originate and retain in your port-
folio, as opposed to selling in the secondary market.

I want to make sure that I understood the thrust of what you
were saying.

Are you suggesting that there is a pattern that those institutions
which retain a larger percentaEe of their loans, as opposed to sell-
ing them in the secondary market, tend to have better records with
respect to making loans il the minority community?

Ms. BUTLER. I haven’t had the ability to examine the records of
other portfolio lenders. Great Western, as a portfolio lender, does
have ?eater flexibility, because it does have the ability to hold
fs.oll.ne oans. And primarily, we are originating loans for our port-
olio.

However, just to go further with this, we do originate loans that
we sell on the secondary market, and we haven’t detected any re-
luctance on the secondary market to purchase those loans.

Senator BRYAN. Perhaps others might comment.

Is there a correlation between those institutions which retain a
larfer portion of their loans originated in a minority or economi-
cally disadvantaged community, versus those that market more ag-
gressively into the secondary market? Is there any trend line at all
there that’s significant?

Ms. WHITE. I don’t know whether I can comment on that ques-
tion, per se, but recent HMDA statistics reveal that with respect
to those secondary lenders that buy up, say, 80 percent of the mort-
gage loans—it’s either 80 or 90 percent of the mortgage loans—only
3 percent purchase from minority—only 3 percent of their portfolios
are from minority areas, and about 9 percent are from low-income
areas.

So I would say that even though, say, Fannie Mae’s guidelines
look like they are responsive to the needs of low- and moderate-in-
come areas, the practices are such that in fact they do not purchase
from those areas.
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Senator BRYAN. Another point that Ms. Butler made—and Mr.
Bodaken, I didn’t mean to interrupt you if you wanted to make a
comment. Another observation Ms. Butler made with respect to
Great Western is the decentralized lending authority.

And I thought you made a pretty compelling argument in terms
of your own policy to have the people that are making those deci-
sions not only located in the branches, but living in the community
itself, so that they had more than just a business interest, that
they had a personal commitment in the community, itself.

Another question addressed to you, generally, in terms of the
broad picture here. Is there a correlation in your judgment? Those
of you who have maybe just a little broader view than perhaps
those of us on the committee who know of a particular situation,
which I want to inquire from Senator Joe Neal about in a minute,
is this helpful in terms of increasing lending in the community?

Ms. Haas. Communities for Accountable Reinvestment has had
discussions with banks about this. The tendency is just the oppo-
site.

As banks are consolidating and merging, they’re centralizing to
cut costs, and the banking profession has changed in that way.

So, for example, a whole lot of what bankers used to pride them-
selves on was their ability to read people, to make, I think they call
it character judgments, that does not happen on boiler plate appli-
cations that all ]%et sent to a location. And when your branch man-
ager, who has known you for 20 years, has no influence in the
making of the loans.

We’ve been lobbying extensively for even banks that refuse to ex-
periment with decentralizing their loan making and having more
local people making the loans, to at least do trainings, community
based trainings for their loan officers and for their managers. It
makes an enormous difference.

And I know, personally, from my own home loan, that it made
an enormous difference to be talking to the person that was going
to be—it happened to be from a black owned bank—to be talking
to the person who was going to loan to me.

Senator BRYAN. And that is a comment that I think we hear not
only from the minority community, but——

Ms. Haas. Everybody.

Senator BRYAN.—the business community generally, and particu-
larly with these consolidations that are occurring. In a small State,
such as my own, where in effect the decision making authority may
now not only be out of the community, out of the city, it may very
well be out of the State. So there’s considerable alarm that——

Ms. Haas. Yes. It has a huge impact on small business lending,
a huge impact on it.

Ms. WHITE. And as more banks and other financial institutions
go to credit scoring systems for mortgage loans, as well as their
credit cards, this becomes even more alarming, because as long as
it’s statistically reliable, no matter what the racial impact might be
or the low-income impact might be, this is a scoring system that
will routinely be approved by the regulators. It's very frightening.

Senator BRYAN. Senator N};al, I know that there has been some
progress that you and other local community leaders have made
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possible with respect to increased access in banking in terms of a
branch location in the low-income community.

Could you give us an update on that, and tell us how those nego-
féiations went in dealing with the banking industry in our own

tate.

Senator NEAL. Yes, Senator. There are a couple of national banks
who wish to locate branches within the predominantly west side
community, which is predominantly black. And we’re in the process
of negotiating that particular move right now.

What we do not want is a branch that comes in and just sit down
on the bucket, you know, and take it home at the end of the day,
you know, and not give anything back to the community.

So we want to make sure that we have certain restraints govern-
ing the placement of those branches within the community, so we
have sought the participation of the county and local government
in identifying the services that these banks can offer to the commu-
nity, based upon the fact that if they turn out to demonstrate a
good record in their service to low-income community, that will be-
come an incentive for placement of public monies within those par-
ticular institutions.

And so we are looking at it from that particular standpoint as
a leverage in trying to get them to service the needs of all the com-
munity.

We are not asking these financial institutions to come into our
community and just give out loans without restraints or anything
like that. The only thing that we've asked them to do is to be as
fair to the black community and the Hispanic communities as they
have been to, say, the upper-income white communities.

Senator BRYAN. Senator, in your testimony, you mentioned the
consolidation of banking in our State, and you made the comment
that as a result of the Community Reinvestment Act, that you were
able to secure, in your words, some additional commitments from
these institutions.

Are you at liberty to share with us what those are and how you
think that they might be helpful?

Senator NEAL. Well, the commitments that we had reference to
was commitments in terms of affordable housing. And this was
based on the fact that we had some institutions that wanted to
merge with other banks in our particular State. And so we required
them to give to us, in writing, commitments that what they could
do in terms of service to the community in terms of affordable
housing, and other type of products that they would be bringing to
the community, to make sure that those products are made avail-
able to the minority community.

And such as lending, putting of the branches within the area,
and also having checking, low-interest loans, to develop, and there
was a whole list—I can’t site them all—but there was a whole list
of things that we considered.

And of course, I might add that we were dealing with an institu-
tion that came from the West Coast that already had a substantial
record of doing good things in the financial world, and that was the
U.S. Bank Corps that came out of Oregon. And they wished to
merge with a couple of branches, branch banks within our State.

59-308 - 92 - 2
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They came in and met with the minority community, the busi-
ness community and asked essentially what they could do in terms
of being able to be a good corporate citizen coming to our commu-
nitsy. We just merely suggested things that they could do.

enator BRYAN. With the Chair's indulgence, if I might, Mr.
Chairman, just one or two quick questions.

I was particularly struck by Ms. White’s example that what may,
on the face, appear to be a reasonable underwriting criteria, name-
ly, the amount of income that’s spent for housing, may, in practical
a% lication in the minority community, render it virtually impos-
sible to make loans following those underwriting guidelines.

Were any of your discussions with the banks that you’ve dealt
with—and I'm aware that youre dealing with two different
groups—did you get into the underwriting criteria and asking them
to re-examine, not in terms of the quality of loan, but, I mean, in
terms of the criteria which may, with a low-income family, indicate
that they will pay a disproportionate amount of their income for
housing, as opposed to those whose income levels are much higher
and the percentages are within the underwriting criteria that she
alluded to, the 28 to 32 percent, or whatever it happens to be.

Senator NEAL. We di(f Senator. And one particular branch of the
bank in our State called us in to discuss this very thing. And that
they decided that they would go ahead and reevaluate, you know,
their lending practices in this particular area.

But on the other hand, when we dealt with what we call the
giant of our area, the FIB, which is in our State, which is that na-
tional institution, we were not able to get anything from them in
this regard. They just merely said that, you know, just warded us
off. Even though we had three meetings with them, it was just like
we did not attend, you know. They would never acknowledge any-
thing that we suggested to them, and didn’t even acknowledge our
presence, even in meeting with them.

Senator BRYAN. And the last question, Senator, and I appreciate
the Chair allowing me to go over my time a bit, we've heard a bliz-
zard of statistics and data that document the case.

Tell us, you've represented that community for 20 years, what
does that mean in human terms? I mean, try to translate all this,
if you can, in terms of how it affects people, and particularly people
in the community that you’ve represented.

Senator NEAL. Well, if you do not have a financial institution to
turn money back or loan money back into the community, it vir-
tually kills a community. Because you cannot develop business, you
cannot improve homes.

As in one particular case I made reference to, the West Side com-
munity, that is an older community. The houses there are about 40
years old and in need of finance for rebuilding and remodeling and
things like that. So when you cannot get money to do that, then
you have virtually a rundown community.

So in human terms, it becomes very effective in destroying a
community when a financial institution does not make loans to the
community for improvements.

As you might have heard, I mentioned about the two branch
banks that were situated on the east and the west side of our com-
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munity which had the total of $94 million in assets in 1990, and
they only loaned $59,000 to a predominantly black community.

That just tells you what they have really done to that commu-
nity. And you have blacks actually putting money into those par-
ticular branches, and did not get anything back in terms of loans
to improve, to do business, to have other things that were nec-
essary to keep a community viable. So, as a result, the community
becomes run down, and then we pay the cost in terms of getting
Federal loans to try to go into redevelopment and other things in
trying to correct that. And when the corporate happens to be the
financial institution in this regard.

Senator BRYAN. Mr. Chairman, I thank you very much for your
indulgence.

And I obviously thank my friend and the other members of the
panel for their testimony.

Senator CRANSTON. lem'ank you, Dick.

I just have one last question, and I'd appreciate very brief re-
sponses, so we can get to the next panel.

An essential part of any community’s credit needs is affordable
housing finance. Multifamily housing, particularly in Los Angeles,
where housing is so very costly, is a key element of the strategy.
Many of the banks which received outstanding ratings, however,
have little or no multifamily housing or investment presently.
What'’s the reason for this, and how can we remedy the situation?

Ms. WHITE. To the extent that we found banks that are willing
to do multifamily housing lending, they are willing to do construc-
tion lending but not permanent financing.

They cite the regulators as the reason for not wanting to get into
permanent financing. The reasoning that they've set forth is that
they will become criticized by the regulators for making such long-
term investments.

I don’t know, there does not seem to be any kind of rational basis
for failing to engage in multifamily lending of the type that we
have in mind, because more often than not, the type of lending that
banks become involved in is the stop gap financing. Typically, it’s
much less than 80 percent of the loan to value ratio. It's more
around 40 or 50 percent, so they’re certainly covered.

And before them on the loans are usually governmental agencies,
so that the likelihood of a loan of this type going into foreclosure
is almost nil.

I don’t know the reason.

Senator CRANSTON. Do you have anything to add?

Ms. BUTLER. Just a little, Senator Cranston.

Great Western, as you know, is principally a single family lender,
but we have long understood the need for multifamily lending, par-
ticularly for housing that was in the low- and very low-income
areas.

To that end, Great Western, in 1977, was one of the founders for
the Savings Association Mortgage Company. Savings Association
Mort%age ompany does provide financing for multifamily housing.

And in connection with other lenders, there is construction fi-
nancinf and multifamily financing to keep that pipeline moving.

Local governments use that quite regularly.
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Mr. BODAKEN. Just very briefly, Senator, I want to point out that
I agree totally with what Ms. White said.

And for the record, would point out that of 184 publicly financed
bond projects in Los Angeles have ever been in default where
banks have participated.

So I agree wholeheartedly that it is a very rational thing for
banks to be involved in at this point in time.

Ms. BUTLER. Senator Cranston, before we end the panel, I'd like
to make just one final remark.

On behalf of Great Western Bank, I want to State that we're
very pleased with our opportunity to talk about our record but
more 1mportantly we’re very pleased to do this on your subcommit-
tee. Throughout your career, you've been a tireless and effective ad-
vocate of housing and have represented California exceedingly well
in this area. And we just wanted to take the opportunity to say,
thank you, before this panel closed.

Senator CRANSTON. Thank you very much. That’s very nice of
you.

Mr. BODAKEN. Thank you, Senator. I join in those remarks.

Senator CRANSTON. Thank you. You've all been exceedingly help-
ful witnesses, and I thank you each very much.

And I'd like the second panel members to come forward.

Senator CRANSTON. I thank you for your patience through a long
morning,

We will begin, as with the previous panel, with opening state-
ments. Please be sure to keep within the 5-minute limit which you
will see by the lights. We have to adjourn at about 12:50 p.m. and
1 do want an opportunity to ask a few questions. Perhaps other
Senators will also.

Mr. Fletcher, would you like to lead off?

STATEMENT OF JAMES FLETCHER, PRESIDENT, SOUTH
SHORE BANK, CHICAGO, IL

Mr. FLETCHER. Thank you.

Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, I am Jim Fletcher,
gresident and CEO of South Shore Bank of Chicago, IL. It is my

elief that South Shore Bank was the only bank in the country to
testify in favor of the Communi%y Reinvestment Act prior to its en-
actment in 1977. So it is, therefore, a great pleasure that I return
today to reiterate our bank support for CRA as well as to provide
an overview of the impact that CRA has had on neighborhoods
such as the one in which we work.

On the other side of that issue, it is a little painful to think that
15 years later we are still engaged in discussing what banks ought
to be doing in their service areas when, in fact, a charter issued
either by the State or by the Federal Government is to serve the
community, and we are still trying to get banks to read their char-
ter to serve their community.

I will argue not only should Congress continue to support vigor-
ously the 1977 Community Reinvestment Act, but shou?d also con-
sider the public policy benefits of enhancing the capacities of com-
munity development banks in our country.

South Shore Bank is a community development bank located on
the south side of Chicago. With almost 225 million in assets, the
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bank targets 5 minority communities in Chicago’s south and west
sides for its development lending efforts.

Since the current ownership and management bought the bank
19 years ago in August of 1973, we have made over $220 million
in loans in these targeted communities. Through our subsidiary
and affiliate companies, we have leveraged an additional $100 mil-
lion in economic development finance.

South Shore Bank is the architect and perhaps best known prac-
titioner of community development banking. Its Shore Bank parent
holding company is in the business of rebuilding underinvested
communities. That is, neighborhood development is our corporate
mission.

To achieve the central purpose, we own and insure depository in-
stitutions and several proactive community development subsidi-
aries and affiliates. The Shore Bank organizational chart is at-
tached to my written testimony.

South Shore Bank initiated its reinvestment lending prior to the
passage of CRA. The Shore Bank blueprint dates to 1972 when the
holding company was incorporated. It continues to expand its com-
munity reinvestment activities not out of pressure to comply with
CRA but because community reinvestment is our business.

As I review the history of CRA I am struck by how much discus-
sion and effort has gone into the processing of defining compliance,
monitoring the effectiveness of the regulators in enforcing the law
and documenting individual lender efforts. I am also struck by how
many banks and savings and loan associations continue to view
CRA and community reinvestment as a burden rather than an op-
portunity.

Development loans in South Shore Bank are market rate,
unsubsidized credits made within the bank’s target areas. The pur-
pose is to accrue to the long-term economic development of those
areas and their residents. As such, development lending falls into
the categories of commercial, community organization, multifamily,
home improvement, and education loans. Loans made by South
Shore Bank to residents and local entrepreneurs to rehabilitate
housing, finance businesses, buy or repair homes, and support non-
profits meets the credit needs of low- and moderate-income people.

Further, South Shore Bank’s designed lending areas are neigh-
borhoods that other lenders have considered and many continue to
consider too risky to lend into. While our borrowers may appear to
be unsophisticated, they have proven to be extraordinarily credit-
worthy. Our success in demonstrating how underinvested commu-
nities can, over time, become prudent lending areas and profitable
markets has attracted other lenders to some of our target areas.

Let me illustrate our reinvestment efforts on one product, single
family home mortgages. When current management bought the
bank in 1973, single family homes in South Shore had been declin-
ing in value for a prior decade and precipitously since the mid-
1960’s. The area had been redlined by banks and savings and loans
due to the rapid racial change that had occurred from 1965 to 1972
when, in fact, the neighborhood went from predominantly white to
95 percent African-American.
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New bank management recognized the value of solid, gracious
homes in the area and established single family home mortgages
as one of its lending priorities and opening strategy.

Between 1974 and 1980, the bank made approximately $32.7
million in home mortgages in South Shore. As a result, home val-
ues increased faster in South Shore during this decade than any
other community in the city of Chicago, and other lenders began
to lend in South Shore.

By 1980, South Shore Bank had significantly reduced its single
family mortgage lending in South Shore because the private mar-
ket for credit was once again functioning. This decision has proved
correct. According to the HMDA data, other banks and thrifts and
mortgage companies made 232 home mortgages totaling $13.9 mil-
lion in South Shore in 1990.

Despite the perception by many bankers that reinvestment lend-
ing is too risky and unprofitable, the experience of the South Shore
Bank demonstrates that these perceptions are inaccurate. With the
exception of 1 year over the last 10 years, the bank has consist-
ently achieved a return on assets in excess of .80 percent as well
as double digit return on equity. The bank’s 1991 net loan losses
were less than % of 1 percent.

That was on $147 million outstanding loan portfolio, and contin-
ued the record of a 10-year outstanding trend.

Unfortunately, making loans in underinvested communities is
not a priority for most banks. The Community Reinvestment Act
and effective enforcement of the law is one of the most critical re-
sources available to low- and moderate-income people in the com-
munities. In Chicago alone, this law has produced CRA loan com-
mitments totaling over $300 million.

Through discussions with nonprofit organizations, Chicago banks
realized the need for first mortgages for larger multifamily build-
ings in city neighborhoods. And there is now an active lending mar-
ket for acquisition and rehab of these buildings.

A similar process led to the creation of loans for mixed use build-
ings that have both residential and commercial use. It is hard for
me to believe that without CRA enforcement that these loans
would be available.

It is important that CRA continue to offer low- and moderate-in-
come minority communities protection and not be dismissed by the
banks in their rush to pursue bigger profits and faster profits. As
we have seen to our geril often, these profits are short lived and
in many cases extraordinarily costly.

Finally, I want to reemphasize that I believe it is not difficult to
seek and find creditworthy borrowers in low- and moderate-income
neighborhoods, and even less difficult to find less creditworthy bor-
rowers in every level.

However, it is difficult to achieve long-term community develop-
ment in underinvested communities by merely this act alone.

At the same time, we need specialized financial intermediaries,
such as community development banks that are uniquely qualified
to serve as models for broad scale and long-term development that
can make the difference. Congress should, therefore, do two things:

Continue to supgort and strengthen CRA action and, two, exam-
ine ways to provide and strengthen and create the sustained and
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specialized financial institutions. This could include encouraging
banks to invest capital in community development banks as one of
the ways to make CRA responsible, and I will stop there, Senator.

Senator CRANSTON. Thank you.

I want to note that your prepared statements will appear in full
in the record as if read and will be, of course, considered by the
committee.

Ms. Johnson.

STATEMENT OF JULIA JOHNSON, VICE PRESIDENT FOR COM-
MUNITY REINVESTMENT, BANC ONE CORPORATION, COLUM-
BUS, OH

Ms. JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you for inviting me here today to speak on the important
matter of CRA.

I have prepared written testimony and would request that it be
entered into the record so that I could just give you a brief sum-
mary of my remarks.

I am Julie Johnson. I am vice president of Banc One Corpora-
tion. We are a multibank holding company operating banking fa-
cilities in Indiana, Illinois, Michigan, Kentucky, Ohio, Texas, and
Wisconsin. We have 57 different banks.

We have small banks in rural areas, we have large banks in met-
ropolitan areas. Some are regulated by the Federal Reserve, some
by the FDIC, some by the OCC. It’s kind of a management chal-
lenge, but it gives us a breadth of experience that I think is helpful
in the debate here before us.

Given that background, the first thing that I would like to say
is that I do not see how we can discuss granting exemptions or safe
harbor to anyone if CRA is considered in the context of our busi-
ness. At Banc One we regard CRA, just as Great Western articu-
lated earlier, as business as usual. If it is business as usual, it has
got to be profitable.

We do not ask our shareholders to grant us safe harbor if we
have had good earnings in one quarter. It makes as little sense to
grant safe harbor to small banks or banks that have outstanding
ratings.

I think that what we can do is make compliance more germane
to the business that we do. To the extent that it is not relevant to
our business, it can be considered a burden. I think that banks that
require their board members to go out and do ascertainment in the
community or make their CEO’s spend the weekends painting
houses might feel burdened.

Our senior management has to hold our lenders accountable for
making loans. That's what they’re there for. Our regulators need
to look at our performance in the context of the business that we're
in. Not all banks are all things to all people. Some banks are retail
banks, some are mortgage lenders, some focus on commercial real
estate.

I think that it is unreasonable and to some extent burdensome
to ask a bank whose principle line of business is retail consumer
lending to make unusual or unreasonable efforts in the areas of
small business, just as it doesn’t make sense to make a small busi-
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ness lender accountable for how many credit card loans they made
someplace.

The whole thing needs another look in terms of the business, the
strategic plans of our banks. If we look at that, we are going to be
looking at a long term issue and not a short-term issue.

We are going to be looking at how we can develop markets; what
kind of flexibility and creativity we need; what kind of support we
need from local government and the Federal Government to facili-
tate the extension of credit profitably. It would cause us to review
our underwriting criteria. Right now there is not an incentive to do
that, at least there is not a perceived incentive to do that.

I think that to the extent that the banking industry looks at this
problem as an immediate and short-term issue, many of them dele-
gate their lending responsibilities to consortia in their community
and so they figure if they've got it out of the bank and gave the
job to somebody else, then there is no further requirement of them.

In addition to that, we have a number of financiai institutions
who are panicked and they attempt to buy market share by offer-
ing their products at a below market rate. I don’t think you can
sustain a program like that and I think that we need, over the long
term, programs that are profitable and that will be sustained for
that reason.

I think banks which set aside a limit for how much they are
going to lend in a particular area are a reflection of an attitude
that it's not profitable and so they need to limit the extent to which
they are not going to have earnings in a particular area. So we
need to take a look at that.

We need to focus on consumer lending in one way, small business
lending in another, and the larger commercial real estate lending
in %{ﬁt another. I don’t think you can lump them all together.

e last thing I would like to say quickly is the HMDA data is
going to be coming out this year soon, maybe this week, maybe
some of it is already out.

I don’t think a lot of it is going to look much better than it looked
last year, and I think a part of that is because the data came out
in October of last year. I don’t know any financial institution that
had a poor record last year that in the two remaining months of
1991 could make a-difference in their record.

In the debate that ensues in the coming days, we need to keep
that in mind. And I think we need to be looking at what the 1992
data is going to look like.

With that, thank you very much.

Senator CRANSTON. Thank you very much.

Mr. Bradford.

STATEMENT OF CALVIN BRADFORD, PRESIDENT, COMMUNITY
REINVESTMENT ASSOCIATES, DES PLAINES, IL

Mr. BRADFORD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Access to capital and credit is the engine that drives all develop-
ing economies. But today as Congress reviews bill after bill to strip
the Community Reinvestment Act of its powers, we have to ask
ourselves if we care more about the economies of Poland, the
former Soviet Republics, our North and South American neighbors,
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or almost any developing economy in the world than we do about
our own inner-city communities in America.

Economists at the Fed have lauded the diversion of funds from
the savings of individuals in lower income and declining income
areas to areas of high growth and speculation as the efficient oper-
ation of a natural market channeling money to areas of highest de-
mand. But when these false markets collapsed of their own weight,
the taxpayers, whose ‘Government guaranteed the flow of funds to
the banking industry by insuring its deposits, were left to bear the
costs of bailing out the fools and felons who ran these institutions
into the ground under the watchless eyes of the Federal agencies
charged with protecting the public interests.

Under the smoke screen of the alleged regulatory burden, the
banking industry and the present administration are trying to gut
the CRA and excuse our banking industry from the only obligation
it has to serve the people in America.

The banks and thrifts claim a paperwork burden from an act
that has no reporting requirements and requires only the produc-
tion of a Community Reinvestment Act statement that we find is
typically less than 4 pages long.

While the regulatory agencies claim that only performance
counts, the CRA guide for the American Bankers Association
states, “documentation is everything” and regulators in spite of
their official policies seek out piles of papers and plans as a sub-
stitute for compliance.

The FFIEC contracted with a private compliance consulting firm
to train its regulators and develop its compliance examination pro-
gram. That firm subsequently sold its services to the American
Bankers Association to develop their compliance manual.

It is a dereliction of duty for the regulatory agencies to farm out
their compliance program development to private firms whose in-
come clearly depends on the increase in paperwork burden. Even
with public ratings, over 90 percent of all lenders get passing

ades. It is no wonder the lenders want to use these to create safe

arbor exemptions.

But in my work, I see lenders systematically cited for violations
of HMDA, fair housing, and Equal Credit Opportunity Act viola-
tions and then given outstanding ratings.

For example, in New York, which has more multifamily housing
than any other city in the Nation, both Manufacturers Hanover
Trust and Chemical Bank, two of the largest lenders in the Nation,
are given outstanding ratings even though between them they only
made one multifamily loan, one multifamily loan in all of 1990.

Disclosure has been at the heart of reinvestment, but the Fed
has consistently obstructed efforts to reproduce the data.

The regulators, however much they have denied the need for
commercial loan disclosure, recognize its value so much that they
tried to coerce lenders into producing it for them internally, but not
for the public, in their policy statement last winter. Chicago has
had commercial loan disclosure for institutions that want city de-
posit of funds for over 19 years. It works. It has provided a re-
source for identifying commercial credit needs in some of the most
successful reinvestment programs in the Nation.
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What remains a mystery is how newspapers, fair housing groups,
community groups, and legislators have been able to find discrimi-
nation in the lending markets while the regulators have not. One
case in the many I have given in my written statement serves to
illustrate.

Peter and Delores Green sought a loan on the west side of Chi-
cago, an African-American couple seeking to buy a home in an Afri-
can-American community. The* were turned down by Avenue Bank
of Oak Park. The Greens easily qualified for a loan from another
lender, but the Greens filed a complaint that was sent to the FDIC.

The FDIC never contacted the Greens to explore their complaint.
The FDIC simply asked the bank for a reason for the denial and
the bank responded that the loan was denied because of a low ap-
praisal, a reason that was accepted by the FDIC even though, it
turns out, the bank never did an appraisal.

The FDIC has 15 pages of guidelines for investigating com-
l)laints, the first of which says, contact the complainant. The guide-
ines were simply ignored.

When I asked an FDIC examiner how she knows if the bank is
telling the truth when it explains why a loan is denied, she said,
with confidence, “we trust our banks.”

This sums up the attitude of the regulators. They see the lenders
as “their banks” and are simply not interested in attending to the
rights of minorities. Certainly we must have reached the low point
of fair housing enforcement when the Greens now have to seek, in
addition to suing the bank, legal support to sue the FDIC.

Finally, lenders often say it is not necessary for them to serve
minority communities because these communities are served by
FHA and VA loans made through mortgage banking companies
who are fast becoming the largest lenders in the country. This, to
me, is like the old lunch counter argument segregationists used to
use in the South. It was OK as long as blacks had lunch counters
of their own; it didn’t make any difference; they didn’t need to be
able to eat at white lunch counters.

But FHA loans are, by design, high risk products. These high
risk loans produce high losses when they are concentrated in single
neighborhoods where there is no conventional lending.

As an added form of abuse, HUD requires properties to be con-
veyed to HUD vacant, resulting in foreclosures becoming aban-
doned properties.

A recent study by the National Training and Information Center
of FHA foreclosure data reveals that in many minority neighbor-
hoods delinquency rates run as high as 29 percent on FHA loans
and foreclosures as high as 21 percent, resulting in abandonments.
Just 2 weeks ago, Chicago was shocked when a 6-year-old African-
American child named Lindsay Murdock was found beaten, raped,
and stabbed to death in the garage of an FHA abandoned home
just two blocks from where he lived, a home the community had

een unable to get HUD to demolish.

The time has come to strengthen the CRA. Treat our inner-city
neighborhoods and communities at least as well as we are now
treating the former Soviet Union. Thank you.

Senator CRANSTON. Thank you very much.

Ms. Goldberg.
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STATEMENT OF DEBORAH GOLDBERG, REINVESTMENT SPE-
CIALIST, CENTER FOR COMMUNITY CHANGE, WASHINGTON,
DC

Ms. GOLDBERG. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. I guess now it is
good afternoon.

My name is Debby Goldberg and I am acting director of the
lgﬁighborhood Revitalization Project of the Center for Community

ange. :

I want to thank you for the opportunity to testify here this morn-
ing and even more I want to thank you for holding this oversight
hearing.

It has been my observation over the years that the amount of en-
ergy devoted by the regulatory agencies to CRA enforcement is di-
rectly related to the amount of oversight conducted by Congress.

As you have heard from members of the previous panel, vigorous
enforcement of this law is more important than ever for members
of poor communities in Los Angeles and across the country. I hope
that one of the results of today’s hearing will be to add some stiff-
ness to the spines of those in t}ze banking regulatory agencies.

I have submitted written comments for the record and I want to
just spend my time today on a few points. First of these is, how
well those agencies are doing in enforcing CRA.

Three years ago, Congress made some very significant changes in
the law. The hope was that by opening up the process through
requiring the regulators to make CRA ratings public along with
evaluation reports, that CRA enforcement woulcf become tougher.

Those changes have now been in effect for 2 years and it is a
good time to look at how well they’ve been working.

On the surface, the numbers would appear to indicate that
things are improving. The agencies are spending more time on
CRA exams and the ratings distribution has shifted somewhat.

Four years ago, 99 percent of institutions examined received sat-
isfactory or better C ratings. Now that number is 89 percent.
However, I think the numbers hide the real story, which is first of
gll t‘?at the agencies are still not tough enough when they evaluate

anks.

Second, the agencies don’t use the full range of enforcement pow-
ers that they have to enforce CRA compliance.

Third, the evaluation reports that they issue are not nearly as
useful as they could be.

Fourth, lenders performance in rural areas does not receive the
same kind of scrutiny as that in urban areas.

And, fifth, far too much weight is given to CRA ratings in the
apf)lication process.

don’t have time to talk about all these points, but I would like
to focus for a moment on CRA enforcement in rural areas. Of par-
ticular concern to me is the weight given to a bank’s performance
in rural areas when its lending territory also incorporates urban
communities. Take for example the Bank of America, which other
people have mentioned here this morning, which had an outstand-
ing CRA rating.

This is one of the largest banks in the country. It has 850
branches. It claims the entire State of California as its community
for CRA purposes. The State of California, as you know far better
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than I, includes both some of the biggest cities in the country and
vast rural areas as well.

If you read B of A’s evaluation report which is about 11 pages
long, you will find exactly two references to its performance in
rural areas. I will quote them in their entirety.

First, we're told that “the bank extends a sufficient volume of ag-
ricultural loans, including credit to small farms,” although we’re
never told how many loans that actually is.

Second, we're told that, the bank’s participation in governmental
insured, guaranteed, or subsidized programs includes, “the Farm-
ers Home Administration.” Again, we’re given no indication of how
many Farmers Home loans were made by B of A.

I should note that this lack of detail is common in evaluations
of banks of all sizes, both urban and rural. And it illustrates just
one of the many problems with the way evaluations are written.

But from B of A’s evaluation and others that I've read, it appears
to me that as long as a bank can show that it is doing something
in urban communities, it can virtually ignore the rural parts of its
territory with total impunity. This must change. If it doesn’t, then
I fear for the future of rural America.

And what about small banks in rural areas? These institutions
are lobbying heavily for exemption from CRA. They argue that they
couldn’t exist if they didn’t serve their communities and that CRA
constitutes an unnecessary regxlatory burden. I call this the “I am,
therefore I comply,” theory of CRA.

And I would like to look at each of these assertions in turn.

First, there is no evidence that small banks actually make sig-
nificant volumes of loans. According to research by the staff of the
House Banking Committee, the average ratio of domestic loans to
total assets of banks over $10 billion is 63 percent. For banks
under $100 million in assets, that average is only 55 percent, a
substantially lower figure.

Other research has turned up individual small banks with much
lower loan-to-asset ratios. Whatever these banks may be doing with
the money they take in from their communities, they aren’t lending
much of it back out.

Further, if small banks had exemplary CRA records, one would
expect to see them getting a disproportionally high percentage of
the good CRA ratings that are given out. In fact, the opposite is
true. Banks with assets under $100 million represent 74 percent of
all banks examined for CRA compliance to date. Yet they received
only 55 percent of the outstanding ratings.

What about the question of regulatory burden? Banks think that
they have to spend a lot of time manufacturing meaningless paper
to show their examiners. Then they are not paying attention to
what the agencies say, because the agencies have been very clear
that the documentation they expect is only what a bank needs in
the normal course of its business.

I would like to refer to the manual that Cal described earlier
published by the ABA. Because I think this may be part of the
source of the problem. That CRA compliance manual suggests that
banks ought to be maintaining 15 separate CRA documentation
files with various subfiles, and they provide more than 80 pages of
forms for banks to use to fill up all those file folders.
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{lt doesn’t surprise me that bankers claim that CRA is a head-
ache.

I would like to close by saying that while many banks are focus-
ing on how to produce more paper, community groups are focusing
on how to get more loans in their neighborhoods. Unfortunately
they still aren’t getting much help in this effort from the banking
regulators.

I hope that this subcommittee and all of Congress will continue
to turn up the heat on agencies until they learn how to do the job
properly and until all the banks in the country come to learn the
lesson illustrated so well by South Shore and a handful of others,
namely that CRA can be good business as well as being good for
the community.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. That concludes my testimony.

Senator CRANSTON. Thank you very, very much.

I have just a few questions and I ask you to be as brief as you
can in responding so we can finish our work on schedule. Your tes-
timony has been very helpful.

CRA has become the focus of a great deal of controversy in the
last couple of years. There are a number of legislative proposals
that seek to limit the law. There are a variety of proposals that ex-
gmpl:. banks of certain asset size and provide a safe harbor for other

anks.

President Bush has sent us a proposal that would allow banks
under $100 million to self-certify compliance and that would pro-
vide safe harbor to other banks. The President’s bill would also
eliminate language that Congress included in FDIC/CRA that man-
dates that the evaluation include supporting data for the evalua-
tion.

How important is this law to the efforts you have described this
morning and what would be the impact if banks were exempted
from regular CRA examinations as is proposed in the Bush bill and

~other legislative initiatives? How do you view the safe harbor ini-
tiatives? And, finally, why is CRA, a law that has been in effect for
15 years, only become controversial now? If you can answer that
broad question briefly, I would appreciate it.

Ms. Johnson.

Ms. JOHNSON. I will give it a quick shot.

I believe that the history of banking and the extent to which the
industry has been heavily regulated has been an impediment to the
creative thinking of many bankers. And I think that that is what
CRA requires, that we think, that we be creative, we reflect, and
that’s kind of the beauty of it. We're not told what to do; we're told
to think and act strategically.

I think that without CRA, that most bankers would probably go
back to not really thinking about it.

Senator CRANSTON. Any other comments?

Ms. GOLDBERG. It was a multipart question, so it is hard to an-
swer them all.

I would agree with what Julia has just said. I think the reaction
that we get from the community groups that we work with around
the country is that whatever advances we've made in getting access
to credit from banks have been the direct result of CRA. :
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But if CRA were taken away, they feel that they would go back
to square one in terms of their ability to get access to credit for
their communities.

And I think all of the provisions that you've described in the
Bush bill would have a devastating impact in addition to sending
really the wrong message to the industry and sending the message
that it doesn’t really matter and you don’t have to worry about it.

I want to make one particular point about the safe harbor provi-
sion, because I think that is a particularly bad public policy idea.
I think it has been extremely important in the way that we admin-
ister regulations and laws in tﬁis country that the agencies in-
volved are required to develop as complete a record on a particular
issue, in this case an application, as possible. And the agencies all
admit that the examination process that they undertake for CRA
compliance is far less than complete and far less than perfect.

So that the reflection of the record of a bank’s performance that
they get through the evaluation reports is incomplete and imperfect
and not in and of itself a valid basis for making a decision on an
application to the exclusion of all other evidence. And what a safe
harbor would do would be to prevent people who have relevant and
important comments to make and information to provide about a
bank’s record from providing that, to be part of the agency’s consid-
eration in the process. And it simply doesn’t make sense to do that.

Senator CRANSTON. Thank you very much.

Do you have a comment?

Mr. BRADFORD. I would just comment that I think the response
of the administration to essentially try and gut the CRA is so in-
credibly ironic. Over the last 20 years you have really had a revolu-
tion at the community level of people changing from organizing to
get access to Government funds to people organizing to get the pri-
vate economy to work in their neighborhoods. And the main re-
source they've used has been the CRA. Which means essentially
that community organizers who are often thought of as radical
have adopted a sort of Reagan-Bush economic approach to saving
their neighborhoods and now the administration wants to turn
around and take away the resource they have used to make that
happen and that saves the Federal Government billions of dollars
in public money by using private money for this development.

Senator CRANSTON. Several of you on both panels noted serious
deficiencies in the enforcement of CRA. This is a question we have
been struggling with for some time. The requirements are really
quite minimal compared to other consumer laws and the safety and
soundness requirements.

Why do you think that the regulatory agencies have had so much
difficulty or failed as they have in enforcing the law? Is it a lack
of capability, a lack of commitment, or both?

If you could—and let me then add if you could choose two ways
in which you could improve enforcement of CRA, what would those
two ways be?

Who would like to respond? Yes.

Ms. JoHNSON. I would like to respond. I said before in my testi-
mony that CRA is oftentimes not tied into the business plan of a
bank. To the extent that it bears no relevance to the business plan,
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regulators come in and are asked to evaluate something that
doesn’t make any sense.

I think it is only natural that they have a difficult time trying
to enforce the statute. They are not doing it in an environment that
makes a lot of sense.

So if I had two wishes, it would be that the regulators require
that the CRA programs make sense in terms of the business plan
and not require that everybody be everything to everlyone.

The other thing is I think we ought to start including some of
the other lenders. We are not the only lenders out there. We could
spread CRA to other lenders.

Thank you.

Mr. FLETCHER. I think one of the problems with the unevenness
with regulators is that the waters have gotten muddied with all of
the documentation that was spoken earlier, that if the regulators
were asked to come in and look at production, how many loans did
you put out and where did you put them out and document that
and evaluate that process, and not how many pieces of paper one
had in one’s file, that you would see the regulators—I think they
would be much happier with that kind of thing.

And certainly, I think that the banks that are doing the job are
getting credit out in lower- and moderate-income neighborhoods,
would feel far more effective by what they’re being judged by.

Mr. BRADFORD. I would just say that I think that as far as en-
forcement is concerned that the regulators again do need to look at
performance. And if you find a lender that is performing, that is
providing banking services and making loans that are consistent
with its reasonable business plan, you should go home, give them
the rating and go home. Do not harass these people. And that
seems to be, I think, one of the major problems.

But I think the agencies are incapable, because they have a lack
of commitment to use both questions, and as I have submitted in
my written statement, there are just numerous examples of the in-
competency of the way the process works.

I was asked to testify in a fair housing case in Toledo against
Home Savings of America, which has a home base in California. It
is the largest depository lender in the country in home lending. The
branch manager there had lost two-thirds of all of the fair housing
records that were required to be kept by the regulators and was
unfamiliar in the deposition she gave with how to interpret some
of this information.

It is amazing that the OTS that supposedly regulates this insti-
tution would allow that to happen when their regulations say
they’re supposed to check the data’s accuracy.

at was more amazing was a week after this branch was
closed, this branch manager went to work for a consulting firm
that later was hired by the OTS to train them in fair housing en-
forcement.

I think they are incompetent because they don’t care. They have
never hired fair housing people who have any background in litiga-
tion or enforcement of fair housing. They have hired people who
used to work for banks or used to work for the regulatory agencies.

So if they were really serious about enforcement, they would hire
people who know both to deliver their programs.
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I keep a library of CRA agreements. Unfortunately the regulators
do not. It seems to me if they were interested in reinvestment, they
would want to know what ti/xose programs look like so they would
know what success would look like.

Ms. GOLDBERG. I guess I would add to the list why the agencies
haven’t done a better job. I think for many years CRA enforcement
was an extremely low priority within the agencies and that, even
though that has changed somewhat, they are still plagued by the
attitude that safety and soundness is what they are really about
and that this is less important stuff.

And in addition, there is a tendency among the agencies to kind
of view the industry as their clients. And as long as you view the
industry as your client, you are not going to be very tough in en-
forcing the law.

And I think in addition to the suggestions that the other panel-
ists have made about ways to improve CRA enforcement, two that
I would add would be for the agencies to use the full range of com-
pliance tools that they have, not just to wait until a bank files an
application and then think about whether or not to deny that appli-
cation or impose conditions, things that don’t happen very often.

But they have a whole range of tools that they use in their en-
forcement of a lot of other laws and regulations that they don’t
tend to haul out in the CRA context.

And the other suggestion would be to spend a lot more time out-
side the bank, not just listening to the bank’s side of the story
about its performance but to listen to what people in the commu-
nity have to say. To not just trust but also verify what the bank
claims to be doing. And that incorporating outside comments ought
to be part of their application approval process as well.

Senator CRANSTON. One final thing I would like to get into. It ap-
pears that one of the principal problems is CRA enforcement. There
1s an overemphasis on process and underemphasis on performance.
Banks that receive outstanding ratings may be outstanding only in
the amount of documentation that they produce.

Of the 12 assessment factors of the CRA evaluations, only
three—only three—directly pertain to actual lending efforts.

How do we focus the evaluations on performance? Does the rat-
ing system need to be revised and do the number of assessment
factors need to be reduced? Do you have any comments on that?

Ms. JOHNSON. I think that the process is good the way it is, I
think it can work. We need to have a framework within which to
operate our CRA programs. And if we have a process such as the
one that we have, we can measure our results within that context.
If we don’t have the results then we know where to go to start tin-
kering with the process, whether it is in our marketing or in our
underwriting.

So I think that it is important that we retain that, that we use
it all. But I do think that we have to do a much better job of meas-
uring and evaluating that process in terms of the results.

Senator CRANSTON. Finally, I was interested to note in Ms. Gold-
berg’s testimony that the American Bankers Association puts out
a 475 page guideline book on how to implement CRA, 84 pages
alone is devoted to setting up CRA files.
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Is that what causes in good part the paper burden? And what
about the role of consultants? Are they making the process more
convoluted than direct? Final comments on this point?

Ms. GOLDBERG. That was my testimony; I guess I may as well
take a crack at it.

I think that the real problem is the way that the agencies have
been enforcing the law in that the consulting industry that has
grown up has taken advantage of the weaknesses in the agency’s
own enforcement process. And it really goes back to the earlier
question that you just asked about the overemphasis on process
and the underemphasis on performance.

In my view, Congress has made tremendous efforts to get the
agencies, at least in their evaluations, to shift that emphasis.

I mean, first you asked them to put in facts about banks’ per-
formance and then when they didn’t do that, Kou asked them to put
in data to support their facts. I don’t know how many more syno-
nyms there are out there to get the message across that you want
them to focus on whether a bank is actually making loans and not
on whether it is just producing paper.

I think part of, the answer is going to be continued oversight, and
I am not sure what the rest of the solution is on this point.

Senator CRANSTON. Any other comments?

Ms. JOHNSON. Just one more Point. If we look at this in terms
of business again, our CFO doesn’t hire a consultant to come in and
explain our eamin%s. So if we don’t understand our own numbers,
then God help us all.

[Laughter.

Senator CRANSTON. You’ve been—do you have a comment?

Mr. FLETCHER. I just want to add one little thing. Not on this
so much, but that is to say that I think part of the problem is the
fundamentals. That what we have got here is a negative response.

If a bank doesn’t want to do anything, it doesn’t care about its
CRA rating. If it wants to merge or go someplace, then it cares. I
think we’ve got to find a way to put some carrots in this piece of
legislation and not just have it be all sticks, or we will continue
down this road.

Senator CRANSTON. You have all been very helpful. I thank you
very much.

e may have some further questions submitted for written re-
sponses for members of both this and the first panel.

I thank all of you for your cooperation, for your attendance, for
your interest.

We stand adjourned.

Thank you very much.

[Whereupon, at 12:45 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]

[Witnesses prepared statements and additional, material supplied
for the record follow:]
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TESTIMONY OF SHARON BUTLER
GREAT WESTERN BANK

Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, thank you very
much for the opportunity to testify today on the Community Rein-
vestment Act. On behalf of Great Western Bank, I commend you,
Mr. Chairman, as well as other members of the subcommittee for
your willingness to have hearings on this subject.

I am Sharon Butler, Vice President of Community Development
for Great Western Bank, a Federal Savings Bank, the principal
subsidiary of Great Western Financial Corporation with $38.6 bil-
lion in assets. Great Western is one of the Nation’s leading residen-
tial real estate lenders with 190 home loan offices in 21 States. In
California, our home State, Great Western ranks first in mortgage
market share for purchase loans, zero to one million dollars; in our
hometown, Los Angeles, we're also number one.

Mr. Chairman, at the end of last year, Great Western had nearly
one-third of its home mortgage portfolio—some $12 billion—in low-
and moderate-income or minority neighborhoods. In South Los An-

eles, where we have long been the leading home mortgage lender,
%reat Western wrote more than $260 million worth of home loans
over the past 2 years. That made home ownership possible for more
than 2,200 African-American and Latino families.

We are proud of this record. We know that many believe lenders
will not . . . or cannot . . . operate in the inner cities of America.
Great Western's message today is that lenders can and will invest
in all communities.

We also know that many believe this investment will be made
only as a result of the requirements of the Community Reinvest-
ment Act. Great Western’s message today is that our lending
record is the result of fundamental iusiness strategies—strategies
that were in place before the CRA came into existence and strate-
gies that we would pursue if there were no CRA.

These strategies are built around several simple elements. First:
We believe smaller balance loans, made to people where they live,
are less risky than the more speculative loans at the upper end of
the scale. So we have consciously targeted our efforts at the afford-
able end of the housing market.

Second: Once you make that assumption, it is only logical to open
or maintain lending offices in those bread and butter communities.
We have nine offices in our South Los Angeles Region, serving all
communities including South-Central. These are not savings
branches. They are free standing lending offices.

Third: Those offices are staffed by commissioned loan personnel.
These mortgage loan consultants have every incentive to scour the
territory where they work each day for creditworthy loans. If they
do not, they don’t make a living.

Fourth: It is not our loan consultants alone who work out of
these offices. They are part of an on-site team that handles ap-
praisals, underwriting, processing and all the elements of a loan
decision from start to finish, on a decentralized basis.

We call these full-funding offices. Perhaps we should call them
equal-opportunity offices. Because by their very nature, they help
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eliminate the stereotypes that discourage lending in such commu-
nities.

The loan consultant has an incentive not to discriminate—his or
her pocketbook. The office manager has an incentive to hire agents
who can effectively produce creditworthy loan volume in their local
community. So, for example, if a market gradually becomes Span-
ish speaking, it will almost inevitably follow that our managers will
look to hire bilingual loan personnel. (Half of our top ten loan per-
sonnel are bilingual nowadays.) Finally, the back office team that
underwrites and processes tﬁe loan is not sitting fifty miles away
in a centralized decision-making center with no feel for the nuances
of a neighborhood or an individual property. They work, and often
live, in the very community where we are lending.

Self interest is a powerful motivator, Mr. Chairman. Our loan
s}y)'stem illustrates how effectively it can work. We believe there are
three other important factors in our success.

First, we are a Kortfolio lender. While we sell many of the loans
we originate in the secondary market, we have an appetite for
loans that we will hold in our own portfolio. Over the years, that
has given us added flexibility in understanding the circumstances
of the individual borrower.

Second, we are primarily an adjustable rate mortgage lender. For
the better part of the last decade, the ARM has allowed us to offer
better opportunities for affordable homeownership—with payment
protection—to borrowers in everr community we serve.

Finally, we are a color blind lender. In 1968, Great Western de-
veloped an explicit written policy against denying loans based on
geographical considerations, a decade before the gommunity Rein-
vestment Act outlawed such practices. We are proud of our insist-
ence that our people make their lending decisions based on the
value of the property and the borrower’s ability and willingness to
repay.

Mr. Chairman, there are many other elements of Great West-
ern’s performance under the Community Reinvestment Act that are
important. We know that we cannot meet all the needs of our com-
munities through our lending activity and, therefore, we have been
a pioneer supporter of a wige range of low-income and affordable
housing grog‘rams through our community development activities.
We would be happy to provide you with additional information on
these efforts, as well as the full extent of our success in lending in
low- and moderate-income and minority communities, if you wish.

But the heart of our success is our lending record. And the secret
to that record is not special programs. It is not looking at certain
neighborhoods as though they need special treatment by lenders.
In fact, the deterrents to more active investment in all neighbor-
hoods will never be overcome until they are seen as Great Western
sees them: neighborhoods in which we can make good money by
doing what—for us—is business as usual.

We have built this record because we felt it would be prudent
and profitable and, therefore, in the interest of our shareholders to
do business this way. Perhaps this is testimony to the kinds of in-
centives that would be most powerful and most effective in improv-
ing the Community Reinvestment Act. The carrot of profit-making
or profit-enhancing incentives should be a far more powerful in-
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ducement for lenders to “do the right thing” than reams of paper-
work or the threat of punitive regulation.

In closing, I want to make an admission, on behalf of the people
who run our lending group. We feel as though we are playing with
a double-edged sword today. The more our competitors adopt the
Great Western formula, the more competition we will face. You
can’t entirely blame us for wanting to have the field “to ourselves.”
But in the long run, if our message is heard by you, by the regll;-
latory community, and by other lenders, the results can only be
good for communities like South-Central Los Angeles. That is why
we are here today.

Thank you.

TESTIMONY OF SENATOR JOSEPH M. NEAL, JR.
STATE OF NEVADA REPRESENTING
THE LAS VEGAS ALLIANCE FOR FAIR BANKING

SEPTEMBER 15, 1992

SUMMARY

Scope of the Report

There were approximately 60 banks, savings and loans, credit
unions, mortgage companies, and other lenders active in the Las
Vegas area in 1990. In the aggregate, they made 10,658 loans on

one- to four-family residences, with a value of $922.2 million. These
loans consisted of home purchase mortgages, refinances, and home
im(grovement loans.

f the 60 active lenders, we found that just six (or 10 percent)
made more than half of all loans. We examined the lending records
of all lenders in the aggregate, as well as the top four deposit-tak-
ing institutions on this list: Citibank, Valley Bank and Valley
Mortgage Company (hereafter “Valley”), First Interstate Bank of
Nevada, and Primerit Bank.

Findings
1. Home loans to the Westside.

e Of 10,658 home loans made by all lenders in Las Vegas, only 59
went to the Westside.

e Just three-tenths of one percent of the nearly $1 billion in home
loans in 1990 found its way to the Westside.

o Of the four leading lenders, First Interstate made only $59,000
in loans to the Westside; Citibank and Primerit each loaned
$114,000; Valley loaned $564,000.

2. Deposits in branches close to or serving the Westside, com-
pared with dollars loaned to the Westside.

¢ Evidence suggests that bank deposits originating in the Westside
and other minority communities are siphoned off to be loaned or
invested anywhere but in their communities of oriﬁin.
e Valley Bank’s two branches close to the Westside had $96 million
}$n5 éie%%soits in 1990; Valley’s home loans to the Westside came to
4,000.
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e First Interstate’s two branches close to the Westside had $94
million in deposits in 1990; the bank loaned just $59,000 to the
Westside.

3. Denials of loan applications from African-American and white
applicants.

e Las Vegas lenders rejected mortgage loan applications from
blacks 1.5 times more often than from whites, even when appli-
cants had similar incomes.

¢ A black applicant for a home loan with an income above $41,500
was as likely to be rejected as a white applicant with an income
below $27,700.

e Among leading banks, First Interstate rejected middle income
black applicants more than five times as often as middle income
white applicants.

4. Home purchase loans to African-American borrowers through-
out the Las Vegas area.

e African-Americans make up about 9 percent of Clark County’s
fopulation but receive less than 3 percent of all home purchase
oans.

e Valley and Primerit each made about 3 percent of their home
purchase loans to blacks; First Interstate made only 1.6 percent
of its loans to blacks.

5. The leading banks’ market share of home purchase loans to
African-American and white borrowers.

o First Interstate’s market share of loans to blacks is half its mar-
ket share of loans to whites.

e Valley and Citibank have a slightly greater market share of
loans to blacks than loans to whites, while Primerit’s market
shares are almost equal.

6. Home purchase loans to all neighborhoods with predominantly
minority populations.

e Of the 8,581 home purchase loans made by all lenders in Las
Vegas, only 183 (2.1 percent) went to 15 Las Vegas census tracts
with more than 50 percent minority residents.

¢ Eleven predominantly white census tracts (with less than 20 per-
cent minority residents) each received more home purchase loans
than the 15 predominantly minority tracts combined.

N 7.d Home purchase loans in low- and moderate-income neighbor-

ooas.

¢ Only 6.8 percent of the 8,581 home purchase loans in 1990 went
to low- and moderate-income areas of Las Vegas.

¢ Primerit and Citibank made 10.6 percent and 8.5 percent, respec-
tively, of their home purchase loans to low- and moderate-income
neighborhoods, exceeding the aggregate distribution. Valley, at
6.7 percent, matched the aggregate.

¢ First Interstate made only 2.7 percent of its 563 home purchase
loans in low- and moderate-income neighborhoods.

e Upper-income neighborhoods received more than 57 percent of
the $811 million allocated for home purchase loans by all lenders
in Las Vegas.
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8. The leading banks’ market share of home purchase loans in

low- and moderate-income neighborhoods.

e Valley came close to having equal market shares, at about 8 per-
cent, in all three HMDA income categories.

e Primerit had a 50 percent greater share of the low- and mod-
erate-income market than it had of the upper income market.

¢ First Interstate’s share of the upper income market, at about 10
percent, was not only the largest among the four leading bank
lenders, but was also four times larger than its share of the low-
and moderate-income market.

Recommendations:

e The appropriate regulatory ag}tlancies should investigate every Ne-
vada financial institution with disproportionate denial rates be-
tween white and minority applicants.

¢ The Federal Reserve should not approve any application subject
to CRA involving financial institutions with disproportionate de-
nial rates between white and minority applicants until the insti-
tutions demonstrate to the satisfaction of regulators and the com-
munities in which they operate that they have taken steps to cor-
rect such disparities.

e Regulatory agencies must take lending patterns in low- and mod-
erate-income communities more fully into account in CRA eval-
uations. Financial institutions that show a clear preference for
lending to upper income, predominantly white communities and
applicants should not qualify for “Outstanding” or “Satisfactory”
CRA ratings.

e State and local Fovemments should develop legislation, after
suitable review of policies in place in other communities around
the country, to require banks to demonstrate a high standard of
community reinvestment in order to qualify as depositories for
public monies.

LAS VEGAS ALLIANCE FOR FAIR BANKING
CASHING OUT

A REPORT ON
HOME MORTGAGE LENDING TO MINORITIES AND LOW- AND
MODERATE-INCOME NEIGHBORHOODS IN LAS VEGAS

JUNE 1992

“A few miles and a world away from the blazing neon and flash-
ing billboards where tourists stroll, this city’s black neighborhoods
have been wracked by mob violence almost every night since the
riots began in Los Angeles.”

—New York Times, May 19, 1992
“Local critics have warned gaming moguls that they need to

worry less about image and more about the deteriorating, long-ig-
nored west Las Vegas ghetto. . . .”

—Los Angeles Times, May 27, 1992
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“By midnight, police had cordoned off the area around the Gold-
en West ang approximately 80 policemen remained in the area.
Black community leaders Kad warned city officials last summer
that trouble was brewing. . . .”

—Las Vegas Review-Journal, October 6, 1969

A. Introduction

Las Vegas’s reputation through the 1980’s as the fastest growing
city in the Nation was not inaccurate. It was simply not the whole
story. Some parts grew faster than others. Some parts grew very
little if at all. By the end of the decade, in 1990, whole commu-
nities existed where a few years before there was open land. The
Census Bureau carved 31 new tracts into Clark County in 1990,
home to a largely white and lar%ely affluent population, 50 percent
greater in numbers than it had been 10 years earlier. The minority
population, almost doubling in the same period, lived elsewhere: by
1990, nearly 40 percent in just 15 older, more centrally situated
census tracts.

This report examines some of the ways in which Las Vegas’s
banks and other mortgaﬁe lenders have set the stage for Las
Vegas’s passage through the 1990’s.

B. Scope of the report

Following the Federal Reserve’s release of the 1990 Home Mort-
gage Disclosure Act reports in October, 1991, the Las Vegas Alli-
ance for Fair Banking reviewed the aigre%ate data for all financial
institutions that made home loans in Las Vegas in 1990.

There were approximately 60 banks, savings and loans, credit
unions, mortgage companies, and other lenders active in the area
in 1990. In the aggregate, they made 10,658 loans on one- to four-
family residences, with a value of $922.2 million. These loans con-
sisted of home purchase mortgages, refinances, and home improve-
ment loans. (See Table 1, page 20 of this report.)

Of the 60 active lenders, we found that just six (or 10 percent)
made more than half of all loans. These top lenders are listed in
Table 2, page 20.

We examined the lending records of the top four deposit-taking
institutions on this list: Citibank, Valley Bank and Valley Mort-
gase Company (hereafter “Valley”), First Interstate Bank of Ne-
vada, and Primerit Bank. These institutions are subject to the 1977
Community Reinvestment Act (CRA), as amended, which imposes
a responsibility on banks to meet the credit needs of all the com-
munities they serve, including low- and moderate-income commu-
nities.

We looked at the following patterns, utilizing both aggregate
data and data on individual leading lenders:

1. Home loans to the Westside.

2. Deposits in branches close to or serving the Westside, com-
pared with dollars loaned to the Westside.

3. Denials of loan applications from African-American and
white applicants.

4. Home purchase loans to African-American borrowers
throughout the Las Vegas area.

5. The leading banks’ market share of home purchase loans to
African-American and white borrowers.
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6. Home purchase loans in neighborhoods with predominantly

minority populations.

;bolflome purchase loans in low- and moderate-income neighbor-
s.

8. The leading banks’ market share of home purchase loans in

low- and moderate-income neighborhoods.

C. Findings
1. Home loans to the Westside.

¢ Of 10,658 home loans made by all lenders in Las Vegas,
only 59 went to the Westside.

¢ Just three-tenths of one percent of the nearly $1 billion in
home loans in 1990 found its way to the Westside.

e Of the four leading lenders, First Interstate made only
$59,000 in loans to the Westside; Citibank and Primerit
each loaned $114,000; Valley loaned $564,000.

The Westside is defined by five census tracts: 2.01, 3.01, 3.02, 35
and 37 (see Figure 1, page 24, and Table 3, page 21).! In 1980, the
Westside’s population was 18,519. By 1990, the population had de-
creased to 16,204, of whom 13,796 (85 %) were African-Americans.

A description of the role of the Westside in the social and eco-
nomic history of Las Vegas is beyond the scope of this report. It
is worth noting, however, that the Westside’s exclusion from the
flow of credit and capital in the city extends to the 1930’s and be-
yond. The concentration of African-Americans there began in the
1940’s, determined by such measures as covenants restricting the
sale of housing and land in Las Vegas to whites only, the refusal
of landlords to rent to blacks, and conditions on the renewal of
business licenses for blacks requiring them to move to the
Westside.

A housing survey of the Westside in 1949 reported that 80 per-
cent of the community’s structures were substandard. Streets were
unpaved well into the 1950’s. By the early 1960’s, as historian Eu-
ﬁene P. Moehring has observed, the redlining of the Westside had

ecome a contentious political issue, and “it was well known that
[First National Bank] had granted few home loans or mortgages to
the zone.”2

The practice continues, as do some of the players, although gen-
erally under new names. As Table 3 and Figure 1 show, the
Westside received only 59 of the 10,658 purchase, refinance, and
home improvement loan made by Las Vegas’s sixty mortgage lend-
ers in 1990—less than one loan per lender.

Of the $922 million of mortgage finance allocated to Las Vegas
in 1990 by these multimillion- and multibillion-dollar lenders, just
three-tenths of one percent found its way to the Westside.

Among the four leading home mortgage lenders, the aggregate
pattern was replicated, with some variations. First Interstate,
Primerit, and Citibank made three loans each to the Westside; Val-
ley made 12 loans (1.3 percent of its total loans).

In monetary terms, First Interstate loaned less than one-tenth of
one percent of its mortgage funds to the Westside: $59,000 out of
more than $62 million in all of Las Vegas. Primerit and Citibank
each loaned $114,000, out of $62 million and $73 million, respec-
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tively. Valley loaned $564,000 or about six-tenths of one percent of
all its mortgage lending.

These patterns are neither accidental nor the result of some tem-
porary economic fluctuation. As other data discussed below dem-
onstrate, the flow of credit and capital for home loans follows delib-
erate courses. Financial institutions make and pursue decisions to
penetrate existing as well as emerging markets. Products are de-
veloped and promoted, staff is encouraged to achieve defined goals,
deposits are directed into carefully considered investments, and so
on.

For lenders in Las Vegas as a whole, and for the leading lenders
in particular, the exclusion of the Westside has been as deliberate
as the inclusion of other parts of Las Vegas, whether old or new.

2. Deposits in branches close to or serving the Westside,
compared with dollars loaned to the Westside.

o Evidence suggests that bank deposits originating in the
Westside and other minority communities are siphoned off
to be loaned or invested anywhere but in their commu-
nities of origin.

¢ Valley Bank’s two branches close to the Westside had $96
million in deposits in 1990; Valley’s home loans to the
Westside came to $564,000.

¢ First Interstate’s two branches close to the Westside had
$94 million in deposits in 1990; the bank loaned just
$59,000 to the Westside.

In 1990 there were no bank branches in the Westside.? There
were, however, a number of branches of the major lenders near the
Westside, and it is instructive to measure the deposits in these
branches in relation to the value of home loans made in the
Westside.

First Interstate Bank, Valley Bank, and Primerit Bank each
"have one or more branches that serve or are near the Westside.4
Table 4 (page 21) lists these branches and their deposits in 1990,
as well as the value of home purchase loans made by the banks in
the nearby communities.

The rate of home mortgage lending to communities that may be
presumed to make considerable use of these branches for personal
as well as commercial deposits is quite striking.

Valley Bank’s two branches close to the Westside, for example,
had a total of $96 million in deposits in 1990; in the same year,
Valley made 12 mortgage loans to the Westside, worth $564,000.

First Interstate’s two branches close to the Westside had a total
of $94 million in deposits in 1990; in the same year, First Inter-
1st;at.e put just $59,000 back into the Westside by way of three home
oans.

Primerit’s branch close to the Westside had about $15 million in
deposits in 1990; in the same year, Primerit made 3 home loans to
the Westside, worth $114,000.

For a standard of comparison, we looked at the same relationship
in a wealthier, predominantly white community about five miles to
the west of the Westside (see Table 4, page 21).

This community, bounded on the north and south by Vegas Drive
and Charleston Boulevard, and on the east and west by Rainbow
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Boulevard and Buffalo Drive (census tract 30.02), had a population
in 1990 of some 11,000, of whom about 85 percent were white. Las
Vegas’s 60 lenders made 152 home loans, worth nearly $11.2 mil-
lion, to tract 30.02 in 1990. Recall that the five tracts of the
Westside, combined, received only 59 loans, worth $3.1 million,
from these same lenders.

First Interstate, Valley, and Primerit each have a branch near
the Rainbow Boulevard/Westcliff Drive junction, on the eastern
boundary of tract 30.02.

First Interstate’s Rainbow-Westcliff branch held nearly $58 mil-
lion in deposits in 1990, about the same as the bank’s North Las
Vegas branch. In contrast to three loans worth $59,000 in the
Westside, however, First Interstate made 23 loans, worth nearly
$1.2 million, on properties in tract 30.02.

Valley Bank had approximately $32 million in deposits at its
Rainbow-Westcliff branch, about one-third of the combined deposits
at its two branches near the Westside. Valley Bank and Valley
Mortgage made 17 loans, worth $925,000, in tract 30.02.

Primerit’s Rainbow branch had some $28 million in deposits in
1990, about double the North Las Vegas branch. Primerit made 13
mortgage loans, worth $1,693,000, to tract 30.02, four times as
many loans, and nearly 15 times as many dollars, as it loaned to
the Westside.

In the absence of more precise data on the flow of deposits from
specific communities to specific branches, the relationships exam-
ined here can only be suggestive of a capital movement out of mi-
nority and low- and moderate-income neighborhoods and into pre-
dominantly white and affluent neighborhoods. The point is that mi-
nority communities generate substantial deposits in bank branches
in or close to their neighborhoods; there is nothing to indicate, how-
ever, that the dollars are returned to those neighborhoods at a rate
ﬁt agl comparable to what occurs in predominantly white neighbor-

oods.

Indeed, a recent 14-city study by the Association of Community
Organizations for Reform Now (ACORN) found that, on average,
for every dollar on deposit in predominantly white neighborhoods,
banks and thrifts made eight cents in mortgages available locally.
In minority neighborhoods, the ratio fell to four cents.®

3. Denials of loan applications from African-American and
white applicants.

e Las Vegas lenders rejected mortgage loan applications
from blacks 1.5 times more often than from whites, even
when applicants had similar incomes.

¢ A black applicant for a home loan with an income above
$41,500 was as likely to be rejected as a white applicant
with an income below $27,700.

e Among leading banks, First Interstate rejected middle in-
come black applicants more than five times as often as
middle income white applicants.

The home mortgage information released by the Federal Reserve
in October, 1991, marked the first time data on the disposition of
apglications by the race and income of applicants had been made
publicly available.
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One of the most consistent patterns disclosed by the data was
the difference in the denial rates of applications from minority and
white applicants. Across the nation, in institution after institution,
applications from minorities were denied more often than for
whites of similar income.®

Early in 1992, the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency dis-
closed that it was investigating more than 250 banks under its su-
pervision whose rejection rates for minorities were disproportion-
ately high, or which received fewer than 1 percent of their applica-
tions from minorities.”

As Figure 2.1 illustrates (page 25), among Las Vegas lenders in
the aggre%ate, loan applications from blacks, regardless of where
thhey may live, were denied 1.5 times as often as applications from
whites.

"The pattern persisted even when applicants came from the same
income categories.® Middle income black applicants, for example,
with incomes between $27,665 and $41,500, were 1.4 times more
likely to be denied a loan than white applicants in the same income
category.

Upper income black applicants (with incomes above $41,500, or
120 percent of the area median) were turned down at exactly the
same rate (23.5 percent) as white applicants with low- to moderate-
incomes (less than $27,665, or 80 percent of the area median).

The leading lenders among banks showed significant and dra-
matic variations in their patterns of loan rejections (see Figures
2.2-2.5, page 26).

First Interstate denied loan applications from blacks on the
whole more than four times as often as front whites. Even within
the same income categories, blacks were denied loans considerably
more often than whites: up to six times more often in the case of
middle income applicants, and nearly three times more often
among upper income applicants. An upper-income black applicant
(with an income of at least $41,500), was twice as likely to be de-
nied a mortgage by First Interstate as a low- to moderate-income
white applicant (with an income of no more than $27,665).

The pattern at Valley Bank and Valley Mortgage differed consid-
erably from the aggregate as well as from the other leading lenders
in that overall loan denial rates were very low, and there were no
loan denials involving black applicants. Of the 34 applications Val-
ley received from African-Americans, 32 resulted in loans and two
were withdrawn.® Among white ap‘)licants, too, Valley’s rejection
rate, at 3.5 percent overall, was well below the other leading lend-
ers.

At Citibank, middle income blacks were turned down nearly
twice as often as middle income whites, although in the upper in-
come category denial rates were ap];:roximately the same. On aver-
age, Citibank denied loans to blacks at just about the same rate
as to whites.

At Primerit Bank, low- and moderate-income blacks were denied
loans twice as often as whites in the same income category. For
every two upper income white applicants denied a loan by Primerit,
three upper income black applicants were rejected.

The fact that racial differences in the rate of loan application re-
jections in Las Vegas replicate findings in other cities is not sur-
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prising. The city’s history partakes of a national history of legal
and informal racial segregation in every area of life, including the
pursuit of domestic tranquility. That blacks are more likely, and
often much more likely, than whites to be denied access to credit
mirrors other differences experienced in daily life by the two races,
such as the mortality of their infants, violence at the hands of po-
lice, unemployment, incarceration, and life expectancy.

Despite the African-American community’s persistent demands to
be included in the definition of what constitutes a good and credit-
worthy market, financial institutions in Las Vegas, for the most
part, conduct business as they do elsewhere: denying that race
plays a role in their product development, marketing, credit exten-
sions, or hiring, while compiling a record that demonstrates the op-
posite.

4. Home purchase loans to African-American borrowers
throughout the Las Vegas area.

e African-Americans make up about 9 percent of Clark
County’s population but receive less than 3 percent of all
home purchase loans.

e Valley and Primerit each made about 3 percent of their
home purchase loans to blacks; First Interstate made only
1.6 percent of its loans to blacks.

Clark County’s black population has increased by about 50 per-
cent since the 1980 census, and is now close to 70,000, or 9 percent
of the county’s total population.1©

It is a population, as well, with substantial assets in real prop-
erty. The 1990 census estimates the aggre%?te value of owner-occu-

ied residential property owned by blacks in Clark County at
§592.4 million.

Nonetheless, the aggregate record shows that only 308, or less
than 3 percent, of the 10,658 home loans made in 1990 went to Af-
rican-Ar)nerican borrowers (see Table 5, page 22 and Figure 3.1,
page 27).

f the dominant bank lenders, only Valley and Primerit exceeded
the aggregate share of loans to blacks, and in neither case by very
much: Valley made 3.5 percent of its home loans to blacks, and
Primerit made 3.2 percent. Citibank, on the other hand, made only
2.6 percent of its loans to African-Americans, while First Inter-
state, at a mere 1.6 percent of all its home loans, was well below
the aggregate pattern (see Table 5, page 22, and Figures 3.2-3.5,
page 28).

In monetary terms, Citibank, with $2.6 million in loans to blacks
($1.8 million of which took the form of conventional home purchase
mortgages to upper-income borrowers) was the onl ma{or ender to
exceed the aigregate average of 2.7 percent of dollars loaned.
Primerit matched the aggregate average, while Valley, at 2.4 per-
cent ($2.2 million) was somewhat below it. First Interstate, which
loaned only $754,000 to African-American borrowers, or 1.6 percent
of its total lending, was well below the aggregate’s already
unimpressive benchmark.

5. The leading banks’ market share of home purchase
loans to African-American and white borrowers.
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¢ First Interstate’s market share of loans to blacks is half its
market share of loans to whites.

¢ Valley and Citibank have a slightly greater market share
of loans to blacks than loans to whites, while Primerit’s
market shares are almost equal.

Market share is a useful indicator of the outcome, over time, of
the priorities banks establish and pursue. By breaking the HMDA
data down into submarkets by race or income of applicants, and
then comparing the shares obtained by competing lenders, we
begin to glimpse the “culture” prevailing in the individual lending
institutions. Market share, after all, is to a great extent the result
of conscious and deliberate actions on the part of lenders. An insti-
tution that more effectively penetrates the market of white borrow-
ers than black borrowers, for example, or upper income as against
low- and moderate-income borrowers, does so most likely because
it intends to.

While no major bank in Las Vegas originates a significant por-
tion of its loans among black borrowers, and blacks in any case ob-
tain relatively few of the home loans originated, there are market
share variations among leading banks worthy of note (see Figure
4, page 29).

Valley leads the four top bank lenders with a 10 percent share
of the 267 home purchase loans made to blacks. This is 20 percent
above Valley’s share of loans to whites, and suggests, at the least,
the inclusion of blacks as a “customary” component of Valley’s cor-
porately-defined marketplace.

Primerit, with a somewhat smaller overall market share than
Valley, has about the same share among both black and white bor-
rowers. Citibank, smaller still than Primerit, has approximately 1
percent more of the market among blacks than whites, about the
same proportion as Valley.

First Interstate, on the other hand, has half the market share
among blacks as it does among whites. While First Interstate’s
market share among white borrowers is almost as great as Valley’s,
Valley’s share among black borrowers is three times First Inter-
state’s.

6. Home purchase loans to all neighborhoods with pre-
dominantly minority populations.

e Of the 8,581 home purchase loans made by all lenders in
Las Vegas, only 183 (2.1 percent) went to 15 Las Vegas cen-
sus tracts with more than 50 percent minority residents.

e Eleven predominantly white census tracts (with less than
20 percent minority residents) each received more home
purchase loans than the 15 predominantly minority tracts
combined.

In 1980, there were nine census tracts out of 89 in Clark County
with 50 percent or more minority residents. Their total population
was 35,971, or 7.8 percent of the county population.

By 1990, the number of predominantly minority census tracts
had increased to fifteen (out of 120 tracts in Clark County), with
a population of 69,003, or 9.3 percent of the total in the county.
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These tracts also contain approximately 8.2 percent of the county’s
single family residences (see Table 6, page 22).

It is worth noting that no census tract that was more than 50
percent minority in 1980 has dropped out of the list. Among those
g;e the tracts that comprise the Westside: 2.01, 3.01, 3.02, 35 and

There has been, in other words, a tendency not only for predomi-
nantly minority tracts to remain so over time, but for the propor-
tion of the area’s population living in pre&ominantly minority
neighborhoods to increase over time, as well.

Indeed, data from the 1990 census indicate, while the county’s
minority population has now reached 182,000, or almost 25 percent
of the total (see Figure 5), nearly 40 percent of this population lives
in the 15 predominantly minority tracts listed in Table 6.

The containment and concentration of minorities in certain sec-
tions of the city is one of the consequences of the patterns of bank
lending discussed in this Report.

In 1990, as Table 6 shows, Las Vegas lenders made a total of 183
home purchase loans to the 15 predominantly minority census
tracts. These loans had an aggregate value of $9,954,000. The loans
to these tracts constituted 2.1 percent of the total loans made in
1990, and just 1.2 percent of the total dollars loaned by all mort-
gage lenders.!1

y way of contrast, Table 7 (page 23) lists eleven 1980 census
tracts (and their 1990 equivalents) that each received more home
gprcc}llase loans than the 15 predominantly minority tracts com-

1med.

These census tracts, now subdivided into 31 tracts, represent
areas of Las Vegas that expanded rapidly in the 1980’s. They in-
clude communities to_the east, south and west of the city. The mi-
nority population in most of these tracts is between 10 percent and
15 percent on average.

Individually, in 1990, these tracts had about four times the popu-
lation of the 15 predominantly minority tracts, but received nearly
30 times more home purchase loans (5,364 to 183), and 56 times
the number of home purchase dollars ($557,194,000 to $9,954,000).

7. Home purchase loans in low- and moderate-income
neighborhoods.

¢ Only 6.8 percent of the 8,581 home purchase loans in 1990
went to low- and moderate-income areas of Las Vegas.

¢ Primerit and Citibank made 10.6 percent and 8.5 percent,
respectively, of their home purchase loans to low- and
moderate-income neighborhoods, exceeding the aggregate
distribution. Valley, at 6.7 percent, matched the aggregate.

¢ First Interstate made only 2.7 percent of its 563 home pur-
chase loans in low- and moderate-income neighborhoods.

¢ Upper-income neighborhoods received more than 57 per-
cent of the $811 million allocated for home purchase loans
by all lenders in Las Vegas.

Financial institutions are required under the CRA to serve “the
convenience and needs of the communities in which they are char-
tered to do business.” Meeting the credit needs of low- and mod-
erate-income neighborhoods in these communities is one of the cri-
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teria on which financial institutions are evaluated when applying
for deposit insurance, a branch or deposit facility, a merger or ac-
quisition, and other regulated activities. Low- and moderate-income
neighborhoods, for HMDA reporting purposes, are those census
tracts with a median family income below 80 percent of the area
median.

In 1980, when the Las Vegas area median family income was
$21,056, there were 27 tracts that met the low- and moderate-in-
come definition. At that time, these tracts had a population of
117,934, or about 25 percent of the total population of the county.
For 1990 HMDA reporting purposes, these tracts continue to define
gle unli;/erse of low- and moderate-income neighborhoods in Las

egas.

&' the 8,581 home purchase loans made in Las Vegas in 1990,
only 6.8 percent went to low- and moderate-income neighborhoods
(see Figure 6, page 31).

Among the leading bank lenders, Primerit made 10.6 percent of
its loans in these neighborhoods, Citibank made 8.5 percent, and
Valley effectively matched the area ag%regate at 6.7 percent (see
Figure 6). Only First Interstate fell below the aggregate, makin
just 2.7 percent of its 563 home purchase loans to low- and mod-
erate-income neighborhoods.

By way of contrast, upper income neighborhoods received 53.1
percent of all home purchase loans, and 57 percent of the $811 mil-
lion conveyed by those loans. Valley once again matched the area
aggregate, making 53.1 percent of its loans to upper income areas.
Primerit, too, was close to the area aggregate, at 54.0 percent,
while Citibank was s]ightly above, at 58.7 percent.

First Interstate made a remarkable 83.3 percent of all its home
purchase loans in upper income neighborboods, 31 times greater
than its loans to low- and moderate-income neighborhoods.

8. The leading banks’ market share of home purchase
loans in low- and moderate-income neighborhoods.

¢ Valley came close to having equal market shares, at about
8 percent, in all three HMDA income categories.

e Primerit had a 50 percent greater share of the low- and
moderate-income market than it had of the upper income
market.

o First Interstate’s share of the upper income market, at
about 10 percent, was not only the largest among the four

leading bank lenders, but was also four times larger than
its share of the low- and moderate-income market.

As discussed in Section 5, above, market share in a competitive
arena reflects the cumulative results of a bank’s policies, objectives,
products and financial commitments. It is not something that can
be changed overnight or by directive. Thus it is a fairly discrimi-
nating indicator, in HMDA terms, of an institution’s more durable
priorities.

Of the four leading bank lenders in Las Vegas, Valley’s market
share of home purchase loans, by income of tract, was most consist-
ent, at between 8 percent and 9 percent in each of the three income
categories (see Figure 7, page 32). Citibank, with a somewhat
smaller overall share of home purchase loans than Valley, had a
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slightly greater penetration of the market for loans to low- and
moderate-income tracts than to middle and upper income tracts.

Primerit, as is often the case with S&Ls, whose commitment to
home mortgage lending predates the aggressive entry of commer-
cial banks into the market, has about a 50 percent greater market
share in low- and moderate-income tracts than in middle and upper
income tracts.

First Interstate, among the leading bank lenders, has the small-
est share of the low- and moderate-income market (less than 3 per-
cent), and the largest share (about 10 percent) of the upper-income
market. The latter share is due in large measure to some 375 home
purchase loans in just one census tract (1980 tract 32; 1990 tract
32.02, the Sun City development), a clear reflection of a major com-
mitment by the bank to capture a specific market. The bank’s
small share of loans to the low- and moderate-income market re-
flects the opposite: little or no commitment to penetrate a market
that is clearly underserved.

D. Conclusions

The Home Mortgage Disclosure Act data, which is the basis for
this report, has been described as “the major vehicle for monitorin
the results of an institution’s [Community Reinvestment Act] ef-
forts.” 13 It is the only data banks are required to make public that
objectively reflects the underlying principles on which the institu-
tions base their operations, including their credit extensions. Noth-
ing comparable is disclosed regarding consumer loans (other than
home improvement loans), commercial or business loans, invest-
ments, or other uses of depositors’ federally insured funds.

Our examination of the aggregate HMDA record of lenders in
Las Vegas, and of four leading individual lenders, shows an en-
trenched and consistent set of patterns. Among them are the fol-
lowing:

e Minority and low- and moderate-income communities generate
substantial cash flows into lending institutions, yet receive dis-
proportionately little in the way of reinvestment.

e Minority borrowers, regardless of their income, are denied loans
more often than white borrowers, in some cases four or five times
more often.

¢ Lenders compete aggressively for market share in predominantly
white, upper income communities, but generally do not compete
at all for market share in minority and low- and moderate-in-
come communities.

The 1990 HMDA data confirm that financial institutions in Las
Vegas, as in other cities of the United States, continue to play the
lending game by rules they write themselves.

The consequences of this one-sided practice are extensive and not
quickly remedied. Urban riots and attacks on property are but a
signal of what happens when entire communities are kept under a
financial chokehold.

The Las Vegas Alliance for Fair Banking will work with other
groups and individuals in Las Vegas, as well as with the financial
institutions that operate here, to address the patterns of inequity
and discrimination reflected in this report.
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E. Recommendations

The Las Vegas Alliance for Fair Banking makes the following
recommendations:

o The appropriate regulatory agencies should investigate every Ne-
vada financial institution with disproportionate denial rates be-
tween white and minority applicants.

o The Federal Reserve should not approve any application subject
to CRA involving financial institutions with disproportionate de-
nial rates between white and*minority applicants until the insti-
tutions demonstrate to the satisfaction of regulators and the com-
munities in which they operate that they have taken steps to cor-
rect such disparities.

¢ Regulatory agencies must take lending patterns in low- and mod-
erate-income communities more fully into account in CRA eval-
uations. Financial institutions that show a clear preference for
lending to upper income, predominantly white communities and
% plicants should not qualify for “Outstanding” or “Satisfactory”

ratings.

o State and local fgovernment;s should develop legislation, after
suitable review of policies in place in other communities around
the country, to require banks to demonstrate a high standard of
community reinvestment in order to qualify as depositories for
public monies.

NOTES

1. The trade names and marks used in Figure 1 are owned by Citibank, First
Interstate Bank, Primerit Bank, and Valley Bank.

2. The details cited here are from Eugene P. Moehring, Resort City in the Sunbelt:
Las Vegas 1930-1970 (Reno & Las Vegas), 1989, pp. 176-179 and 185. First Na-
tional Bank later became First Interstate Bank. Moehring’s chapter, “Civil Rights
in a Resort City,” examines the history of the Westside with considerable attention
to housing and living conditions.

3. In the context of its acquisitions of Valley Bank and Security Pacific Bank, and
following negotiations with the Southern Nevada Reinvestment and Affordable
Housing Committee, Bank of America plans to open a branch in the Westside in
1992. Las Vegas Sun, November 20, 1991.

4. Data on branch deg)sits of First Interstate Bank and Valley Bank are from the
FDIC’s Operatinﬁ Banks and Branches Data Book, v.6, and reflect deposits as of
June 30, 1990. Data on branch deposits of Primerit Bank are from the Office of
Thrift Supervision’s Survey of Branch Deposits, as of June 30, 1990.

5. ACORN, “Take the Money and Run: The Siphoning of beposits from Minority
Neighborhoods in 14 Cities,” Washington, DC, June 4, 1992. See also Paulette
Thomas, “Minority-Area Lenders Faulted in Acorn Study,” The Wall Street Journal,
June 5, 1992, A2. A comparable examination of the ratio of deposits to lending in
Las Vegas for First Interstate, Valleg, and Citibank produces much greater dispari-
ties. Using total deposits reported for all Clark County branches, and the dollar
value of all home loans made in tracts with less than 20 percent minority population
and tracts with more than 50 percent minority, the following ratios result:

DEPOSIT TO LOAN RATIOS—LAS VEGAS/CLARK COUNTY

Citibank F“i:';&wr' Valley
Total Deposits Clark County ($'000) ........ 906,383 1,613,322 1,614,380
Loans to White Neighborhoods ($,000) .... 69,426 60,483 75,928
Amount Loaned per Dollar of Deposits .... 8 CENTS 4 CENTS 5 CENTS
Loans to Minority Neighborhoods ($,000) 131 176 771
Amount Loaned per Dollar of Deposits ....| .01 CENT| .01 CENT| .04 CENT

59-308 - 92 - 3
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6. Summaries of the application denial patterns may be found in several articles
by Paulette Thomas in f’l’e Wall Street Journal: “Mortgage Rejection Rate for Mi-
norities Is Quadruple That of Whites, Study Finds,” October 21, 1991, A2; “U.S. Ex-
aminers Will Scrutinize Banks With Poor Mi oﬂg-Lending Histories,” October 22,
;g9}§322;;{‘ederal Data Detail Pervasive Racial Gap In Mortgage Lending,” March

7. “U.S. Probing Banks’ Records For Race Bias,” The Wall Street Journal, May
19, 1992, A2. First Interstate Bank was the only Nevada institution under OCC su-

ervision identified by The Journal as a potential target for investigation. See also
Eill Atkinson, “250 Banks Probed for Race Bias in Lending,” American Banker, Maz
14, 1992, 1; Paulette Thomas, “U.S. Intensifies Its Investigation Of Lending ﬁias,
The Wall Street Journal, May 15, 1992, A3; and Fhil Roosevelt, “Banks Face Long
Heat Wave over Loan Bias,” American Banker, June 5, 1992, 1.

8. For 1990 HMDA reporting purposes, the median family income for the Las
Vegas MSA was $34,582 (data provided by the Federal Financial Institutions Exam-
ination Council). This was an adjustment upward by a factor of 1.6424 from the
1980 median family income of $21,066. The applicant income categories for 1990
HMDA purposes, therefore, were as follows:

—Low- and moderate-income (< 80 percent median); $27,665 or less
—Middle income (80 percent—120 percent median): $27,665 to $41,500

. —Upper income (> 120 percent median): $41,500 or more

‘

9. Valley Bank published a correction notice to its 1990 HMDA data stating that
an additional 30 loans were declined by the bank (not the mortgage com a:;g that
were not originally reported. The breakdown of the additional denials by gender,
race, or income was not available.

10. The 1990 census category of “Hispanic origin” includes persons of different
ethnicity, including whites and blacks. For purposes of this sectionh:nd later discus-
sions of demography, references to “white,” “black” and other ethnicities apply to
persons not of Hispanic origin.

11. In 1980, tract 36 was classified for HMDA pméposes as more than 80 percent
minority. By 1990, tract 36 had been divided into 36.02, the southern portion, and
tract 36.01, the northern portion. Tract 36.02 remains a 2:gredomimmt.ly minority
tract (96 percent); tract 36.01, on the other hand, is not ( rcent minority). Ag-

gate and individual institution HMDA data for 1990 reports loans to tract 36 as
if it were still a high-minority tract, when it is reasonable to assume that most if
not all loans reported were actually made in the section that is now 36.01. To avoid
skewing the data in this report, we either exclude tract 36 or count no loans there.
We wi gladl&)adiust the calculations if any lender provides evidence that loans re-
ported for 1980 tract 36 were made in the section that is now 36.02.

12. The 1990 census data on income are only now being made available. Thus,
changes in median tract income over the 1980-1990 period will not be reflected in

A categories until the release of 1992 HMDA reports, in the latter part of
1993. Applicant income, on the other hand, as described in Note 8 above, has been
adjusted to 1990 levels.

13. Fannie Mae, “Investing in Your Cominunity,” Washington, DC, 1990, p. 5.
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TABLE 1.
HOME LOANS IN LAS VEGAS, 1960. ALL LENDERS.
TYPES OF LOANS # OF LOANS $ (MILLIONS)
Home Purchase
FHA, FmHA, VA 3333 2790
Conventional 5248 5320
Refinance RS
Home improvement 1424 377
TOTAL 10658 8222
TABLE 2.

TOP MORTGAGE LENDERS IN LAS VEGAS, 1980

.LENDER # OF LOANS MKT SHARE (%) 8 (MILLIONS)
Weyerhaeuser Mtg Co 1907 17.0% 1927
Citibank NV 1020 0.0% 73.0
Vailey Bank/Valley Mtg Co 908 a.5% 2.9
First Interstate Bank NV 754 7.1% a2
Primerit Bank 689 85% 1.7
Margaretten & Co 674 63% 5.6
TOTAL 5052 55.8% 547.1




ABLE 3.
LOANS TO THE WESTSIOE. 1990, ALL LENDERS AND FOUR LEADING BANKS.
'AGGREGATE [CBANK . |FIRST INTERSTATE | PRIMEAT VALLEY
LOANS 3000 |LOANS {000 |LoANs  sooo) |Loans sroon) | Loans  scoom
N v 12 7 ° ° 1 ™ 1 ™ 3
so2 " ¢ o ° 0 o ° ° ° PR
] s [ ] 520 1 E ] (1] ] ) ] 1 [ -]
s.01 ™ 10 set 2 7 0 ° ° ° 1 10
200 [ -3 2 1138 L] ] 2 14 2 51 4 100
[WESTSIOE TOTAL s 73 s 1 s » s 1 12 s
IAGGREGATE/BANKTOTAL | 10058 822114 | 1020 72088 | 78¢ e2220 | em 172 %08 o108
AS % OF TOTAL oex 0% | osx oz%| oex  oi%| oax  o2%| 1% aex

Note: Population percentage based on 1980 census.

TABLE 4.
BRANCH DEPOSITS AND HOME LOANS - FIRST INTERSTATE BANK AND VALLEY BANK
THE WESTSIDE AND WESTERN TRACT 30.02
BRANCH BANK LOANS BANK LOANS
. D=POSITS IN AREA IN AREA
BANK & BRANCH -~ S owy * $('000)
NEAR THE WESTSIDE
FIRST INTERSTATE BANK 3 59
Twin Lakes 38,125
North Las Vegas 56,021
VALLEY BANK 12 564
Rancho Lane 50,130
North Las Vegas 48,365
PRIMERIT BANK 3 114
North Las Vegas 15,249
NEAR TRACT 30.02
FIRST INTERSTATE BANK b} 1172
Rainbow-Westcliff 57,671
VALLEY BANK 17 925
Rainbow-Westcliff 31,557
PRIMERIT BANK 13 1,688
Rainbow 28,461
SOURCE: Bank Br X 3 3
sou ;os, Operating nne anches Data Book, 6/30/90; 1990 HMDA Reports;

21




TABLE 5.

‘ ALL LENDERS AND FOUR LEADING BANKS

APPLICATIONS FROM BLACKS AND LOANS TO BLACKS - LAS VEGAS 1900

-
\ ALL LENDERS CIMIBANK mm?:!r PRIMERIT |  vALLEY
ALL APPLICANTS 16960 1433 1004 1228
BLACK APPLICANTS 560 @ 28 @ £
% BLACK APPLICANTS 3.4% 33% a.aT 9% 5%
ALL LOANS 10858 1020 754 ) 908
LOANS TO BLACKS 308 27 12 2 2
% LOANS TO BLACKS 2.9% 2.6% uvl 3.21 5%
TABLE 6.
HOME PURCHASE LOANS TO TRACTS WITH MORE THAN 50% MINORITY POPULATION
RANKED BY % MINORITY
LAS VEGAS - 1990
HOUSING LOANS  LOANS
TRACT POPN  %MIN %BLACK %HISP  UNITS #  $(000)
a7 3223 o7 [ 2 908 ° 503
36.02 3992 %8 o 1 188 0 °
3.02 4193 [ 0 4 1619 5 208
s 2458 L] [ e 800 ] 510
3.01 3482 % [ 5 1450 ] 49
38 3865 ] 39 38 1385 21 7
201 2878 7 [ ° 1200 16 1024
a6 [ 81 12 2032 12 39
“ 5612 7 4 1821 22 11
) 5637 [ 1’ “ 1985 1 187
504 6304 e 20 0 ° u7
" 4867 ) 7 40 482 2 250
. 4134 59 3 1253 15 m
5.03 8478 81 s ss 2240 25 1308
4 6887 50 12 2 3263 13 851
TOTAL| 69003 26168 183 9084
% TOTAL 9.3% 8.2% 219 2%

SOURCE: 1900 Caneus; 1990 HMOA Report Las Veges Aggregate
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TABLE 7.

TRACTS RECEIVING MORE HOME PURCHASE LOANS IN 1990

THAN ALL PREDOMINANTLY MINORITY TRACTS COMBINED

1980 TRACT

29.02

29.01

20.04

34.02
28.02

51

1990 TRACTS TOTALHP  TOTALHP  POPN  AVG%  NON-HISP
LOANS # LOANS $ 1990 MIN WHITE

('000) POP'N

Tract 55.01-.02-.03-.04 199 18302 12567 5.6% 11840
Tract 29.06-.09-.11-.12 215 15584 | 22311 168% 18560
Tract 49.01-.02-.03 242 19198 | 26394 20% 20504
Tract 20.05-.07 29 31000 13030 13.2% 11307
Tract 36.01-.02* 290 3782 2738 27% 2114
Tract 29.06-.10 344 49015| 16934 13.7% 14815
Tract 58.01-.02 464 s4007 | 21088 163% 17650
Tract 34.03-.04-.05-.08-.07 505 47387 | 41129 15.4% 34804
Tract 28.03-.04 512 49049 | 12128 122% 10640
Tract 53.01-.02 618 18977 10.7% 16047
Tract 51 725 74160| 19373 11.9% 17061
Tract 32.01-.02 1001 98654 | 13628 10.3% 12221
TOTAL . 5384 57194 | 220205 14.5% 188353

© See Note 11 in text for treatment of Tracts 36.01 and 36.02
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Figure 2.1
Denlal Rates for Home Loan Applications
By Race and income of Applicant
All Lenders - Las Vegas 1990
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Figure 3.1

All Lenders in Clark County - 1990
Home Loans to African-Americans

African-Americans: 308 loans (29%)
$24.8 million (2.7%)

27



African-Americans: 12 loape (1.6%)
‘ $784,000 (1.2%)

Valley Bank & Valley Morigage Company
Home Loans to African-Americans
Clark County - 1990

Home Loans to African-Americans
Clark County - 1990

Home Loans o African-Americans
Clark County - 1980
Alricen-Americans: 22 leans (3.2%)
$1.8 milllon (2.7%)

$°¢-T°¢ sam3uy
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Figure 4

Market Share

Home Purchase Loans - Las Vegas 1990
Market Share by Race of Borrower

=] Write [ Black
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Figure §

Clark County Population by Raclal Groups
Total Population: 741,459

Asian (3.3%)
24483  Ngtive American (0.7%) 5514

Source: U.S. Census, 1990
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Figure 6

All Lenders and Leading Banks
Distribution of Home Purchase Loans

By Income of Tract

Las Vegas - 1990
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"Figure 7

Market Share

Home Purchase Loans - Las Vegas 1990

Market Share by Income Characteristics of Census Tracts
Total Home Purchase Loans in MSA = 8581
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‘The Comptroller's letters of inquiry
note specifically that the government isn't
presuming that racial discrimination is
behind the lending patterns it is scrutiniz-
ing. And bankers are quick to note that the
Federal Reserve's mortgage data doesn't
take into account credit history or debt
load.

Nonetheless, government examiners
are using the data to help them investigate
whether banks are lending to all areas
where they accept deposits, as is required
under law. If the banks don't comply with
that law, they can be barred from mergers
or opening new branches. Indeed, Federal

Reserve approval of the several big bank ]

mergers last year was made contingent
upon an increase in lending to low-income
neighborhoods. The government may also
refer lenders to the Justice Department for
prosecution, as it has in two cases in
the past year.

In response to this new federal interest,
banks across the country are re-examining
their lending records, and many are
aggressively promoting lending in low-

which didn't indicate whether it was under
scrutiny by the Comptroller. If a bank
seeks to make low-income loans in volume,
“y_:u'll Jjust get more turndowns,” he
said.

was promoting
below-market rates and
er qualifying standards, and made
about $25 million in loans to low-income
applicants. ‘We don’t pre-screen, we wel-
everyone in," said a spokeswoman.

come
*“The law of averages says a number
will be turned down." ysa high

.u.emqu, Gap’
government is also spotligh

lenders who may have Iml'!mllnbleuln:-
proval rates, but a low number of minority
applicants, which can indicate pre-screen-
ing — that is, turning away borrowers be-
DA bing erpees ey s e

g say
have few minorities in their unmm;

officials the s office
noted that it is difficult to prove
discrimination” in lending. Two

cial said, “‘but nothing we considered real
evidence of discrimination."
S———
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U.S. Probing
Banks’ Records
For Race Bias

Group of Lenders Confirms
Scrutiny of High Level
Of Minority Rejections
A WALL STREET JOURNAL News Roundup
More than a dozen banks confirmed
that their lending records, which show far
higher rejections for minorities than for
whites of similar income, have been tar-
geted by the government for scrutiny.
Nearly all the bnnn including such
superregional bank companies as
Banc One Corp. ofColumIms Ohio; Hiber-
nia Corp. of New Orleans; and First City
Bancorp. of Texas Inc., were asked early
last month by the Comptroller of the
Currency to explain the big racial dispari-
ties in their 1990 mortgage lending records.
At least one other large lender, First Inter-
state Bank of Texas, was informed within
the past six months, said a spokesman for
the bank’s parent, First Interstate Ban-
corp. Some of the banks said they have
been told to respond to the government

inquiry by Friday.

The mortgage industry is under un-
precedented pressure to narrow the racial
gap in lending, following a Federal Re-
serve Board study last fall that showed that
blacks are more than twice as likely to be
rejected for mortgages as are whites of
similar income. Recently, the Comptroi-
ler’s office said it targeted 266 banks that it
supervises for further investigation: it
didn’t identify those banks. Most of the
banks are being reviewed because of
apparent disparities in their lending pat-

L

“We are not taking this thing lightty,”

Listed below are banks and

blackand Hispani

ThelistwvmonlylendmundenhemmmlﬂonoﬂheOlﬂeeoﬂheCunm
o(meCurrency.whlchhnnmltlstoumspedalmdnymleudmvm

wmsmet.lwrnamvmlmnu
Reserve under the provisions of the Home

minority rejection

This state-by-state list was compiled by The
collected on computer tape by the Federal
Mortgage Disclosure Act of 1989. The list excludes applications that were incomplete
tly withdrawn, those where race or gender weren't provided to the Fed,
seek a mortgage on a one- to four-family home. As a result, the list

or subsequen
or those that didn’t

Banks With Lending Disparities

mortgage companies
c mortgage applicants was more than twice that for whites in

rate is doubie that for white

may differ from the roster of lenders that federal regulators developed for their
ing

uiry. .
The numbers after the names of certain lenders indicate the following:
(1) Confirmed it has been contacted by .

(2) Disputed the data compiled by the Journal.

(a)mmwmntmmialmmuummmw

regulators, or couldn't be reached for comment
(4) Attributed its disparity to an aggressive eﬂm to attract minority applicants.
Okishome

where the rejection rate for

said James Hunter, senior vice presi-
dmto(l?lmmuonlhlk.(mulhn.
S.C meo(theblnksheinzumted

has already submitted its inch-thick
lnnlysls to the Comptroller's office, he
said.

Others who confirmed that their lend-
ing records are being examined are: Mer-
chants National Vicksburg, Miss.;
Riverside National Bank of Florida, Fort
Pierce; DepoﬂtGmntleuomlBlnk.
Jackson. Miss.; Premier Inc.,
Baton Rouge. La.; Los Alamos National
Bank, New Mexico: National e

Republ!
Bank of Chicago: and Gainer Bank, Gary,
Ind.

3.

Nationa! Bank of Aleska SancOklshoma Marigage Corp.
@ Hiernie Nationel Sank (1)
AmSouth Mortgege Co. (3) s First inferstate Bank Oregon (3)
Southirust Morigece Cerp. (3) Maryiesd Posssyivesia
AmSouth Bank (3) - First National Bank Commanweelth Nett. Bank (2)
Artaone Metion Bank
First Inferstate Bank (3) Bank of New Englend Provident Netl. Bank Brvn Mawr (¢)
Valle National Riwse isions w
Firstof America Senk-Southesst () BanchewEngland Morigece
. toeoe Sank Floet Nationel Sank
m-;wum&m (2] - at
National Bank of Commerce Merchents Nations! Bank (1) South Carolina Nati. Bank
Union Modern Corp.. First Nationel Bank of Nations! Bank of $.C. (3)
DOeposit Gueranty Morioege Co. (1.4) First Netionel Bank (1)
Miners! King National Bank Trustmark Nations! Bank Tennasse
Jacksonville Mercanttie Bank of St. Louls mm’wmm
fm:‘;ﬂ-nm o Bostmens Nait. Bank of St Louls (4) Amarican National Benk & Trust
Sank (1) -1~ 1N T Coaees B
First National Bank Chemical Bank Mew Jersey Nation So:
rneft Bk of Manatee Co. ) mmnm‘?rt Union Plenters Netionai Bank
Bank United Jersey Bank/Contrai (4] Tenss
irst . Bank of Fla. o mﬂw“m'
0rp. ‘exas National Bank
Mortgece Mationsi Bank (1.2) exas-Housion
Barnett Bank Central Fla. (3) First Natk Bank Auguerg ":I‘:.CINV [}
Bankof York Bank One Texas (1)
CAS Rewl Extate Services inc. Chase Lincoln First Sank () Lone Sto el Bank
Trust Co Bank of First Bank of Neveds (3) _'....“Vﬂ-
North Careling Co.
First Security Sank of Ideho A aa ot Ba (1) Rt one er o ()
[ Southern Netional Bank -:l“_‘mmm
Nati. Republic Bank of Chicago (1.2)  NCNS Nafi. Bank m"‘“‘"'m'_ Bank of Ama
st Hall. Sonk ot ok sank of Omene u:mm Bank of Texas (1)
Gainer Bank (1.2) Ohle Security Bank
mncmclznmn(m V:::- o
Nations! Bank & Trust
First Nationa! Bonk First Nationel Bank Davion (34) Domninion Bankshares Morioege Corp
Seak Gre, Laxingten (1) Mic-American Netionel Senk Weshingten
Lovisians Bank One Clevetand (1) First inferstate Bank Wash. |
Clty Natione! Bank Society Nationel Bank (4) Securily Pacific Benk Wash.
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TESTIMONY OF MICHELLE C. WHITE, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
FAIR HOUSING CONGRESS OF SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA RE-
GARDING COMMUNITY REINVESTMENT ACTIVITIES, REGU-
LATORY SUPERVISION AND PAPERWORK RAMIFICATIONS
OF REPORTING REQUIREMENTS RELATED TO THE FAIR
HOUSING, EQUAL CREDIT OPPORTUNITY AND COMMUNITY
REINVESTMENT ACTS

Thank you for this opportunity to comment on the respective val-
ues of activities under the Community Reinvestment Act, regu-
latory responses to bank activities and the reporting produced pur-
suant to the Home Mortgage Disclosure Act [HMDA] and Commu-
nity Reinvestment Act [ R.i]. The Fair Housing Congress of South-
ern California [“The Congress”], presents this testimony from the
prospective of a non-profit fair housing enforcement agency respon-
sible for investigating complaints under the California and Federal
fair housing and fair lending laws. The Congress is also responsible
for advocating under the Community Reinvestment Act on behalf
of persons affected by illegal forms og discrimination. The Congress
is a member of a number of local, regional and national agencies
which advocate for the effectiveness enforcement of said laws.
Among the organizations which the Congress is a member are: 1)
Communities for Accountable Reinvestment [CAR], a Southern
California multi-racial and multi-ethnic coalition of advocates pro-
moting the banking, housing and economic development interests
of low- and moderate-communities in Los Angeles, Riverside and
Orange Counties; 2) the Southern California and California Civil
Rights Coalitions, coalitions formed to restore California as a lead-
er in the protection of civil rights and to ensure that California
comes into substantial equivalency with the Federal Government
on housing and other issues; and 3) the California Reinvestment
Committee, a statewide network of community reinvestment advo-
cates responsible for negotiating statewide agreements with large
financial institutions, such as a $5 billion CRA commitment with
Bank of America to invest in ventures designed to benefit low- and
very low-income persons.

To assist the Committee in understanding the Congress’ percep-
tive, I provide the following demographic and related information
related to the City and the region.

Los Angeles is a City of 3.4 million residents. Los Angeles Coun-
ty now has 8.7 million residents. The City and the County rep-
resent a multiplicity of racial and ethnic groups. In the last decade
there has been a significant shifting in the Los Angeles’ population.
The 1990 census confirmed the fact that persons of color—Latinos,
African-Americans, and Asians—now constitute a majority of the
City’s residents. Latinos, who now constitute 1.4 million or 40 per-
cent of the City’s gopulation, grew by 119 percent in the last dec-
ade. On the other hand, African-Americans, 488,000 in number, de-
clined in numbers and now make up only 13 percent of the City’s
population. Asians—Filipinos, Chinese, Japanese, Koreans, Viet-
namese, Indians, Cambodians, Thais and others—now constitute
320,000 of the City’s pogulation. The numbers of Asians migrating
t('.lo th; City are expected to increase dramatically during the next

ecade.
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The immigrant population in the City exploded during the last
decade. In 1980, foreign born residents constituted 27 percent of
the official census tally. In 1990, this number increased to 62 per-
cent of the census count. The impact on City and other social serv-
ices is compelling, for according to the 1990 census data:

—Nearly one million City residents stated they did not speak Eng-
lish very well;

—One half of the City’s 3.5 million residents reported that they do
not speak English at home; ‘

—Between 1980 and 1990 alone, 750,000 individuals migrated to
the City of Los Angeles.

Unlike the socialization patterns of the 1990’s, Los Angeles of the
1990’s can no longer be viewed as a melting pot where foreign born
residents eagerly do everything feasible to become integrated into
the mainstream American culture. According to James P. Allen,
professor of geogl'{ﬁphy at California State University at
Northridge, “. . . [The residents of Los Angeles] are moving into
ethnic communities which are divided by language, and it’s a po-
tentially divisive force.”

According to the Los Angeles County Human Relations Commis-
sion, housing discrimination is on the rise, in part, because of the
“surge in immigrants from Asia and Central America.” Commission
Says Housing Bias On The Rise In County, The Daily Breeze, April
22, 1986, pa%;e B1l. The Commission estimated that discrimination
complaints which are filed only represent 15 percent to 25 percent
of the actual incidents of discrimination.

In general, there is less information available on the Southeast
and Pacific Asian communities than is desirable to operate a com-
prehensive fair housing program for these communities. In the
most publicly available information on 1990 census, counts con-
cerning Southeast Asians, such as Vietnamese and Cambodians,
are not differentiated. This lack of differentiation is significant be-
cause of language and cultural differences.

As evidenced by the targetinif'of Korean businesses during the
disturbances, friction between African-American and Korean resi-
dents have been running high. African-Americans chafe at what
they perceive to be a pattern of Koreans and Korean Americans
taking money out of communities previously identified as African-
American, but not hiring African-Americans or participating in Af-
rican-American functions. It is also a source of anger to African-
Americans that some Korean landlords and business owners adver-
tise only in Korean, thereby creating a major impediment for those
who do not speak or read Korean to apply for housing or shop in
these establishments. The impression created is that only Koreans
need apply or shop in these establishments.

The repair and rebuilding of Asian owned businesses and rental
stock in the riot torn neighborhoods Long Beach, Mid-Wilshire and
South-Central, is a matter of substantial controversy. Asian busi-
ness owners are, of course, seeking to recover for the damage done
their businesses damaged or destroyed during the riots. “But Afri-
can-American leaders . . . [believe] the rebuilding efforts offers a
new opportunity for African-Americans to take control of busi-
nesses in their own neighborhood.” Daily News [May 18, 1992].
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Racial/national origin tension are exacerbated by the differential
economic gains made by African-Americans and Latinos one hand,
and Asians and Anglos on the other. As noted in a August 17, 1992
Los Angeles Times article:

Prosperity blessed Southern California during the 1980’s,
but it was not colorblind, leaving Latinos and ilacks at the
bottom of region’s economic ladder and keeping whites and
Asians at the top. . . . The [Los Angeles] figures bear out
national trends that . . . buttress claims that the rising
tides of the 1980’s failed to lift all boats equally, under-
scoring concerns that race, ethnicity and wealth in Amer-
ica are tightly bound.

The perception of many African-American residents is that immi-
grant Asians have gained a disproportionately larger portion of the
pie after only short time in the region, and that blacks remain un-
derprivileged in a nation where they have lived for more than two
centuries. The effect on race relations is discouraging.

The Federal regulators are changed with the responsibility of
identifying and correcting lending policies and practices which vio-
late the Fair Housing and Equal (?redit Opportunity Acts, and for
ensuring that banks and savings and loans do their share to meet
the credit needs of low- and moderate-income areas pursuant to
their responsibilities under the Community Reinvestment Act. Con-
gressional oversight hearings before Senator Dixon regarding the
supervision exercised by the financial regulators and hearings held
in conjunction with passage of the Savings and Loan Bailout legis-
lation, revealed that the regulators have never found discrimina-
tion in any of the facilities they supervise. These hearings also re-
vealed that findings of discrimination have been made in at least
{.\;venty cases against banks and savings and loans throughout the

ation.

In addition, the financial regulators admit that it is their prac-
tice to shield lenders even when the regulators discover that dis-
crimination has occurred. For example, it is the practice of the Of-
fice of Thrift Supervision to correct any illegal lender policy or
practice, but not to inform the applicant/borrower who suffered dis-
crimination. The regulators maintain this practice, even in those
cases where the applicant suffered out of pocket losses, such as in-
creased interest rates or additional application or appraisal fees.

Two of the financial regulators developed monitoring systems to
determine whether there are significant deviations from lendin
norms of interest rates, terms of loans, down payment amounts an
other conditions on the basis of race, sex, age or marital status.
These monitoring systems were used extensively ten [10] years ago,
but are rarely, if ever, utilized by the present administration. The
failure to utilize these systems to their full advantage makes it im-
possible for the agencies to realistically determine whether a lender
i1s discriminating. None of the regulators have instituted similar
systems to determine whether discrimination in small business and
other loans is occurring.

Based on these circumstances, it is apparent that the supervisory
activities of the financial regulatory agencies are inadequate to pro-
tect the interests of victims of lending discrimination. The role of
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fair housing organizations and community groups is essential in
this effort. This is especially true in the Southern California region
where there is much lender activity acquiring smaller institutions
and opening lucrative branches.

One result of the unavailability of traditional and regulated cred-
it is that there has developed a thriving “hard money,” industry in
low-income neighborhoods of color. The term “hard money” financ-
ing is applied to funding which is only available under onerous
terms, such as with excessive interest rates, or with exceedingly
short payment schedules. A typical “hard money” loan would have
a reasonable payment schedule for the first three months of the
loans and then a balloon payment, pursuant to which the entire
balance of the principle becomes due and owing.

Another result has been increased prevalence of home equity
scams in low-income African-American and Latino neighborhoods.
The elderly are the typical targets for such scams. The victims are
lured into contracts for home improvements which are never per-
formed. Only when the victim stops paying for the work which was
not completed does he/she come to realize that the work was se-
cured by the victim’s home and the note sold to another entity,
which is protected under the law assuming the entity purchasing
the note did not have knowledge of the scam that was ran on the
victim.

Los Angeles is largel{ a population of renters. African-Americans
and Latinos are much less likely to own than to rent. In 1986, the
rate of home ownership in Los Angeles among African-Americans
was 45 percent; the rate for Anglos was 70 percent. In 1987, one
quarter [25 £ercent] of the renting population spent 50 percent or
more of its disposable income on housing. The percentage spent on
housing will escalate dramatically because of the State authorized
cuts in General Relief and Aid to Families with Dependent Chil-
dren. According to a report produced by the University of Califor-
nia at Los Angeles [UCLA], these cuts will also lead to a increase
in overcrowding and homelessness among families with children, a
protected group under the federal and state fair housing laws.

A 1986 %niversit of Michigan study of Los Angeles living pat-
terns found that “whites are twice as willing to live alongside His-
panics and Asians than they are blacks . . .” Id. at Bl. The study
revealed that even when African-Americans attain high levels of
education and economic status comparable to Anglos, the two
groups remain separate. High income blacks in Los Angeles live in
segregated well to do areas separate from white well to do resi-
dents. Given the treatment of high income blacks in Los Angeles,
{:,is 11;101; surprising that received by low-income blacks is even more

arsh.

The patterns of racial separation, especially of African-Americans
and Hispanics from Anglos in the Los Angeles region, are apparent
in lending and appraisal practices. For decades, lending underwrit-
itt;ﬁ experts contended race was an appropriate characteristic to

e into account in apS:'aisals. Appraisers contended that certain
races brought reduced the value of property. One of the early au-
thorities ranked persons of English and German extraction as the
most desirable neighbors and “Negroes” and “Mexicans” as the
least desirable neighbors. Such principles were incorporated into
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the instructional materials of the National Association of the Real
Estate Brokers and the American Institute of Real Estate Apprais-
ers. The Federal Housing Administration identified areas in the
City where it would not insure, and lenders followed suit by refus-
ing to lend in the areas of high minority concentration. All of these
practices have special relevance when poverty issues are coupled
with race.

The Los Angeles is now very much divided into “haves” and
“have not,” with persons of color largely falling into the second cat-
egory, especially African-American and Latinos. The housing and
other needs of these populations have largely unmet and the frus-
trations that resulted in the April, 1992 have been largely
unaddressed. Until these issues are addressed the potential for an-
other upheaval remains.

I read that report . . . of the 1919 riot of Chicago, and it
is as if I were reading the report of the investi%ating com-
mittee on the Harlem riot of 1935, the report of the inves-
tifgating committee on the Harlem riot of 1943, the report
of the McCone Commission on the Watts riot.—Dr. Ken-
neth B. Clark’s testimony to the Kerner Commission
quoted at the conclusion of the Commission report of 1968.

Those familiar with the April-May, 1992 disturbance will make
the same observations, giving new relevance to George Santayana’s
statement “Those who cannot remember the past are condemned to
repeat it.”

he areas most heavily involved in the recent disturbances—
South-Central Los Angeles, “Koreatown” and Inglewood—reveal
patterns of poor neighborhoods which have grown even more im-
poverished over the last decade and displacement of African-Ameri-
cans by a massive influx of Latino and Asian populations, many of
whom are immigrants. Watts’ African-American population reduced
by one third between 1960 and 1990, while the Latino population
increased from 17.7 percent in 1980 to 45 percent in 1990. The pov-
erty rate went from 45 percent to 38 percent and the housing va-
cancy rate from 8 percent to 4 percent during this period.

Another part of South-Central, the Florence and Normandie area
which was depicted in much of the camera coverage durin%‘}t;he dis-
turbances was 88 percent African-American a decade ago. The 1990
census figures reveals that the area is now only 73 percent African-
American. The Latino population in the Florence Normandie area
increased from 10 percent to 28 percent in the last decade, while
the number of habitable residences reduced from 6,622 to 6,300
units.

The number of African-American homeowners increased during
the decade from 1980-1990 in Inglewood, a community just west
of South-Central L.A., while the number of Anglos declined in the
City. Three decades ago the area was 98 percent Anglo; according
to the 1990 census, Inglewood is now 84 percent African-American.

The City income statistics for the last decade reveal an ever wid-
ening divide between the “haves” and the “have nots” in Los Ange-
les. They also revealed that individuals living in affluence tended
to be Anglo, and those doing without for the most part are African-
American and Latino. The median family income in the City rose



81

96 percent from $15,746 to $30,925. The number of families mak-
ing more than $75,000 rose by 496 percent.

S Ang::les City and County reveal some the sharpest contrasts
betwe e richest and poorest residents. For example, in South-
Central the economic gains were minuscule at best and lagged be-
hind the rest of the county. In South-Central, one half of the unem-
ployed 16 and older have given up looking for working indicating
despair at the prospects of finding jobs, as compared with 37 per-
cent for the county. In 1990, the per capita income in South-Central
was $7,023, as compared with $16,149 in the county. Although
there was much displacement of African-Americans in South-
Central, the population has increased only 6.5 percent, while the
County has grown 16 percent. In the County, the median family in-
come of rich communities grew 63 percent, but that of the poor
communities such as Vernon, South Los Angeles and Lynwood
grew less than 5 percent of median.

Adding to the hardships in the poorest urban communities,

- many of people who live there arrived during the last dec-
ade, a time of inflationary housing costs, and in some
areas, fewer jobs and declining public assistance.—Los An-
geles Times, Page 1 [May 11, 1992].

At the same time, the number of families living in poverty grew
by 35 percent, and the number of children living below the pove
line grew by 32 percent. Across California, the proportion of chil-
dren under 18 years of age living below the poverty line grew by
41 percent, resulting in 1.3 children statewide living in poverty.
The number of poor families increased by 28 percent statewide, and
single female headed household increased by 32 percent. The num-
ber of elderly living below the poverty line in California increased
to 228,000 or 21 percent. During this period the State’s population
grew by 26 percent to 29,760,021.

The Rodney King upheaval damage that forced the closure of
hundreds of stores and businesses may result in as many as 10,000
jobs being lost permanently. Many of these lost jobs were service
oriented positions which paid minimum wages and offered little
hope of advancement. Many of the individuals who filled these po-
sitions were two paychecks away from homelessness according to
a Rand study conducted before the rebellion. As a result of the dis-
turbances, City officials and advocates are bracing for a substantial
increase in the Los Angeles City homeless population, which is esti-
mated to be 59,000 on a given night. Many of the newly unem-
rloyed are at risk of becoming permanently homeless. Of the home-

ess in Los Angeles, children are the fastest growing component.

Impoverished homeseekers spend between 50 percent and 70 per-
cent of their income on housing. According to a 1988 report pro-
duced by the Los Angeles Blue Ribbon Committee for Affordable
Hoqsglg, 60 percent of the 1.2 million housing units are renter oc-
cupied.

Housing costs [in Los Angeles] currently exceed 50 percent
of the incomes of one quarter of renters households. Rent
burden, overcrowding and slum conditions strip away per-
sonal dignity an opportunity for economic improvement.
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Housing Los Angeles—Affordable Housing for the Future. Report
of the City of Los Angeles Blue Ribbon Committee for Affordable
Housing, November, 1988. [“The Blue Ribbon Report”.] Units which
are affordable to the poor are being demolished at the rate of 4,000
a year. Eighty percent of these units require earthquake retro-
fitting are the type affordable to the poor.

This crisis in affordability affects working poor and middle class
persons alike. Average rents in Los Angeles increased 110 percent
in 8 years; from $250 in 1980 to $525 in 1988, or 70 percent of the
monthly salary of a minimum salary worker. In Los Angeles the
median price of a home rose to $224,000 in 1990; by comparison,
the median price of a home in the United States was $90,000 in
1990. [The State of the Nation’s Housing 1990.] Only 17 percent of
Los Angeles residents, and only 3 percent of minorities, can afford
to purchase median priced housing. [Blue Ribbon Report at page
13.] As a result of this housing crises, the availability of rental
units in Los Angeles on an equal basis is extremely important.

In the context of the Los Angeles situation, the Congress has
formed opinions as to the effectiveness of the various fair housing
and fair lending laws, as well as the administrative and regulatory
structures used to enforce these laws which we are happy to share
f‘?'ith the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Af-

airs.

In 1991, the Congress published a study analyzing the practices
of lending institutions doing business in the City of Los Angeles.
In conducting this study, the Congress analyzed: 1) Home Mort-
gage Disclosure Acts Statements of Los Angeles lenders; 2) results
of surveys sent to lenders regarding their lending activities and
types of services provided; 3) results of surveys of community
groups designed to determine their perceptions of critical credit
needs; 4) Community Reinvestment Act Statements made by lend-
ers setting forth their activities; and, to the extent available, 5) the
underwriting guidelines of lenders. The following conclusions were
drawn from publicly available information.

1. Lenders do not make home loans in minority and low-income
communities of the City, even when the income levels of these
areas meet or exceed the white neighborhoods in which substantial
commitments are made.

2. Loans are made in white neighborhoods, notwithstanding the
fact that these communities have higher crime rates than the mi-
nority neighborhoods in which loans are not extended.

3. There are significantly fewer bank and savings and loan
branches in areas of high minority concentration than in white
areas, even taking into consideration comparable income demo-
graphics.

4. A significant number of lending institutions have minimum
loan amounts of $250,000 and $300,000 which far exceed that the
cost of housing in African-American and Latino sections of the City
where the median cost of housing is approximately $125,000.

The following findings were made with respect to Los Angeles
lenders:
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¢ Los Angeles financial institutions make fewer and smaller resi-
dential loans in low- and moderate-income areas and minority
neighborhoods than in Anglo neighborhoods of the City.

¢ Los Angeles financial institutions make fewer and smaller loans
in African and Latino neighborhoods than in Anglo neighbor-
hoods whose residents have comparable incomes.

e Approximately 94 percent of Los Angeles banking institutions do
not allow non-depositors to cash Government checks, and fewer
than 50 percent offer low-cost checking accounts to non-elderly
poor persons. The result of these practices is to divide equally
poor persons into the deserving and the undeserving. :

¢ Financial institutions provide only inadequate bankin% services,
financing [or small businesses, economic development lending or
financing of multifamily units which is designed to meet the
needs of low-income persons in poor and distressed areas and mi-
nority neighborhoods of the City.

¢ Financial institutions make approximately 50,000 residential
loans in the City of Los Angeles. Thrifts and mortgage companies
make almost all of the single-family, Government backed single-
family, and multifamily first money mortgages and commercial
facilities make most of the home improvement loans which are
financed through regulated lenders.

e Government backed loans, which most benefit low-income per-
sons and first time homebuyers, are the type which are least tre-
quently made in Los Angeles.

¢ Fewer than 5 percent of the HMDA reporting facilities in the Los
Angeles area report making loans to first time homebuyers.

¢ Savings and loans, which undertook nearly 15 percent of all resi-
dential lending during the period studied, have closed or merged
with other facilities.

o Approximately 2.5 loans per residence are made in upper income
areas for every one [1] loan per residence in low-income neigh-
borhoods. Almost $4 in residential credit is extended in upper in-
come areas for every $1 in residential credit extended in low- and
moderate-income areas.

¢ Lenders extend nearly 3 single family purchase money loans per
residence in Anglo areas for each such loan in minority areas.
The facilities lend almost $8 for single family home loans per res-
Lderace in Anglo areas for every $1 loaned in minority neighbor-

oods.

o The lower a neighborhood’s median income, the fewer and small-
er the residential loans it receives. The higher the concentration
of minority residents in a neighborhood, the fewer and smaller
the residential loans made.

e For the period studied, at least twice as many loans were made
per building in Anglo areas than minority areas whose residents
have comparable median incomes.

e Approximately one [1] in seven [7] lending institutions do not
conduct CRA-mandated assessment of credit needs.
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e Excluding commercial areas, there are three times as many
branches in high income/and Anglo areas as exist in low- and
moderate-income/minority neighborhoods.

e Fewer than 50 percent of the financial institutions allow general
relief recipients to direct deposit their benefit checks. Nearly 95
percent of the institutions refuse to allow non-depositors to cash
Government benefit checks.

e Very few financial institutions extend credit for predevelopment
or land costs for multifamily projects which are affordable for
low- and moderate-persons. Financing of predevelopment and
land costs are most identified credit need.

Based on the findings of our 1991 study, the City of Los Angeles
adopted a linked deposit ordinance which encourages lenders to ex-
tend credit in low- and moderate-income areas. This ordinance is
administered by the Treasurer’s Office. But for the availability of
HMDA and CRA data which we analyzed, the City would not have
adopted this ordinance.

A recently published analysis of the 1990 HMDA statistics re-
veals that the home approval rates for ethnic groups in Los Ange-
les ranges from 62 percent [for African-Americans], to 69.4 percent
[for Anglos], to 69.6 percent [for Latinos], to 71.6 percent [for
Asians]. In addition, African-Americans, no matter which income
bracket they occupy, are rejected for loans more often than their
white counterparts. At the $100,000 or more annual income brack-
et, Anglos were approved for loans 68.1 percent of the times, while
African-Americans were approved only 58.4 percent of the times.

The reason cited most often by lender for loan rejection of appli-
cations submitted by African-Americans is “credit history.” This
reason was cited for the rejection of 26. 9 percent of the African-
American, 19.9 percent Latino, 17.9 percent Anglo and 12.9 percent
Asian applications. There is no definition of the term “credit his-
tory.” The term includes everything from being 30 days late on a
loan payment to the charging off of a loan. In the first instance the
result is of little consequence to the lending institution, for the ap-
plicant’s late fee is designed to cover the administrative costs asso-
ciated with the collection of the payment. The result is that the
lender is made whole. In the second instance, the lender is required
to absorb the loss. These situations should not be treated in the
same by the lender.

The result of combining these disparate conditions under the one
rejection category “credit history” has a marked more negative im-
pact on African-Americans than on other ethnic groups. Havin,
discerned this negative impact, lenders have an obligation to dif-
ferentiate based on the actual business ramifications to lenders. It
may well be that if lenders refrained from considering instances in-
volving the payment of a late fee for being 30 days overdue as a
“credit problem,” the rejection rates for African-Americans and
Latinos in the Los Angeles area may well be brought into conform-
ance with Anglos and Asians.

Another recommendation the Confress has is for the Federal reg-
ulatory agencies to establish formal procedures for the acceptance
and processing of fair housing and fair lending complaints, similar
to the system which HUD has. Pursuant to such systems, the bank



85

regulatory agencies should receive and process complaints in a
timely and consistent manner. Remedies for infractions should be
handled in a similar manner by all regulators. For example, the Of-
fice of Thrift Supervision should adopt an approach similar that
which the Federal Reserve reportedly has i.e. one of making the
victim of discrimination whole, where discrimination is found and
not just correcting prospectively the policy or procedure which lead
to the discrimination. Financial regulatory agencies must begin to
take their obligations to consumers as seriously as they take their
obligations to institutions to insure that these operations are “safe
and secure.”

It has been suggested that it is a conflict of interest to require
which are responsible for insuring the safe and sound operations
of financial institutions to also enforce the rights of consumers who
have suffered from illegal discrimination or other violations of the
law. While I do not agree that this is actual conflict of interest, I
do agree that it is gerceived as such by examiners, the personnel
principally responsible for enforcing the laws. The years of lack en-
forcement of discrimination and community reinvestment laws by
federal financial regulators have shown this to be the case. I rec-
ommend that these agencies be relieved of all or at least some of
the responsibility of enforcement of said consumer laws.

The obligations should be shared with state banking and thrift
officials, for the failure to provide adequate credit has its most seri-
ous consequences on the state and local economies. As shown
above, communities which do not have access to traditional credit
sources have to rely upon “hard money lenders” whose prima?' in-
tent is to foreclose on individuals and acquire the property and are
especially vulnerable to scam artists.

Also needed are better mechanisms for private individuals to
challenge the activities of lenders. The trend in this administration
appears to be just the oggosite. Previously, lenders had to seek per-
mission before they could close branches. At that point consumers
were permitted to challenge the closure. Today, such closure can
accomplished by giving notice to the regulatory agency. This ap-
proach is at best inadequate.

Our 1991 study showed that in Los Angeles residential areas of
comparable affluence, there is a much higher incidence of branches
in Anglo areas as minority areas. The same was shown to be the
case when comparing the incidence of branches in low-income and
high-income areas. Public transportation is typically a problem in
low-income and minority areas of Los Angeles and such commu-
nities often have less access to private transportation. These condi-
tions suggest the need for more, rather than fewer branches. The
gresent system of allowing lenders to close down branches on the

asis of mere notice to regulatory agencies has had a disproportion-
ately more negative effect on poor and minority neighborhoods.
There are 2.9 %ranches per 10,000 persons in afﬁuent and Anglo
areas of the City, while there are only 1.3 branches for the same
number of persons in poor and minority areas.

Although federal financial regulatory agencies have an affirma-
tive obligation to “further fair housing choices” in the administra-
tion of their programs, they apparently do not assess the effect
branch closures on fair housing choices. If they have made such as-
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sessments, the regulators apparently do not believe that the racial
and national origin disparities set forth above require any correc-
tive action on their parts.

Any correction of these conditions will have to come as a result
of community action, either in the form of protests at the time of
proposed closures or suits brought against the lending institutions
and the regulators to enforce the fair housing and lending laws in
an effective manner.

Community groups need the assistance in achieving equal access
to credit and banking services for racial and ethnic minorities and
poor persons. Only thrifts are required to make available to the
public their underwriting criteria. All institutions should be re-
quired to make available such information. Having access to such
information is essential to determine whether lenders are comply-
ing with their own standards in awarding credit, and to determine
w}ie'gher these criteria have the effect of discriminating on an ille-
gal basis.

Recent HMDA reports reveal that the portfolios of secondary
lenders consist of very few loans from minority and low-income
areas. Only 3 percent of FNMA loans are purchased from minority
areas and approximately 9 percent from low-income neighborhoods.
In California most of the single and multifamily loans made by
lenders are done so with the expectation that the {oans will be sold
to FNMA or other traditional secondary market lenders. These
lenders must be made to purchase loans on a non-discriminatory
basis, so that primary lenders will be encouraged to write loans in
minority and poor areas.

The 6oniress is in the process of neﬁotiating an agreement pur-
suant to which 396 low-income public housing families, 84 percent
of whom are Latino, living in dilapidated housing will receive rede-
veloped housing. As a result of Congress intervention, the public
housing tenants are guaranteed the right to return to newly con-
structed units, and will be fully integrated into the new project,
which will include higher income persons, be racially integrated
and double the number of units on the 35 acre site. In addition, the
tenants will offered job opportunities during construction and in
the management of the redeveloped units. The tenants will also be
named the managing general during the first fifteen [15] years of
the project.

This deal meets the objectives of the Bush Administration by
promoting home ownership by public housing tenants, and will re-
sult in what is now a 84 percent Latino public housing site becom-
ing more racially and economically integrated. Unless it is clear to
lenders that the 80 million dollar loan package that is needed to
finance this deal will be purchased on the secondary market, the
deal will not be financed.

Similarly, many units of subsidized housing which are a prin-
cipal source of low-income and integrated housing may well convert
to market rate housing unless lenders are convinced that they will
not be criticized by regulators for using five [5] project based cer-
tificates as security for refinancing loans. These units were built in
the 1960’s and 1970’s and are now subject to prepayment of their
low-interest HUD and Farmers’ Home mortgages unless refinanc-
ing and incentives for the owners not to convert can be arranged.
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Commercial lenders and thrifts play an important role in this proc-
ess. If conversion is permitted to occur, the impact of such a con-
version on low-income and minority families would be a disaster in
California. Such projects provide over 100,000 units of housing.

Testing is one of the tools which the private fair housing groups
use to determine whether a lender is providing credit in a non-dis-
criminatory manner. Testing is a method of investigation which
has been approved of by the United States Supreme Court as a
means to determine whether illegal acts are occurring. At present,
there is legal proscription against providing bankers with false in-
formation as part of a written application. Arguably, testers would
be covered by this proscription and subject to prosecution. This pro-
scription has created a disincentive for certain fair housing groups
to test lenders. This proscription should be lifted for testing to de-
termine whether illegal acts are occurring.

At present, the Community Reinvestment Act statements which
Lenders are required to post are not presented in a consistent for-
mat. Some statements are one page long, others are 25 pages long.
In monitoring the activities, policies and practices of lenders, it
would be ve?' helpful if the information provided were reported in
a consistent format.

It has also been a problem that information on business and
other loans are not available in the same format as home loans.
Less information is available on multifamily loans than is desir-
able, since this is a primary sources of housing for low-income and
minority persons in Los Angeles. Multifamily loans are often han-
dled by the commercial, as compared with the residential real es-
tate, department of lenders. The number of multifamily loans re-
ported under HMDA and the number of loans reported by lenders
in their meetings with community fgroups as part of their CRA obli-
gations suggest that not all multifamily loans may be reported as
part of HMDA.

The Congress was not able to compare the ratings it gave to
lenders as part of its study with those CRA ratings awarded by fi-
nancial regulatory agencies. At the time the study was being con-
ducted very few agency ratings were public. A limited survey of the
ratings which were available revealed that the ratings which the
agencies awarded were much different from those given under our
study. In rating facilities the Congress divided the institutions by
size and were limited to publicly available information. Nonethe-
less, these stark differences in rating suggest that the federal agen-
cies are out of touch with the communities to be served, and that
there is a role to played by state and local regulators in assessing
whether lenders have met the credit needs of their communities or
have violated fair housing/lending laws.

Regulators at a state or local level have more immediate access
to how lenders are operating and whether they are meeting the
needs of their communities. They should be part of the system that
assesses the performance of these lenders. Once involved, local and
State regulators could monitor the extent to which the lending ac-
tivities have assisted in creating new job and economic develop-
ment opportunities or engaged in activities which discriminate
against ap{)licants or communities or an illegal basis. In light of
the Federal regulatory lack of performance to date and the need of
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consumers to be protected, I believe the approach should be at-
tempted. Preemgtion of the field has not resulted in satisfactory
perfgrmance by banks and thrifts. The States should be given the
opportunity to adopt stronger fair lending enforcement measures,
in the same way they are permitted to adopt stronger fair housing
laws. Lending institutions have been given a “safe harbor” for
many years. There seems to be little justification for continuing a
systﬁm of Federal exclusivity which has not shown itself to be
working.

South-Central Los Angeles does not have adequate banking serv-
ices. This community is not unique. It happens to be in the news
at this point, and is, as a result, receiving more attention and
somewhat more resources. Other communities, such as Pacoima, a
largely Latino low- and moderate-income community, where bank-
ing services are even more limited are quietly deteriorating because
of the unavailability of banking services. Addressing the banking
needs of community should not have to depend on the kinds of dis-
plays of frustrations exhibited during April and May, 1992.

Where there are inadequate banking services the lenders and
regulators should act proactively to correct the situation.
Multibank branches is one answer. Assisting community groups
who wish to establish community based credit unions is another.
In addition, lenders which cannot afford to build branches in these
areas should send representatives into community centers or
schools to provide services. Vans should be dispersed to commu-
nities where branches have not been established.

For those communities which have been affected by the April,
May, 1992 disturbances, additional services are still needed. Indi-
viduals still are unable to cash checks. The Congress has reports
of lending institutions being unwilling to cash Government checks
and requiring forms of identification, typically not used by poor
persons who do not drive or do not have credit cards. Another prac-
tice which was reported was one of disallowing persons outside the
particular branch’s service area to cash checks. Clearly lenders
must discontinue such practices. All government checks should be
cashed, whether or not the individual is a customer. Where alter-
native forms of identification are available, lenders should permit
their use.

In general, lender should seize upon this period of “rebuilding”
as an opportunity to redefine their presence in the Los Angeles
community. It should no longer be business as usual. One lender
should begin the process by advertising using live models of var-
ious races and national origins. This is a positive sign of inclusion.
It should be followed by evidence of additional extensions of credit
in previously under served areas, and other lenders adopting a
similar approach.

The information reported pursuant to HMDA and CRA is essen-
tial to assist the Congress and other community groups in deter-
mining these approaches bear actual fruit and whether the rights
of victims of discrimination are being protected under the Fair
Housing and Equal Credit Opportunity Acts. The Congress has
made extensive use of this information, and believes that HMDA
and CRA data is essential to analyzing the patterns of bank activ-
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ity and determining whether these patterns are discriminatory on
a prohibited Fair Housing and Equal Credit O%)ortunity basis.

ased on our study and other findings, the Congress joined with
other consumer and advocate groups to enter into agreements with
Wells Fargo, Bank of America, Security Pacific, Union and other
large financial institutions in California which designed to improve
services to low- and moderate-areas and to minority applicants.
These agreements are directed at providing services and housing to
the most needy persons in Los Angeles, the largest majority of
whom are persons of color.

The recent disturbances in Los Angeles have §iven greater sig-
nificance to our 1991 findings which were grounded in the HMD
and CRA data. The author has been interviewed by numerous
media personnel, primarily because the study constituted the onl
compilation of relevant data of its type. If the HMDA and CRK
data had not been available the analysis set forth above would
have been impossible.

The Congress’ 1991 analysis, although useful, was, however, lim-
ited. It only considered where loans were placed; nothing was taken
into effect with respect to applicant characteristics. The study did
not also include a consideration of the effects of small business and
consumer lending patterns. Information related to applicant char-
acteristics was not available at the time we conducted the study.
The 1990 HMDA information will reflect a portion of this informa-
tion, and more will become available in the years to come. Only
with this type of information will advocates and consumers have a
Better understanding of the banking, thrift and mortgage broker in-

ustry.

More, rather than less, information is necessary about the lend-
ing industry, so that consumers can exercise their judgment as to
which facilities should be given business. More information is also
needed to determine which lending institutions are complying with
the fair lending and consumer laws.

When civil rights and low-income advocates discussed the rea-
sons for the high rates of denials of loans to African-Americans
Latinos and others, as compared with Anglos, the bankers stated
that the most prevalent reason for rejections of African-Americans
was because of “bad credit.” When we asked for a definition of “bad
credit” we were told that the term included everything from being
30 days late on one occasion to the charge off of loans. Obviously
the charge off of loans raises safety and soundness issues of very
significant proportions. To classify being 30 days late once in the
same way invites further examination to determine whether such
a classification has a disproportionate effect on minorities. As a re-
sult of discussion with one major lender such an analysis is under-
way. Without public access to the HMDA information advocacy
groups are robbed of the ability to even address such questions
with lenders.

Access to the Community Reinvestment Act Statements is also
very important to the public. By comparing these statements to the
needs the non-profit and for profit affordable housing developers
and small businesses revealed to us, we found that the lenders are
highly responsive to certain needs and totally unresponsive to oth-
ers. The results of our study showed that much more attention
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must be paid to the expression of low- and moderate-community
needs by bankers. The recent turmoil in Los Angeles reflects what
the continued failure to address-these needs will produce.

The HMDA information also helped focus attention on the sec-
ondary lenders. With approximately 3 percent of FNMA loans
being purchased from African-American areas and less than 10 per-
cent from low-income areas, it becomes clear that revision of this
Agency’s guidelines is appropriate. Civil rights and low-income ad-
vocates, banks, thrifts and other lenders can join hands to seek ap-
propriate adjustments in this arena. Without the reporting of the
secondary market statistics, we would not have any way to monitor
the activities of this important affordable housing market.

For the reasons stated, the Congress believes that the reporting
of HMDA, CRA and other consumer information is essential to pro-
tect the rights of victims of discrimination and to promote fair
housing choice. In light of the very stringent financial privacy laws
which exist, the data reported under HMDA and CRA is often the
only method to determine which lending facilities are complying
and which are falling short of meeting their community reinvest-
ment responsibilities. On balance, we believe that whatever paper-
work burdens which are associated with CRA and fair lending com-
pliance is both necessary and appropriate.

TESTIMONY OF MICHAEL BODAKEN
SEPTEMBER 15, 1992

Good Morning. My name is Michael Bodaken. I serve as Housing/
Community Reinvestment Coordinator for Mayor Tom Bradley in
Los Angeles, California. Today, I intend to discuss how the Com-
munity Reinvestment Act and the evaluation process can be
strengthened to accomplish its original intent; and how Congress
can make the CRA more useful for the credit needs in neglected
communities, such as South Los Angeles.

My overall theme is that the Act cannot be abandoned, especially
in these difficult times. As I note below, the amount of banking ac-
tivity in a community is directly related to the economic health of
that community. CRA is an indispensable tool in promoting neigh-
borhood and community vitality.

CRA’s Original Goal: Providing Meaningful Access to Cap-
ital to Everyone in the Community

The adoption of the Community Reinvestment Act by Congress
in 1977 made clear that financial 1nstitutions have a continuing, af-
firmative obligation to serve the public. Financial institutions with
certain privileges, including charters, deposit insurance and access
to special borrowing from the Federal Reserve and Federal Home
Loan Bank, must serve everyone.

15 years later, the question remains as to what such community
service entails. The Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and
Urban Affairs is properly concerned about how CRA can be used
to provide meaningful access to capital for all members of the com-
munity. The Act itself lays the groundwork for this question. Ac-
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cording to the Act, each financial institution must be assessed ac-

cording to the following criterion:

“, . . the institution’s record of meeting the credit needs of the
entire community, including low and moderate income neighbor-
hoods, 1consistent with the safe and sound operation of such institu-
tions.”

Moreover, CRA examination regulations provide that simply
making available a credit program to everyone is not necessarily
sufficient. According to the regulations, a CRA examination should
include:

—the institution’s participation, including investments, in local
community development and redevelopment projects or pro-
grams.

—the institution’s origination of residential mortgage loans, hous-
ing rehabilitation loans, home improvement Foans, and small
business or small farm loans within its community, or the pur-
chase of such loans originated in its community.

—the institution’s participation in govemmental{y insured, guaran-
teed, or subsidized loan programs for housing, small businesses
or small farms.2

Nevertheless, the regulations do not require that a satisfactory
rating be withheld from financial institutions which actually have
inadequate lending performance. Indeed, an entity need only dem-
onstrate that it has a “satisfactory or better performance record
under these (12) factors, taken as a whole.”® According to guide-
lines published by the Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco, an
institution may receive a “Satisfactory” rating even though CRA is
not an integral part of the institution’s glanning process and with-
out aggressive marketing of special credit products to the commu-
nity.4 Instead, it is enough that the institution has delineated com-
munity needs, “occasionally involve(d) the board of directors and
senior management in CRA-related activities,” maintained a “satis-
factory” level of involvement in the community and generally par-
ticipated in economic revitalization.®

is same nod and wink approach is contained in the CRA State-
ment which financial institutions are required to submit and make
available to the public. The Statement need only delineate the local
community it serves on a map, list the types of credit offered (not
actually originated) and a copy of the CRA Notice explaining the
purpose of CRA. The Federal Financial Institutions Examination
Council has determined that it can only “encourage” institutions to
document in their CRA Statements how well such institutions are
actuglly satisfying the credit needs of all segments of the commu-
nity.

Evaluation results confirm this view. Recently, the Federal De-
posit Insurance Corporation released its ratings of 279 institutions

1Comrmmit;y Reinvestment Act, Section 804 (1) (emphasis added).

2Federal Financial Institutions Examination Council, A Citizens Guide to CRA (1986), p. 3
(emphasis added).

3Federal Financial Institutions Examination Council, Community Reinvestment Act Perform-
ance Evaluations (December, 1990), p. 5 (emphasis added).

‘Jeffney Marshall, Staying Ahead of CRA: What Financial Institutions Must Know to Win at
Courr;bmunid ity Investment (Business One Irwin, 1992), pp. 217-218.

8Federal Financial Institutions Examination Council. A Citizens Guide to CRA (1926), p. 2.

59-308 - 92 - 4
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nationwide for the month of July, 1992. A total of 18 such institu-
tions, or 6.5 percent of those surveyed received “Needs to Improve”
or “Substantial Noncompliance” ratings. Thus, 93.5 percent of those
institutions surveyed received a satisfactory rating or better! 7 For
the years July 1, 1990-July 31, 1992, here is the following break-
down for evaluations by the FDIC:

Total Outstanding | Satisfactory ﬁ‘*;f:v? Subst. Nonc.
7.1 S 493 4336 419 40
100 Percent ......... 9.3% 81.9% 8% %8

Thus, over the last 2 year period, the FDIC has judged that well
over 90 percent of its institutions are actuall meeting their Com-
munity Reinvestment Act responsibilities. This constitutes prima
facie evidence that the current evaluation system skews favorab‘liy
toward financial institutions and unfavorably toward low and mod-
erate income neighborhoods’ credit needs.

The blurring of process and result reinforces the view that CRA
activity is marginal to other lending and banking activity. Until
ratings reflect actual performance, banks will continue to
marginalize community reinvestment activity.

Fortunately, there are exceptions. Some banks actually treat
community reinvestment as a new marketing opportunity. When
actual performance is the criteria for evaluation, it becomes clear
that financial institutions which treat community reinvestment as
a line business item tend to do better. For example, Great Western
Savings and Loan’s home mortgage record, with a market share of
16.2 percent in South Los Angeles, exemplifies a market approach
which happens to result in benefit to low and moderate income
neighborhoods:

“This is something we have targeted long before it was the fash-
ionable thing to do. . . . We tend to finance shelter more than
expensive homes. We felt we could do a good job of inner city
lending if we were there with the people who are part of the com-
munity, who know the community.”®

Great Western’s view is confirmed by other bankers who have re-
ceived “outstanding” ratings from regulators. They also observe
that a bank cannot treat CRA as a special lending program. In-
stead, it should be viewed as part and parcel of a bank’s regular,
daily business.1®

CRA evaluation regulations therefore need to be modified to ful-
fill the original intent of the Act: no institution should receive a
passing grade unless that institution has actually marketed credit
products to all members of the community and substantially dem-

7The July, 1992 results are attached hereto as Exhibit “A.”

8Based on conversation with FDIC Office of Cor%:nte Communications, September 8, 1992.

®Robert A. Rosenblatt, et al., “Home Loan Gap: Banks are Behind S&L’s in Lending to Mi-
norities,” Los Angeles Times, September 8, 1992, Section D, p. 9, quoting James Montgomery,
CEO of Great Western Bank. The article is attached as Exhibit “B”.

10 Marshall, Staying Ahead of CRA, p. 220.
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onstrated that such products have resulted in a significant benefit
to low and moderate income communities that institution serves.
This will help make the community reinvestment activity more
“mainstream” and demonstrate much more clearly who in fact is
lending in low and moderate income neighborhoods in this country.

geyond HMDA: The Need for Better and More Complete
ata

Financial institutions are now required to “geocode” home mort-
gage loans to provide evidence of meeting the housing credit needs
in communities which they serve.l! Home Mortgage Disclosure Act
data will obviously continue to be central to any CRA exam. Data
published by the Los Angeles Times as recently as last week re-
veals that larger banks are still not fulfilling their obligation to
provide home mortgage loans to certain minorities, especially Afri-
can Americans.

According to the Times, home mortgage lending in South Los An-
geles by major banking institutions in Los Angeles is very poor.
Two large institutions, Bank of America and Wells Fargo, ranked
11th and 43rd in home mortgage lending in South Los Angeles.12
Interestingly, both of these banks were most recently rated “out-
standing" y the Office of Comptroller of the Currency.

This data performs at least two important functions: First, it pro-
vides meaningful information to the public about banking activities
of various financial institutions by neighborhood. Second, and just
as critical, it monitors banking activities in such neighborhoods to
determine whether banks are making community reinvestment an
activity central to their everyday business. Recently, Bank of Amer-
ica dramatically expanded its marketing efforts for home loans in
South Los Angeles in direct response to criticism of its 1990 HMDA
performance.

But home lending is not necessarily the whole picture. The ques-
tion posed by this Committee is whether such data on small busi-
ness or consumer loans should also be generated and made public.
I believe the answer must be in the affirmative. Community rein-
vestment cannot occur without small businesses flourishing. Small
busgnesses cannot flourish unless they have meaningful access to
credit.

There is evidence that small businesses are in fact denied such
credit. For example, a furniture manufacturer in business for more
than 10 years and with excellent financial statements has always
banked with one of California’s largest financial institutions. That
bank holds a first mortgage on his factory building. The manufac-
turer wanted to restructure his debt and requested the bank to re-
finance the building. He was told by a mid market group at the
bank that the bank was not interested in business refinancing.

An owner of three community markets, two of which are in mid-
dle income areas and one in a low income area of the city of Los
Angeles reported that he was able to obtain construction financing
much easier in the middle income areas than in the low income

11The term “Geocode” refers to adding census tract, state, metropolitan statistical area, coun-
ty and block group codes to a customer’s loan record.

12 Robert A. Rosenblatt, et al., “Home Loan Gap,” p. D1, Exhibit “B”. In 1991, Wells Fargo
made but 5 home loans in the entire South Los Angeles area. Ibid,
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area. All three were financed within a fairly short period of time
and the financials in all three were similar. %anks mentioned neb-
ulous “risk” in their assessment of the low income area. No men-
tion of such risk was mentioned for the markets in the middle in-
come areas.

Accounts such as these led Mayor Bradley and Councilman Mark
Ridley Thomas, Chair of the Community Economic Development
Committee, led an effort to adopt a Linked Banking Ordinance
which will require from those institutions which wish to do busi-
ness with the city to make complete disclosures of small business
and consumer loans.!® Both the Mayor and the councilman are par-
ticularly concerned that banks that do business with the ci em-
onstrate that they are lending to residents and businesses located
in the city of Los Angeles. Our $4 billion investment in local finan-
cial institutions will %wpefully make this invitation for more infor-
mation appealing to most banks. You should also note that we have
formed a committee to implement this ordinance with the specific
provision that the particular needs of small banks not be ignored
and that the program be fair and reasonable.

But this local linked banking ordinance, by definition, solely in-
volves those who desire to do business with the city of Los Angeles.
Only Congress can enact legislation or require federal agencies to
adopt regulations which require complete lending information to be
disclosed by all financial institutions.

Thus, I f‘)’elieve financial institutions should geocode small busi-
ness and consumer loans.14

Further, this information should be widely disseminated to com-
munity groups and local governments. Currently, CRA evaluations
are heldgi)y the institution and the regulators. It is obviously im-
portant that the public receive access to these evaluations. I would
urge that the regulators be required to deposit CRA evaluations
with local libraries and clerks of local governments so the public
can have greater access to this information.

The Proposal to Exempt Banks Which Have Received Out-
standing or Satisfactory Evaluations from Protest

For the reasons set forth above, it is clear to me that the current
evaluation process has serious problems. In particular, I believe
that the current process leads to grade inflation because banks are
not necessarily required to demonstrate actual origination of loans
to low and moderate income neighborhoods to receive a better than
passing £rade. I would ask you to reject any notion that banks with
outstanding or satisfactory evaluations be exempted from commu-
nity protest at a time of merger, acquisition or bank closing.

t 1s precisely at the point of merger, acquisition or branch clos-
ing that financial institutions should receive the greatest scrutiny.

13 See attached Exhibit “C.”

14 Many banks have taken an additional sveg and incorporated computerized loan mapping in
their presentations. According to the Office of Thrift Supervision: “Mapping provides two specific
advantages. One is more effective presentations to senior managers and board members. The
magl make a case very clearly. The other is, it improves the efficiency of the examiners.” Mar-
shall, Staying Ahead of CRA, p. 229. 1 would argue that the third advantage is that such map-
ping can describe to local government and community groups how well an institution is doing,
merely by simply reviewing the map. Computerized mapping, which once required a mainframe,
now can be pe'fr)rmed on a desktop computer. Ibid. Any slight burden occasioned by such a re-
quirement on larger institutions is obviously outweighed by the public interest in such disclo-
sure.
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The recent experience of the Bank of America/Security Pacific
merger is a case in point. Prior to the merger, Bank of America had
received an “outstanding” rating from the Federal Reserve; Secu-
rity Pacific had received a “satisfactory” rating. Yet, as a con-
sequence of extensive negotiations between communities and local

oups, Bank of America, whose community reinvestment record

ad previously been adjudged “outstanding,” committed itself to an
additional, unprecedented $12 billion community reinvestment pro-
gram over the next 10 years: a condition of its merger. BofA also
agreed to maintain all of Security Pacific’s loan programs targeted
for low and moderate income neighborhoods. If BofA or Security
Pacific had a “safe harbor” provision, as suggested by some, I do
not believe this would have taken place.

How CRA Can Be Used More Effectively to Provide Access
to Capital in Areas like South Los Angeles

I would argue that the Act has already had an impact on access
to capital in South Los Angeles. For example, after a release of
1990 HMDA findings (which is usually central to a CRA review)
placed Bank of America in a somewhat unfavorable light, BofA ar-
ranged to provide a bonus to agents who originated a loan in South
Los Angeles, and required a review of any declined loan at a higher
level. It appears that Bank of America is now increasing its market
share of such loans in South Los Angeles, thus fulfilling the intent
or the Act.15

Further, the Community Reinvestment Act has helped form the
parameters of local community reinvestment activity in many of
this Nations major urban centers. Against the backdrop of the
Community Reinvestment Act, we have formed a Los Angeles Com-
munity Reinvestment Committee. That committee was established
in December, 1990 to “develop a comprehensive plan to help revi-
talize depressed areas of Los Angeles with the initial target area
in South-Central Los Angeles.” Approximately 6 months later, it
provided the city a report, attached as Exhibit D to these mate-
rials. This committee meets on a monthly basis and provides an
important forum for community groups and local %ovemment peo-
ple to discuss investment ideals and problems with local banks.

It was this committee which identified one critical problem in
getting access to capital in places like South Los Angeles. The
study in Exhibit D noted that there were 133 check cashing institu-
tions covering the same geographical area as 19 banks (See pp. 30—
33 of Exhibit D). Obviously, without geographical proximity to local
branches, it is difficult for persons in South Los Angeles to acquire
capital from local lending institutions. Lack of access to traditional

capital will definitely lead to reliance on lenders who are more ex-

ensive and possibly unscrupulous. The lesson is that banks must

ave geographical proximity to low and moderate income neighbor-
hoods for those neighborhoods to have access to their credit prod-
ucts and services. Fortunately, the Act takes branch location into
account in evaluating banks.

Still, problems remain. For example a company which manufac-
tures shopping carts and shelving for supermarkets has been in
business in Watts for more than 40 years and has excellent credit.

15 Rosenblatt, et al., “Home Loan Gap, etc.”, p. D9, Exhibit “B”.
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The company had an opportunity to increase its market share
when two of its competitors ceased operations. The company want-
ed to acquire a new building in Watts to expand. A local major
bank sent two middle market loan officers to inspect the company
and the new site. The project was rejected immediately after the
visit based on perception or risk due to the location and surround-
ing neighborhood.

This type of problem has led local policymakers to demand for-
mation of a Bank Community Development Corporation (CDC).
Using a statewide housing consortium as a model, a multi-bank
Community Development Corporation is being developed. Mayor
Tom Bradley and Councilman Mark Ridley-Thomas have asked
that the CDC’s purpose be small business loans for operation and
expansion of small businesses within the pilot area. The target
area will be the same target area in South Los Angeles as identi-
fied by the Community Reinvestment Committee in Exhibit D. The
bank CDC intends to provide “gap financing” of amounts between
$25,000 and $250,000. The initial capitalization will be somewhere
between $5-10 million. First Interstate Bank Chairman Bruce
Willison has agreed to lead the effort. The Federal Reserve has en-
couraged the establishment of this Bank CDC as a type of special
program that financial institution can undertake to provide addi-
tional credit to neglected communities. We expect that banks will
utilize their participation in this CDC as a means to impress regu-
lators of their intention to make investments in low and moderate
income neighborhoods. Again, without the Community Reinvest-
ment Act, I doubt that this activity would take place.

CONCLUSION

The Community Reinvestment Act is worth saving. To both pre-
serve it and implement its most fundamental purpose, the Senate
Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs can take the
following steps:

1) No institution should receive a passing grade unless that insti-
tution has actually marketed credit products to all members of the
community and substantially demonstrated that such products
have resulted in a significant benefit to low and moderate income
communities that institution serves;

2) Require financial institutions to geocode business and
consumer as well as home loans; and

3) Do not dilute the Community Reinvestment Act. In particular,
do not provide “safe harbor” provisions to banks with outstanding
or satisfactory records until such time as it is demonstrated that
these evaluations more clearly implement the intent of the CRA,
i.e., meeting the credit needs of all communities that financial in-
stitution serves.
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TESTIMONY BY GILDA HAAS
COMMUNITIES FOR ACCOUNTABLE REINVESTMENT

SEPTEMBER 15, 1992

INTRODUCTION

Communities for Accountable Reinvestment (CAR) is a coalition
of grassroots community organizations and one municipality who
are committed to advocacy for responsible banking practices in
their communities. CAR and its members are particularly con-
cerned that the banking institutions doing business in Los Angeles
and other Southern California communities meet their responsibil-
ities under the Community Reinvestment Act. CAR is a member of
the National Community Reinvestment Coalition.

CAR’s member organizations are ethnically diverse, representing
African-American, ian-American, Latino, and White constitu-
encies. They are also diverse in terms of the day to day focus of
their work—some are non-profit housing developers, some rep-
resent tenant unions, and others work in the fair housing arena.
Some of our organizations are based in churches and others in
labor organizations. As a coalition we come together at the conjunc-
ture of civil rights and economics, sharing a long term view that
economic justice will not be won for any of our communities until
it is won for all of our communities.

It has been our experience that, for the most part, neither banks
nor regulators have yet delivered the promise of the Community
Reinvestment Act. In Los Angeles and neighboring Orange, San
Bernardino, and Riverside Counties drastic disparities in lending
persist by race and class and minority and working class commu-
nities still do not have banking services and credit that meet their
needs. As bank mergers and consolidations escalate, branch clo-
sures have been concentrated in minority and working class com-
munities. Today the experience of redlining does not only mean
that people do not have access to credit from conventional financial
institutions. Today many communities simply do not physically
have access to banks.

There are very few people who live in Los Angeles today who do
not understand the relationship between historic disinvestment
and the underdevelopment of our inner city communities. There
are very few people who do not recognize the relationship between
disinvestment by banks and the accelerated immiseration of people
who live in those communities. And, there are very few people who
experienced the shock of the recent civil unrest who do not see a
relationship between the destabilizing forces of disinvestment and
t}l\le conditions of disenfranchisement which allow riots to occur at
all.

We are thus angered by and fearful of efforts to weaken or dis-
mantle the Community Reinvestment Act. It has been our experi-
ence that the voluntary initiatives of banks have been entirely in-
sufficient to address fair access to credit. Regulators have also been
undependable in enforcing the Community Reinvestment Act in a
manner that creates meaningful changes in bank lending practices.
We are thus asking for your support in assuring that these changes
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will occur by vigorous and serious enforcement of the Community
Reinvestment Act.

To support this request I will document the persistent problem
of redlining as it occurs in our communities and the need for a vig-
orously enforced Community Reinvestment Act using case exam-
ples from CAR’s experience and research. These case examples will
show that:

e Enormous disparities in lending persist by race and class of bor-
rower community even among large financial institutions which
have “excellent” Community Reinvestment Ad ratings. This point
will be illustrated by a market share analysis of the Los Angeles
MSA, focusing on comparisons between major financial institu-
tions.

e The trend of branch closures resulting from bank mergers and
consolidation disproportionately impacts minority and low-income
communities. This problem and its ramifications will be illus-
trated by America and Security Pacific’s branch closures between
1980 and 1989 and by an analysis of the impact that reduced
banking services has had on South-Central Los Angeles.

o A wide gap exists between the way that regulators and commu-
nities evaluate CRA performance. Over the past fifteen years,
banks and regulators alike have managed to institutionalize
Communlity Reinvestment as a marginal aspect of the business
of banking. Most bankers and regulators do not see CRA as
central to the strategic objectives of the bank or its business
plan. Instead, CRA is perceived as a side issue, analogous to cor-
porate philanthropy. Grassroots community groups, on the other
hand, focus on how banks perform in meeting basic community
needs in concrete terms, such as the number of loans made in
minority and low-income areas, and other objective criteria.
CAR’s “CRA Performance Self-Examination” will be used as one
example of community criteria for evaluating CRA performance.

e The single most effective tool in improving the accountability of
banks to community needs has been the vigorous and persistent
use of provisions of the Community Reinvestment Act by commu-
nity groups, including intervention in bank mergers and acquisi-
tions. However, we find that these efforts have shown limited re-
sults towards the goal of eradicating redlining and racial and
class disparities in lending. The evidence presented here shows
that the Community Reinvestment Act needs to be strengthened
and more conscientiously enforced.

CREATING A MARKET CONTEXT FOR EVALUATING CRA
PERFORMANCE

CAR has conducted considerable, research to objectively docu-
ment the persistent racial and income disparities in lending that
are the common experience of our grassroots constituencies. One
primary issue in analyzing lending data is the need to construct
the context in which the analysis is taking place. The most com-
monly used framework for analyzing various aspects of bank per-
formance is the “market.” An objective description of the market
provides local relevance to the analysis and permits a study of rel-
ative performance between banks. In the research presented below,
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CAR uses aggregate HMDA data, the location of buildings, and
census population demographics to create such a context.

Major Banks and the Los Angeles Lending Market

CAR’s first study attempts to define the Los Angeles lending
market in terms of County-wide aggregate lending patterns. To ac-
complish this, the number of all 1-4 unit home mortgage loans
made by all lenders in the Los Angeles MSA in 1990. were analyzed
to establish a baseline description of the market. These 67,643
mortgages were then broken down into sub-markets defined by in-
come characteristics and racial composition of census tracts. The
study then positioned three major lending institutions—Bank of
America, Wells Fargo, and Great Western—within these markets.

Racial and Income Disparities in Lending

Figure 1 shows that although Bank of America, First Interstate
and Wells Fargo control different shares of the 1-4 unit mortgage
market in L.A., they display very similar lending patterns which
consistently decline as communities become less affluent. Both
Bank of America’s and Wells Fargo’s market shares also drop dra-
matically as communities become increasingly minority. By using
the example of Great Western Bank—one of the largest and health-
iest lenders in the State—the study also shows an alternative and
profitable approach to the L.A. market. For example, Figure 1
shows that like Bank of America, Great Western’s market share of
home loans to high income census tracts is about 9 percent. But in
stark contrast to Bank of America, Great Western’s market share
increases to 24 percent in low- and moderate-income census tracts
while B of A’s drops to 3.5 percent.

Similarly, Bank of America and Wells Fargo’s lending falls pre-
cipitously as communities become increasingly minority (See Figure
2). For example, Bank of America, which has a 6.6 percent share
of the overall County home mortgage market, has an 11 percent
share of lending to communities that are primarily white (having
less than 10 percent minority residents). In communities with 80
percent or more minority populations, B of A’s market share is a
negligible 2.7 percent—less than one-fourth its share of home loans
in overwhelmingly white communities. Wells Fargo has a smaller
market share in all categories, but its lending patterns virtually
mirror those of Bank of America. This performance is even more
unacceptable when compared to the current demographic composi-
tion of Los Angeles County, which according to the 1990 census is
now 60 percent minority (gee Figure 3).

Great Western provides an example of profitable lending which
is more consistent with the region’s demographics, an important
market indicator. Here, Great Western’s 6.2 percent share in neigh-
borhoods which are almost entirely white jumps to 29.4 percent in
communities that are overwhelmingly minority.

Comparing Where Loans Were Made to Where They Could
Be Made

A second study was conducted which defined the market in terms
of how one to four unit buildings were distributed across Los Ange-
les census tracts categorized by income and racial composition.
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In this study, a comparison was first made between the distribu-
tion of all lending to one to four unit buildings and the distribution
of those buildings in census tracts categorized by racial and income
characteristics. As indicated in Figures 4 and 5 there is a surpris-
inﬁly od fit between the location of buildings and the distribution
of lending across census tracts classified by income, and to a some-
what lesser degree across census tracts classified by racial composi-
tion. The greatest gap is found in census tracts which are 80-100
percent minority. Approximately 19 percent of the one to four unit
buildings are located in these census tracts which receive only
about 12.5 percent of the loans.
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L.A. MSA Market Share

Figure 1

L.A. MSA 1890 HMDA Home Purchase Loans
Market Share by Income Characteristics of Census Tract
Total Home Purchase Loans in MSA = 67,843
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L.A. MSA Market Share
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Figure 2

L.A. MSA 1990 HMDA Home Purchase Loans
Market Share by Racial Composition of Census Tracts
Total Home Purchase Loans in MSA = 67,643
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Figure 3

LA. County Population by Racial Groups
Total Population: 8,863,164

Black (10.5%)
Nat Amer (0.3%)
29,159

3,351,242

Hispanic (37.8%)

Source: U.S. Census, 1990
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These inconsistencies are, however, negligible when compared to
the manner in which Bank of America and Wells Fargo distribute
loans across the market. Here, again, it is found that low- and
moderate-income census tracts receive disproportionately small and
upper income census tracts receive disproportionately large num-
bers of loans from these three banks. For example, while twenty-
seven percent of the one to four unit buildings are located in low-
and moderate-census tracts, these tracts receive only about 12 per-
cent of Bank of America’s home loans and 7 percent of Wells Far-
go’s (See Figure 6). At the other extreme, upper income census
tracts, which contain 30 percent of the Countx;is1 one to four unit
buildings, receive about 45 percent of Bank of America’s mortgages
and 58 percent of Wells Fargo’s.

Racial disparities in lending are also apparent in these banks
when their lending, patterns are juxtaposed to the market (See Fig-
ure 7). Only 8 percent of the County’s one to four unit buildings
are located in white census tracts with less than 10 percent minor-
ity populations. However, 18 percent of Bank of America’s and 30
percent of Wells Fargo’s lending goes to these tracts. In minority
tracts, the disparities are reverseg. While 19 percent of the Coun-
ty’s one to four unit buildings are located in census tracts which
are 80-100 percent minority, only 5 percent of Bank of America’s
ﬁndd:i percent of Wells Fargo’s loans are made in these neighbor-

oods.

The principle of reinvestment also includes some concept of the
flow of cash into communities. For this reason, it is also useful to
look not only at the number of loans made by banks, but at their
dollar value as well. As shown in Figure 8, here the disparities are
the most dramatic. Low- and moderate-income neighborhoods
which contain 27 percent of L.A’s one to four unit buildings, re-
ceive only 6 percent of Bank of America’s loans and 4 percent of
Wells Fargo’s. In stark comparison, upper income census tracts,
which contain 30 percent of the subject buildings, receive 63 per-
cent of Bank of America’s loans and 72 percent of Wells Fargo’s.

Racial disparities in lending in this example are equally dra-
matic. As shown in Figure 9, white neighborhoods—those with less
than 10 percent minority populations—contain 8 percent of the one
to four unit buildings, yet receive 32 percent of Bank of America’s
loan dollars and 44 percent of Wells Fargo’s. Minority neighbor-
hoods—those with 80 percent—100 percent minority populations—
contain 19 percent of the building market. However, these census
tracts receive only 2 percent of Bank of America and Wells Fargo’s
loan dollars.

Arguments will be made to dismiss these huge disparities as evi-
dence that these banks help keep poor communities poor and mi-
nority communities underdeveloped. The fact is, given the popu-
lation demographics of Los Angeles and the distribution of homes
within the L.A. market, these banks have to work hard to find and
penetrate that many white and affluent neighborhoods to place the
bulk of their loan dollars. Some may argue that, of course, real es-
tate in higher income neighborhoods costs more, and that is why
the disparities in loan dollars are so high. A response more consist-
ent with the Community Reinvestment Act and with the Los Ange-
les market would be to create and sell products which result in the
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origination of more, smaller loans in lower income communities.
ll;ut. this has not been the response of Bank of America and Wells
argo.
is approach is, however, consistent with the more equitable,
yet profitable lending patterns of Great Western Bank. Great West-
ern’s dollar lending patterns, shown in Figure 8, are very consist-
ent with how buildings are distributed across income categories of
census tracts. Low- and moderate-income neighborhoods contain 27
percent of the building market and receive 29 percent of Great
Western’s loan dollars. Upper income tracts contain 30 percent of
the buildings and receive 24 percent of Great Western’s loan dol-
lars. Here, any inconsistencies are in favor of communities that
need loans the most, and are less favorable to affluent commu-
nities.

Figure 9 shows that a similar fit exists between the distribution
of Great Western’s loan dollars and the distribution of buildings by
racial composition of census tracts. 8 percent of the buildings are
found in white tracts with less than 10 percent minority popu-
lations. Here, Great Western places 6 percent of its loan dollars.
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% of 1-4 Unit Buildings & Home Loans

Figure 7

L.A. Home Loan Market
Location of 1-4 Unit Bidgs and Distribution of B of A, Wells, and G.W. Loans
(by Racial Characteristics of Census Tracts)
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Figure 8

L.A. Home Loan Market
Location of 1-4 Unit Bidgs and Distribution of B of A, Wells, and G.W. Loan $'s
(by income Characteristics of Censys Tracts)
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Figure 9

L.A. Home Loan Market
Location of 1-4 Unit Bidgs and Distribution of B of A, Wells, and G.W. Loan §'s
(by Racial Characteristics of Census Tracts)
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And, in tracts with 80-100 percent minority populations, which
contain 19 percent of the County’s one to four unit buildings, Great
Western has invested about 19 percent of its loan dollars.

BRANCH CLOSURES AND OPENINGS ARE INEQUITABLY
DISTRIBUTED

A 1991 survey commissioned by the City of Los Angeles asked
banks throughout the City of L.A. how many branches they had
opened and how many hag they closed since January 1, 1987.! The
results—27 branch openings and 416 branch closings—are indic-
ative of the heavy consolidation and cost-cutting trends in the
banking industry. What is important to note here, is that branch
closures are inequitably concentrated in low income and minority
communities.

CAR'’s review of branch closures by Bank of America and Secu-
rity Pacific provides a good example of this problem. Using FDIC
records of insured depositories, CAR conducted a study of Bank of
America and Security Pacific branch closures in the City of Los An-
geles between 1980 and 1989, and found patterns of discrimination
similar to those presented in our lending studies. During this pe-
riod, Security Pacific closed 21 branches and Bank of America
closed 30. 71 percent of Security Pacific closures and 67 percent of
Bank of America’s were in low- and moderate-income communities.
None of Security Pacific’s closures and only four of Bank of Ameri-
ca’s closures were in upper income neighborhoods. 52 percent of Se-
curity Pacific’s branch closures and 30 percent of Bank of America’s
occurred in neighborhoods which are 80-100 percent minority,
while only 10 percent and 7 percent respectively of Security Pacific
and Bank of America’s closures took place in communities that
have less than 10 percent minority populations. Charts which de-
pict the results of this study are provided in Figures 10 and 11.

Bank of America officials defend the closures during the 1980’s
as “economic imperatives” to address “enormous competitive pres-
sures” which required cost cutting measures. CAR does not dispute
the fact that these were valid concerns at the time. What CAR does
assert, though, is that these closures were conducted inequitably.
This is evident from the data, but made even more clear by the ex-
perience of CAR members.

In 1988, when Bank of America closed the last bank branch in
the Vernon-Central neighborhood of South-Central, they left a com-
munity with no banking services for a three mile radius. At the
time, bank analysts estimated that the branch would require a de-
posit base of about $20 million to operate profitably. According to
newspaper accounts, the cloned branch had maintained a steady
$31 million dollar deposit base over the past seven years. Thus, the
closed branch was very likely, very profitable.

The same year that the Central Avenue branch was closed, Bank
of America opened a “Private Banking Center” in Beverly Hills for
customers with a net worth of four million dollars and a deposit of
one million. Access to the Center was by invitation only, and these

rivileged customers were provided wit%\ a complete range of free

anking, investment, real estate, trust and other services.

1“Taking it to the Bank: Poverty, Race, and Credit in Los Angeles,” a report to the City of
Los Angeles prepared by the Western Center on Law and Poverty, June, 1991.
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Figure 10

City of Los Angeles, Branch Closures, 1980-1989
(by Income Characteristics of Census Tracts)
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Figure 11

City of Los Angeles, Branch Closures, 1980-1989
(by Racial Characteristics of Census Tracts)
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Low-Income and Minority People Pay More for Financial
Services

As bank branches are closed in low income and minority commu-
nities they are replaced by check cashing establishments. Today,
according to a June, 1991 study by the Los Angeles Community Re-
investment Task Force, South-Central Los Anieles has 19 remain-
ing bank branches and 133 check cashing establishments (See Fig-
ures 12 and 13). This means that check cashing businesses cur-
rently outnumber banks in the community seven to one.

Check cashing businesses are filling a service vacuum that has
been created by banks which have abandoned inner city and rural
communities—but not entirely. A basic bank account costs less
than cashing two i)(aychecks a month and buying five money orders
to pay bills. Check cashing businesses also do not provide a safe
place to keep money, opportunities to earn interest, or access to
credit. Further, money order vendors that do business with check
cashing establishments are not insured or protected as banks are.
Last year, two L.A. money order companies went bankrupt and as
a result the money orders that low-income people had purchased
with cash to pay rent and utility bills simply bounced.

The Relationship Between Redlining and Predatory Lend-
ing

As we have seen, when banks pull branches out of communities,
other businesses, such as check cashing establishments will jump
in to serve the market. Similarly, when credit is not offered by con-
ventional lending institutions, other businesses will take advantage
of the market. For example, a 1989 study of mortgage lending in
South-Central showed that only 3 percent of home loans were made
banks, 35 percent by savings and loans, and the majority by mort-
gage and finance companies.2

Unfortunately, not all of these companies are reputable. Many
unscrupulous lenders have a strong street knowledge of the data
that I have presented today, and target the very credit starved
communities that financial institutions have historically
undeserved. The most insidious of these lenders are those who use
fraudulent strategies to obtain the deed to unwary borrowers’
homes. This form of predatory lending has increased three fold over
the past several years in Los Angeles. It has undermined commu-
nity stability b]y stripping low income and minority communities of
their only wealth—the equity in their homes—and selling it to ab-
sentee owners who do not invest in the community’s well-being.

Many of the victims of predatory lenders are the people who
show up in the high denial rates for minorities that the Federal Re-
serve has discovered in its recent HMDA study. In Los Angeles,
consumers who have been either denied loans by major lenders or
whose historical experience has led them to believe that it is a
wﬁaste of time to even apply, often end up as victims in equity rip-
off scams.

2Rzepinski David. South-Central Home Loan Study. Masters Thesis. UCLA Graduate School
of Architecture and Urban Planning. June 8, 1989. The study area is bounded by Martin Luther
King Jr. Boulevard on the North, Imperial Highway on the South, Van Ness on the West, and
Alameda on the East. This area has been most heavily impacted by historic redlining in L.A.
as well as by the recent civil unrest in the City.
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CAR has found that banks that are reticent to lend in low in-
come and minority communities are nevertheless willing to finance
the companies that engage in unscrupulous practice in those same
communities. For example, both Home Budget Loans and Metmor
Financial are lenders who have been repeatedly sued by Legal Aid
for their unfair business practices, improvident and unconscionable
lending, and fraud. The owners of both companies have shared
business interests and one has purchased past enterprises by the
other. Research into Uniform Commercial Code documents filed
with the Secretary of State’s office shows that Home Budget Loan
has received loans from Security Pacific and Metmor has received
loans from Bank of America. It seems as though some of the worst
offenders in predatory loan schemes have found it easier to get
loans from major lenders than honest, working people who simply
want to repair a roof or paint their house.
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CRA, COMMUNITY VIGILANCE, AND IMPROVED BANK
PERFORMANCE

When Bank of America closed the last branch in the Vernon-
Central community in 1988, merchants and residents fought back
by exposing Bank of America’s poor lending record in L.A.’s histori-
cally Black communities and charging that the banks performance
was inconsistent with the tenets of the Community Reinvestment
Act. This pressure lead to discussions between the bank and the

assroots Concerned Citizens of South-Central L.A. organization.

ne result of these discussions was the development of the “Neigh-
borhood Advantage Program,” a first time homebuyers mortgage
program which features lower downpayments and more flexible un-
derwriting criteria. Neighborhood Advantage also targets low- and
moderate-income census tracts. The program was piloted in South-
Central Los Angeles. The program has been held out as a model
of responsible banking practices by the bank’s own public relations
and it most likely contributed to Bank of America’s “outstanding”
CRA rating.

Concerned Citizens of South-Central Los Angeles is one of the
founding members of CAR, which was formed in 1989. Last year,
CAR revisited the Neighborhood Advantage Program, by inves-
tigating complaints by our members that Bank of America does not
make home loans in their communities. To accomplish this, the
service areas of five CAR member organizations, three of which are
located in South-Central Los Angeles were delineated. 1990 census
data on population and race were compiled along with HMDA data
for the subject census tracts. Since Neighborhood Advantage is ex-
clusively a home mortgage product, CAR limited its research to sin-
gle family home loans. The results of the stud;; are in Figure 14.

The only surprise to our membership was that the historically
undeserved neighborhood represented by Concerned Citizens of
South-Central actually received two mortgages from Bank of Amer-
ica. We later discovered that the real estate broker who facilitated
the two loans is a staff member of Concerned Citizens, who is fa-
miliar with Bank of America’s program only because of her rela-
tionship with that organization.
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FIGURE 14

Bank of America
Home Purchase Loans in CAR Communities

Riverside, East Side
Population: 9,887

15% White

85% Minority

Total Home Purchase Loans: 0

Santa Ana, Civic Center Barrio
Population: 8,158

3% White

97% Minority

Total Home Purchase Loans: 0

Los Angeles, Ward EDC/Esperanza CHC
Population: 35,348

16% White

84% Minority

Total Home Purchase Loans: 0

Los Angeles, Concerned Citizens

Population: 63,346

1% White

99% Minority

Total Home Purchase Loans: 2 $137,000

Sources: 1990 Census—Bank of America HMDA data
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CAR members felt that it was important to have a standard of
comparison of the data regarding CAR communities. For this rea-
son, Bank of America’s mortgage lending in Encino, a large pre-
dominantly white, middle class neighborhood in the San Fernando

Valley was also examined. The difference between Encino and CAR
communities, shown in Figure 14, is substantial:

FIGURE 15

Bank of America Home Purchase Loans in Encino

Encino, Los Angeles
Population: 56,945
87% White

13% Minority

Total Home Purchase Loans: 61 $25,286,000

Sources: 1990 Census—Bank of America HMDA data

Thus in CAR communities, Bank of America made .17 home
loans per 10,000 residents. In Encino, the bank made 10.7 loans
per 10,000 residents, a ratio of 69 to 1.

Prior to this study, CAR had just completed a year of negotiation
with Security Pacific which began out of a contentious CRA chal-
lenge, but grew into a mutually beneficial relationship. By working
together, three new products were developed, marketed and pi-
loted—a first time homebuyers Program (Smart Start); a low cost
checking account for peop{e who receive government assistance
(Basic hecking), and a series of related small business products
for smaller and minority owned businesses (Business Advanta%:e).
There is no doubt in anyone’s mind that these economically viable
improvements to Security Pacific’s community lending and service
portfolio would never have occurred without the leverage provided
by the Community Reinvestment Act. Further, the bank and the
comllnunity alike were enriched, figuratively and literally, by the
results.

However, soon after the agreement was completed, the acquisi-
tion of Security Pacific by Bank of America was announced. Al-
though Bank of America made vague assurances that Security
Pacific’s commitments to CAR would be honored by Bank of Amer-
ica, later discussions with bank officials revealed that they were a
lot less concerned about the details of our negotiated agreements
than CAR members found acceptable. This uneasiness, exacerbated
by Neiﬁllmborhood Advantage’s poor performance in our commu-
nities, the enormous disparities found in the market share analy-
sis, and the threat of additional branch closures led CAR to file a
challenge against the merger. In conjunction with Bank of Ameri-
ca’s application, the Federal Reserve Board held public hearings on
issues relevant to the merger. In Los Angeles, City officials and
community groups presented concerns regarding the banks per-
formance to an overflow crowd. Although the merger was :}pKroved,
the message from Los Angeles was clear—that despite B of A’s out-
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standing rating, the bank had a strong need to improve its lending
performance, particularly in minority and low-income communities.

Recently, in the wake of the L.K. riots, Bank of America has
be, to show some improvement—offering, for example, a $25
million dollar loan initiative to businesses impacted by the civil un-
rest. And, the bank has begun to recognize that one reason that
Neighborhood Advantage never performed in South-Central and
other minority communities is because it had never been marketed
in those communities. Today, South-Central billboards advertise
t}(lie product, and Black newspapers carry Neighborhood Advantage
ads.

According to Bank of America, these and others corrective efforts
are beginning to pay off. While in 1991, Bank of America reported
only 48 loans in Iéouth-Central Los Angeles, the bank claims that
in tgu:i fgrst six months of 1992 these figures have already been ex-
ceeded.

Although this is hardly a staggering amount of loans from the
nation’s second largest bank to one of the largest minority commu-
nities in the country, the fact that concrete improvements are oc-
curring is encouraging. But there is no way that these improve-
ments would ever have been considered by the bank if Bank of
America’s “outstanding” CRA rating had exempted it from public
scrutiny, or if CRA had been weakened or eliminated. They simply
never would have occurred.

DISPARITIES BETWEEN REGULATOR AND COMMUNITY
ASSESSMENTS OF CRA PERFORMANCE

There are three areas of frustration that most community activ-
ists face in their attempts to monitor and encourage enforcement
of the Community Reinvestment Act. The first is the frequent gap
between actual lending performance in our communities and the
ratings made by regulatory aﬁencies. The second is the fact that
there are important areas, such as small business lending, in which
good data is simply unavailable to substantiate community experi-
ence and knowledge. Finally, and perhaps most important, is the
growing tendency of banks and regulators to institutionalize Com-
munity Reinvestment as a marginal aspect of the business of bank-
ing. Most bankers and regulators do not see CRA as central to the
strategic business objectives of the bank. Instead, CRA is perceived
as a side issue, analogous to corporate philanthropy. It is CAR’s po-
sition that as long as community needs are a marginal aspect of
the business of banking, the health of banks along with that of
communities will be seriously jeopardized.

The Gap Between CRA Performance and Regulatory Rat-
ings

The gap between real performance and regulatory ratings be-
comes obvious when we the CRA ratings of Bank of America and
Great Western Bank are compared. As presented earlier, CAR’s
analysis of HMDA and other data found very large racial and in-
come disparities in Bank of America’s lending patterns in Los An-
geles. Conversely, using the same methods and measures, CAR
ound that Great Western Bank’s lending is entirely consistent

3L.A. Times. 9/8/92.
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with the make-up of L.A. communities. Yet, both banks have iden-
tical, “outstanding” Community Reinvestment ratings.

Other problems occur when relevant data is not publicly avail-
able. For example, many banks make inconsequential numbers of
home loans because they are primarily commercial lenders. Mitsui
Manufacturers Bank (MMB), whose CRA record CAR (and other
community organizations throughout California) has protested
through a CRA challenge with the Federal Reserve; through an ad-
ministrative complaint filed with the FDIC; and through picket
lines in front of the bank insists that it is primarily a business
lender. Thus, at minimum, MMB’s CRA record should be evaluated
on the bank’s ability to serve the small business credit needs of its
entire service community, including those of low income and minor-
ity neighborhoods. It is the experience of CAR’s diverse constitu-
encies that MMB does not make loans to businesses in our commu-
nities. In fact, of the nineteen community organizations from
throughout the State of California which testified before the Fed-
eral Reserve at a hearing on the MMB application, all were critical
of the bank. Nevertheless, MMB received a “satisfactory” rating
from its regulator, the FDIC. Although the FDIC has never re-
sponded in writing to CAR’s administrative complaint, CAR did
meet with FDIC staff to provide input into two separate CRA ex-
amination processes for MMB. In our second meeting, the FDIC
made it clear to CAR members that it understood that, in con-
tradiction to our experience, MMB did make business loans to our
communities. We knew that this was not possible, but we could not
prove 1t.

In light of the outstanding ratings awarded to Bank of America
and Wells Fargo, one would imagine that the Office of the Comp-
troller of the Currency would also insist that these banks do not
have discriminatory lending patterns, also in contradiction to our
experience. However, at least in this case, CAR can substantiate at
feast one aspect of our experience—home lending—through an ob-
{'ective analysis of HMDA and other data that can be easily rep-

icated by regulators as well as the bank.

With respect to business lending, community organizations like
CAR are at a considerable disadvantage because there is no disclo-
sure of business loan data by banks. Surveys of small businesses
are few and far between and have generally resulted in very gen-
eral, and thus less compelling, information. Finally, small busi-
nesses, for the most part, simply will not speak out because they
are afraid of reprisals from the bank. This issue came up in the
testimony of speakers at the MMB Federal Reserve hearing who
were representing small business people from their communities.

It is CAR’s experience that these fears are well-founded. CAR
member organizations have been essentially blackmailed by banks
which have been targets of CRA protest actions. CAR, however, is
a political advocacy coalition whose mission is devoted to eliminat-
ing red lining and making banks more accountable to community
needs. We recognize the divide and conquer strategies that banks
have used to undermine our organization because we have experi-
enced them before. CAR members understand the risks as well as
the benefits of our struggle. Small businesses, on the other hand,
are not political organizations and are struggling to compete with

59-308 - 92 - 5
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other small businesses. This well-founded fear of reprisals by banks
keeps many small businesses quiet regarding their experiences.

We are also very concerned about regional disparities in evalua-
tions and the implications that trends towards interstate banking
have for community reinvestment. Analysis by the Las Vegas Alh-
ance for Fair Banking of First Interstate Bank provides a useful
example of the problem.

In September 1987, the Federal Reserve Board took the CRA
record of First Interstate Bancorp’s subsidiary banks into account
in determining its position on First Interstate’s application to ac-
g‘lujre Allied Bancshares of Texas. Although the Board noted that

irst Interstate’s subsidiary banks had satisfactory CRA ratin%s, it
nevertheless required that First Interstate submit semi-annual re-
ports on the prosress of its subsidiary banks in implementing First
Interstate’s newly adopted corporate CRA policy statement as a
condition of algproval.4

Since the Federal Reserve Board’s Order, the CRA ratings of
First Interstate Bank subsidiaries in four states have dropped from
satisfactory to “needs to improve” ratings.® In California, where
First Interstate is headquartered, the bank has an “outstanding”
CRA rating.

It would be very useful for this Committee, the Federal Reserve,
and other regulatory agencies to further investigate the meaning of
these disparities, as interstate banking trends accelerate. There are
several possibilities. First, as many community activists suspect,
First Interstate’s outstanding California rating may be inflated in
the same way that CAR asserts that Bank of America’s outstand-
ing California rating is. Secondly, it may also be the case, as sug-
gl;ested in the recent study by the House Banking Committee that
the parent company is draining deposit dollars from First Inter-
state subsidiaries and that performance by those subsidiaries has
consequently dropped.® If this is the case, then the diminished rat-
ings may accurately reflect the negative community impacts of
First Interstate’s mergers and acquisitions.

What is definitely apparent, however, is that the CRA monitorin
system failed. Between 1987 and 1990 semi-annual reports of C
progress by First Interstate subsidiaries were to be submitted to
the Federal Reserve. One would assume that feedback and inter-
vention by regulators could have prevented the drop in ratings and/
or performance. This clearly did not occur.

Marginalizing Community Needs

Since the inception of the Community Reinvestment Act fifteen
years ago, it is hard to find major increases in lending to minorit
and working class neighborhoods. Data on lending inequities, suc
as that which I have presented today abound, as do newspaper ac-

4 Federal Reserve Board Order of September 28, 1987.

5O0regon (examination date: August 13, 1990); Colorado (September 30, 1990); Arizona (Au-
gust 31, 1990); and Washi n (January 7, 1991).

8“Analysis of Banking Industry Consolidation Issues,” stafl rt to the Committee on Bank-
ing, Finance and Urban Affairs, House of Representatives, One Hundred Second Congress,
March 2, 1992. This study found that 40 percent of the interstate operations of the 15 largest
banks with substantial interstate banking activities had drained funds from communities in
their host states. The report indicates that First Interstate Bancorp has operations in 11 sat-
ellite states and has drained funds from four of these states. The re does not indicate which
four states these are, although it is very possible that they are the same states where First
Interstate has received “needs to improve” ratings.
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counts of loan rejection rates and their relationship to the quality
of life of many Americans. While Community Reinvestment has
been growing as a profession made up of regulators, consultants,
and banking officials, its basic principle may be diminishing. That
principle is that all credit-worthy individuals should have access to
loans regardless of their race or class or of the race of class which
predominates in the neighborhood where they live or own a busi-
ness. That principle includes the idea that basic banking services
and credit products—checking and savings accounts, consumer
loans, home loans, small business loans—are for everybody, and
not just the well-to-do.

Decades of disinvestment have created problems for inner cit;
communities that simply cannot be addressed by conventional lencfi
ing instruments. CAR has fought for underwriting criteria that
more realistically assesses the credit-worthiness of low income and
minority consumers, businesses, and homeowners. We also recog-
nize that affordable housing projects have specialized lending neess
which may be addressed by equity funds and lending pools. We un-
derstand that historical barriers to wealth in minority communities
may be tackled with special entrepreneurial programs, micro-loans,
and/or bank community development corporations. We respect
these efforts, applaud their successes, and advocate for their expan-
sion. However, we do not believe that these relatively small, spe-
cialized programs can substitute for the basic responsibility of
banks to service their communities directly—by offering loan prod-
ucts which meet the needs of consumers, homeowners, and small
businesses in minority and working class communities.

This is common sense. For example, Bank of America has pro-
vided construction loans to several of CAR members efforts to con-
struct affordable housing at the same time it has neglected to in-
vest in single family home and small business loans in the same
communities, thereby undermining the impact of their own good
program. A more effective community lending program would com-
plement basic community needs with more specialized efforts such
as investments in affordable housing or small businesses.

When lending institutions fatten their CRA program statements
with participation in various intermediaries, multi-bank cdc’s, and
specialized community development banks without also changing
the basic way that they invest in communities at the branch level,
their overall impact on community lending will remain marginal.
But there is evidence that regulators encourage and reward this
very practice. Otherwise, how could banks with a marginal lendin
presence, and often minimal physical presence in minority ans
working class communities receive excellent CRA ratings? It is
CAR’s position that CRA ratings should judge the banks’ overall
performance in communities by using objective standards for meas-
uring such performance.

CAR’S CRA PERFORMANCE SELF-EXAMINATION

In addition to developing mutual respect and trust, a major key
to the success of CAR’s negotiated agreements with Security Pacific
was that on various occasions the bank-provided CAR with objec-
tive data that was not publicly available regarding loan loss ratios,
loan sizes, and loan distribution so that discussions would be
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grounded in a common base of information. CAR’s questions were
often different than those that the bank asked of itself. Thus the
bank’s responses were sometimes as edifying to bank staff as to
CAR. With this effective experience in mind, CAR has begun to re-
quest that discussions with other banks also be grounded in a com-
mon base of information.

To facilitate this sort of discussion with banks, CAR has devel-
oped a “CRA Performance Self-Examination” form, a copy of which
is provided in Appendix A. The questions gosed in the guide are
indicative of the basic banking services and credit areas that are
important to CAR constituents, and the charts provide simple ways
to measure performance in CAR communities. The questions are
also geared to elicit information about the specific products dis-
cussed in the bank’s own CRA plan, testing performance by geo-
graphic area and number and amount of loans. CAR is in the proc-
ess of distributing “Self-Examination” booklets to the 25 largest
banks in L.A.

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

In conclusion, it is CAR’s position that any attempt to weaken
CRA will undermine the health and future of our communities, as
well as the long-term health and future of the nation’s banks. It
is our position that CRA should be clarified, strengthened, and vig-
orously enforced. A few recommendations toward these objectives
are provided below:

a) A commercial lending disclosure re%mrement analogous to the
Home Mortgage Disclosure Act should be established in order to
assist in objective assessments of bank performance in small busi-
ness lending.

b) Regulators should use consistent, objective standards in as-
sessing CRA ratings of banks, such as the market share analyses

resented above or the CAR’s CRA Performance Self-Examination.
ese objective findings should be included in the public evaluation
document.

¢) Regulators should focus their assessments on performance
rather than plans and closely monitor the results of plans. There
needs to be more consistency and communication between regu-
latory agencies.

d) Regulators should require banks to repair past damage to
communities caused by past and persistent patterns of discrimina-
tion. Banks that have historically not served minority and low-in-
come communities are partially responsible for those communities’
underdevelopment; the export of capital from those communities;
and the proliferation of expensive and often disreputable financial
institutions. The CRA programs of these banks should incorporate
restitution to these communities. For example, regulators may re-
quire banks to implement careful and appropriat<ns1:XMLFault xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat"><ns1:faultstring xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat">java.lang.OutOfMemoryError: Java heap space</ns1:faultstring></ns1:XMLFault>